Collective Agreement

between

B.C. Institute of Technology

and the

BCIT Faculty and Staff Association

Effective July 1, 2014 to June 30, 2019

Table of Contents

ARTICLE	= 1 – GEI	NERAL	1
1.1	Durnos	e of Agreement	1
1.2			
		nent Responsibilities	
1.3		ement Rights and Responsibilities	
1.4		sional Responsibilities of Employees	
1.5		of Legislation	
1.6		t of Regulations	
1.7	Human	Rights, Discrimination and Harassment	2
1.8	Definiti	ons	3
	1.8.1	Acknowledge/Acknowledgement	3
	1.8.2	Bargaining Unit	3
	1.8.3	Colleague	
	1.8.4	Consultation	
	1.8.5	Department	
	1.8.6	Division	
	1.8.7		
	1.8.8	Employee	
		Employer	
	1.8.9	Month	
	1.8.10	Mutual Agreement	
	1.8.11	Release Time	
	1.8.12	Search Committee	
	1.8.13	Selection Committee	
	1.8.14	Tech Rep	
	1.8.15	Union	5
	1.8.16	Working Conditions	5
1.9	Restric	tion	5
ARTICLE	E 2 – UNI	ON MANAGEMENT RELATIONS	6
0.4	l Inion I	Decemblish	c
2.1	Union	Recognition	o
	044	Decembra of the Demoining Agent	c
	2.1.1	Recognition of the Bargaining Agent	
	2.1.2	Communication	
	2.1.3	Bargaining Unit Work	
	2.1.4	Union Membership	
	2.1.5	Union Dues	
	2.1.6	Release Time for Union Activity	
	2.1.7	Recognition of Tech Reps	
	2.1.8	Union Activities	
	2.1.9	Union Facilities	9
	2.1.10	Information	9
	2.1.11	Part-Time Studies Information	10
2.2	Joint La	abour/Management Committee	10
2.3		tation on Educational Matters	
2.4		ange	
2.5		ological Change	
2.0	1 0011110	nogical orialization	1 1
	2.5.1	Definition	11
	2.5.1	Process	
	۷.ن.۷	r 100533	12

ARTICL	.E 3 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	14
3.1	Nature of Grievance	14
3.2	Participation of Management	
3.3	Participation of the Union	
3.4	Employee Grievances	14
	3.4.1 Step I: Manager	14
	3.4.2 Step II: Dean	
	3.4.3 Step III: Vice President	
3.5	Union Grievance	15
3.6	Employer Grievance	
3.7	Step IV: Arbitration	
3.8	Expedited Arbitration	
3.9	Time Limits	17
ARTICL	.E 4 – EMPLOYEE CATEGORIES	18
State	ement of Intent	18
4 1	Degular Employees	40
4.1 4.2	Regular Employees Temporary Employees	
4.2	Auxiliary Employees	
4.4	Student Employees	
4.5	Guest Lecturers	
4.6	Regularizing Temporary Employees	
4.7	General	
ARTICI	.E 5 – SELECTION/EMPLOYMENT/APPOINTMENT PROCEDURES FOR	THE BARGAINING
	LE 9 - GELEGITOWEWI EGIMENT/AT GINTIMENT TROOLEGICOT OR	
5.1	Time Limits	21
5.2	Selection Procedures in Bargaining Unit	
	• •	
	5.2.1 Competition	21
	5.2.2 Vacancies, Advertisements, Appointments	
	5.2.3 Selection Committee	
	5.2.4 Departmental/Program Administrative Positions	
	5.2.5 Part-Time Studies	24
	5.2.0 Departmental Part-Time Studies Stanling Process	25
5.3	Re-Employment	
5.4	Return to Bargaining Unit from Management	27
ARTICL	.E 6 – SELECTION PROCEDURES FOR MANAGERS	28
6.1	Academic and Non-Academic Managers	28
6.2	President	
ADTIO		
	.E 7 – EMPLOYEE RIGHTS	
7.1	Academic Freedom	
7.2	Personnel Files	
7.3 7.4	SeniorityCourse Materials	
7. 4 7.5	Patents and Copyright	
7.6	Indemnity	

7.7 7.8	Office Space Parking	34
7.9 7.10	Picket Lines	
_		
ARTICLI	E 8 - WORKLOAD	36
8.1	Hours of Work	36
	8.1.5 Nine Day Fortnight	37
8.2	Faculty Workload	38
	8.2.7 Student/Staff Ratios	38
8.3	Assistant Instructor Workload	38
8.4	Technical Staff Workload	39
8.5	Overtime	
8.6	Month Free Of Teaching	
8.7	Break Periods	
8.8 8.9	Workload Assignments and Dispute Resolution (Faculty and Assistant Instructors) Workload Assignments and Dispute Resolution (Non-Instructional Staff)	
ARTICLI	E 9 – HOLIDAYS, VACATIONS, LEAVES (General)	43
9.1	Holidays	
9.2	Annual Vacation	
	0.0.4	40
	9.2.1 Entitlement (Effective January 1, 1998)	
	9.2.2 Advance Vacation Pay	
	9.2.3 Vacation Period Selection	
	9.2.5 Proration for Regular Part-Time Employees	
	9.2.6 Vacation Accumulation on Leave	
	9.2.7 Vacation Carryover	
	9.2.8 Rounding Procedures	
0.0	5	
9.3	Sick Leave	46
	9.3.9 Absence Due to Injury Covered by Workers' Compensation	47
	9.3.10 Rehabilitation Committee	48
9.4	Long Term Disability Leave	49
9.5	Bereavement Leave and Compassionate Leave	
9.6	Maternity/Parental Leaves	50
	9.6.1 Maternity Leave	50
	9.6.2 Adoption Leave	
	9.6.3 Parental Leaves	
	9.6.4 Additional Parental Leave	
	9.6.5 Supplemental Employment Benefit for Maternity or Parental Leave	52
9.7	General Purpose Leave Without Pay	52
9.8	Short-Term Absences or Leaves	53
9.9	Jury Duty and Court Appearance Leave	
9.10	Election Leave	
9.11	Pre-Retirement Leave	53

9.12	Administrative Provisions	54
	9.12.1 Records	54
	9.12.2 Pooling Leaves	
	9.12.3 Payment of Premiums While on Leave	54
	9.12.4 Return from Leave	
A DITIOL F	E 10 – PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	F.C
10.1	Purpose	
10.2	Instructional Skills Development	
10.3	Professional Development Expenses Fund, Program-Administered	
10.4	Professional Development Leave Fund - Indexing Formula	
10.5	Professional Development Leave	60
	10.5.1 General Purpose	60
	10.5.2 Committees	
	10.5.3 Eligibility, General Criteria and Requirements	
	10.5.4 Assessment Criteria	
10.6	Development Leave, Short-Term - Technical Staff and Assistant Instructors	63
10.7	Professional Development Leave Without Pay	
10.8	Exchange Leave/Secondment	
10.9	Employer-Requested Upgrading Leave	
10.10	Employee Registration in Institute Courses	64
ARTICLE	11 – PLACEMENT, ADVANCEMENT	66
11.1	Placement Committee	66
	T Idodinent Gommittee	
	11.1.9 Approval of Programmes to Improve Qualification	67
11.2	Faculty Initial Placement	67
11.3	Faculty Advancement	68
11.4	Assistant Instructor Initial Placement	
11.5	Assistant Instructor Advancement	
11.6	Technical Staff Placement	
11.7	Technical Staff Advancement	
11.8	Interest on Retroactive Adjustments of Placement, Reclassification or Advancement	
ADTICLE	12 - PROBATION	77
12.1	Purpose and Intent	
12.2	Performance Expectations	
12.3	Procedure - Regular Employees - Initial Appointment	
12.4	Procedure - Regular Employees - Subsequent Appointments	
12.5	Procedure - Temporary Employees	
12.6	Employee Suitability	78
ARTICLE	E 13 – PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL/DEVELOPMENTAL REVIEW	79
13.1	Developmental Review	
10.1	Dovolopinonal Noview	
	13.1.1 Purpose	
	13.1.2 General	
	13.1.3 Procedure	
13.2	Student Questionnaire	79

13.3	Performance Appraisal	80
	13.3.1 Purpose	80
	13.3.2 Procedure for Development of Performance Appraisal Systems	
	13.3.3 Contents Of Performance Appraisal Systems	
13.4	Initiation of Non-Regular Performance Appraisals	82
13.5	Employee Rights	
13.6	Department Evaluation and Manager Appraisal	83
ARTICLI	E 14 – DEPARTMENTAL OBJECTIVES AND OPERATIONS	84
14.1	Departmental Objectives	
14.2	Departmental Plan	
14.3	Dispute Process	
14.4	Delegation of Responsibility	
ARTICLI	E 15 – SALARY, HOURLY RATES AND ALLOWANCES	85
15.1	Faculty Salary Scales	
15.2	Assistant Instructor Salary Scales	
15.3	Technical Staff Salary Scales	
15.4	Information Technology and Research	
15.5	Laboratory Helpers	
15.6	Administrative Allowances (Level 1 & 2)	
15.7	Student Employees and Markers	
	15.7.1 Student Employees, Work Study Students, and Challenge Program Students 15.7.2 Markers	
15.8	Part-Time Studies Rates	108
	15.8.1 Instructors/Lecturers	108
	15.8.2 Lab Assistants/ Demonstrators	
	15.8.3 PTS Administration	
15.9	Calculation of Salaries, Part-Time Faculty	109
15.10		110
15.11		
15.12		
15.13		
15.14		
15.15		
15.16		
15.17		
15.18		
ARTICLI	E 16 – INSURANCE/BENEFIT PLANS	114
16.1	Benefit Plans	114
	16.6.1 Vision Care	111
	16.6.2 Dental Care	
16.13 16.14		
10.14	Health and Wehale Dehelits - Fait-Time Studies Illstructurs	1 10

ARTICLE	17 - SEPARATION	117
17.1	Resignations and Retirement	117
17.3	Long Term Disability Past Age 65	
ADTICI E	18 – STAFF REDUCTION	110
Statem 18.1	nent: Purpose and Intent	
18.1	NotificationLayoff Avoidance Strategy Review	110
18.3	Layoff Procedures	
18.4	Rights of Employees With Layoff Notice	
18.5	Employer Options re Employees With Layoff Notice	
18.6	Recall Rights for Employees Laid Off	124
ADTICI E	19 – DISCIPLINE, SUSPENSION, DISCHARGE	105
19.1	General	
19.2	Correspondence	
19.3	Procedures	
19.4	Emergency Procedures	
19.5 19.6	Right to GrieveConclusion	
19.0	Conclusion	120
ARTICLE	20 - PART-TIME STUDIES AND INDUSTRY SERVICES	127
20.1	General	127
20.2	Industry Services and Distance Education Departments	
20.3	Part-Time Studies Departments	
ADTICI E	21 – GENERAL PROVISIONS	120
21.1	Term of The Agreement	
21.2	Agreement to Continue in Force	
21.3	Contributions to Funds	
ARTICLE	22 - MEMORANDA OF AGREEMENT	130
APPEND	IX 1 – FAMILY MEMBERS FOR THE PURPOSE OF ARTICLE 9.5.4 COMPASSIO	NATE CARE
LEAVE		131
APPEND	IX 2 – JOB DESCRIPTIONS	133
AP2.1	General	133
AP2.1		
, _	Assistant Instructor	
AP2.4	Other Job Descriptions by Memoranda of Agreement	139
AP2.5	Nurses: Medical Services Department - M/A #88S57	140
ADDENID	IX 3 - DEPARTMENTS	1/1
	School of Business	
AP3.1		
AP3.2 AP3.3	1 0	
	School of Transportation	
AP3.5	·	
AP3.6		
AP3.7		142
AP3.8		142
	Division of Student Services	

APPENDIX 4 – VOLUNTARY TRANSFER BETWEEN BARGAINING UNITS - ENTITLEMENT	143
AP4.1 Voluntary Transfer Between Bargaining Units - Entitlements	143
APPENDIX 5 – ADMINISTRATIVE ALLOWANCES IN THE BARGAINING UNIT	144
AP5.1 Implementation	144
AP5.2 Revision Process for List of positions where Allowances are paid:	
APPENDIX 6 – LONG TERM DISABILITY PLAN	145
AP6.1 General	145
AP6.2 Eligibility	145
AP6.3 Long Term Disability Benefit	145
AP6.4 Total Disability	146
AP6.5 Exclusions from Coverage	147
AP6.6 Pre-existing Conditions	148
AP6.7 Integration with other Disability Income	148
AP6.8 Successive Disabilities	
AP6.9 Cessation of Plan Coverage	149
AP6.10 Leave of Absence	
AP6.11 Benefits Upon Plan Termination	150
AP6.12 Contributions	
AP6.13 Waiver of Contributions	
AP6.14 Claims	
AP6.15 Physical Examination	
AP6.16 Canadian Currency	
AP6.17 Administration	
AP6.18 Implementation by Regulation	
AP6.19 Benefit Level	151
APPENDIX 7 – ECONOMIC STABILITY DIVIDEND	152
Memorandum of Agreement – Department Heads	154
Memorandum of Agreement – Early Retirement Incentive Plans	
Memorandum of Agreement #00FSA24 - Selection Committees for Academic and Non-Academi	С
Managers	
Memorandum of Agreement #12FSA05 – Article 10.5 Application Criteria	159

ARTICLE 1 - GENERAL

1.1 Purpose of Agreement

- 1.1.1 To establish the basis for harmonious relations between the Employees and the Employer with respect to all matters dealt with in this Agreement; and
- 1.1.2 To facilitate the just and peaceful resolution of any differences which may arise between the Employees and the Employer, or between the Parties; and
- 1.1.3 To establish an environment in which the Parties can work together actively and creatively to provide technological education of the highest quality and effectiveness; and
- 1.1.4 To establish working conditions and remuneration for all Employees covered by this Agreement.

1.2 Agreement Responsibilities

- 1.2.1 The Union shall instruct its members that they are required to abide by the terms of the Agreement, and the Employer shall instruct its representatives that they are required to know, apply, and abide by the terms of the Agreement. For this reason, the Employer shall print sufficient copies of the Agreement for distribution to Management and Employees.
- 1.2.2 The Employer shall not make any oral or written agreement with an Employee which conflicts with any terms of this Agreement.

1.3 Management Rights and Responsibilities

- 1.3.1 The conduct of the Institute's business and educational affairs is ultimately the responsibility of the Board of Governors.
- 1.3.2 The management and direction of Employees in the Bargaining Unit is a right retained by the Employer, except as specified otherwise in this Agreement.
- 1.3.3 Except where otherwise specified in this Agreement, the Employer has the obligation and right to manage the business and educational affairs of the Institute. The Employer's obligations include, but are not limited to: the hiring and directing of the work force; the discipline or discharge for cause; assignment of duties as specified in Article 1.4; the organizational structure of the Institute; and the making, publication and enforcement of rules for the safety and protection of its Employees and equipment.
- 1.3.4 The Employer's rights shall be exercised in a manner not inconsistent with the provisions and intent of this Agreement.

1.4 Professional Responsibilities of Employees

- 1.4.1 It is the right and duty of every Employee to advise the Administration, individually, and/or collectively through the **Union**, on matters affecting the welfare of the Institute.
- 1.4.2 Each Employee has a professional responsibility to remain a contributing, up-to-date and effective member of the technological community at BCIT as it maintains its leadership role in technological education.
- 1.4.3 Subject to Article 1.4.6, duties for teaching Faculty may include reasonable assignments in the activities listed below, as appropriate to the specific position and individual:
 - laboratories, lectures, clinical experience, tutorials, seminars, student course advising,

student screening, selection advising, collegial evaluation, course evaluation, student evaluation, performance evaluation, interviewing, course preparation, course upgrading, curriculum development, program planning, coordination and evaluation, meetings and Departmental committee work, field trips, library liaison, contact with Employers, professional development, invigilation of exams, equipment control and design, and other administrative duties necessary for normal operation of the Department.

- 1.4.4 Subject to Appendix 2 and Article 1.4.6, Assistant Instructors may be given reasonable assignments assisting Faculty Employee(s) in any of the foregoing.
- 1.4.5 Subject to Appendix 2 and Article 1.4.6, duties for **Specialized Faculty** and Technical Staff may be assigned within the requirements of the program or service being offered and may include administrative duties necessary for the normal operation of the Department.
- 1.4.6 It is understood that the assignments in Articles 1.4.3, **1.4.4** and 1.4.5 above are subject to the provisions of the Collective Agreement, and shall be made:
 - 1.4.6.1 in a reasonable and equitable fashion in accordance with the provisions of Article 14.2; and
 - 1.4.6.2 in a manner consistent with the position of Faculty, Assistant Instructor and Technical Staff as professional educators, as professionals in their respective fields, and as members of their Department; and
 - 1.4.6.3 based on the criteria of fairness, equitability and reasonableness.

1.5 Impact of Legislation

- 1.5.1 In the event that existing or future federal or provincial legislation makes invalid any provision of this Agreement, the remaining provisions shall remain in effect for the term of the Agreement. The Employer and the Union shall negotiate a mutually agreeable provision to be substituted for the provision(s) so altered or invalidated.
- 1.5.2 The Parties agree that the intent of negotiations referred to in this Article shall be to substitute equivalent provisions for Faculty, Assistant Instructors and Technical Staff to make up for any rights, privileges, benefits or remuneration lost pursuant to the legislation.
- 1.5.3 If after forty-five (45) working days from the commencement of negotiations referred to in Article 1.5.1 the matter has become deadlocked, then either the Union or the Employer may refer the matter to an impartial arbitrator for final binding determination. The time limits prescribed herein, the selection of an arbitrator and the sharing of arbitration fees and expenses shall be governed by Articles 3.7.2, 3.7.3, and 3.7.4.

1.6 Conflict of Regulations

- 1.6.1 The Employer shall not make or publish any regulation which is in conflict with this Agreement, and shall forthwith amend any regulation discovered to be so in conflict; but in any case, in the event that there is a conflict between any term of this Agreement and any regulation made by the Employer, or on behalf of the Employer, this Agreement shall take precedence over the said regulations.
- 1.7 Human Rights, Discrimination and Harassment
 - 1.7.1 The Parties hereto subscribe to the principles of the *Human Rights Code* of British Columbia.

1.7.2 The Parties agree that neither the Employer, nor the Employee, shall discriminate against any applicant to a position covered by this Agreement, or against any Employee, on the basis of age, race, sex or sexual orientation, colour, creed, religion, political beliefs, national origin, ethnic origin, marital status, family status, membership in the Union or activities relating to participation in the Union, or participation in community affairs.

- 1.7.3 In support of the harassment and discrimination training programs currently offered by the Employer, the Parties will jointly develop and offer educational and training programs designed to:
 - 1.7.3.1 enhance understanding of interpersonal conflict and bullying and the effects thereof in the workplace;
 - 1.7.3.2 ensure that all members of the Union and their managers are aware of their resources and responsibilities with respect to interpersonal conflict and bullying; and
 - 1.7.3.3 actively promote the development and maintenance of a respectful workplace environment.
- 1.7.4 The Employer and the Union agree that employee attendance at these educational and training programs is mandatory.
- 1.7.5 When the singular is used in this Agreement, it is understood that the reference includes the plural as the context so requires.

1.8 Definitions

- 1.8.1 Acknowledge/Acknowledgement shall mean "make known the receipt of...."
- 1.8.2 Bargaining Unit:

The group of Employees certified as the BCIT Faculty and Staff Association (the **Union**) under the applicable labour legislation.

1.8.3 Colleague:

Unless otherwise specified in the Collective Agreement or by the Labour/Management Committee in a specific case, this shall mean an Employee as defined herein.

1.8.4 Consultation:

The serious exchange of information and ideas before action is taken.

- 1.8.5 Department:
 - 1.8.5.1 Unless otherwise specified in the Collective Agreement or by the Labour/Management Committee in a specific case, this shall mean the Employees and the related Manager in one of the units designated as a Department by Memorandum of Agreement, or by Appendix III, for each of which an official roster shall be kept, to be established by mutual agreement. Each member of the Department shall participate in deliberations and decision with a single voice and a single vote.

1.8.5.2 Where, in this Agreement, reference is made to the authority or responsibilities of a Department, the reference shall be taken to mean either the Department as defined in Article 1.8.5.1 or any portion of the Department to whom the Department has delegated the authority or responsibilities referred to, but without restricting the right of the Department to recall or reallocate such authority or responsibilities.

1.8.6 Division

1.8.6.1 The organizational unit next above the Department level and consisting of two (2) or more Departments. For purposes of the Collective Agreement the Divisions shall be:

School of Health Sciences

School of Business

School of Computing and Academic Studies

School of Construction and the Environment

School of Transportation

School of Energy

Division of Research and International

Division of Student Services

Division of Learning and Technology Services

- 1.8.6.2 If a Bargaining Unit member is attached to a unit other than named above, the Parties will discuss and determine a suitable location for purposes of Article 1.8.6.
- 1.8.6.3 For the purposes of administering joint Divisional committees, other areas besides those named above may be designated by mutual agreement.

1.8.7 Employee:

Within the **Union** certification, Faculty members and Assistant Instructors and Technical Staff and anyone who teaches or has a teaching-related function in connection with a course, class, or training carried on by or at BCIT, or under the BCIT label; and any such persons who are paid by salary, wage, honorarium or fee through BCIT and any such persons who are on an approved leave.

1.8.8 Employer:

The Board of Governors of the British Columbia Institute of Technology and/or personnel to whom responsibility is delegated by the Board.

1.8.9 Month:

The period from a date in one calendar month to the preceding date in the next calendar month.

1.8.10 Mutual Agreement:

Agreement between the Employer and the Union.

1.8.11 Release Time:

Within the Bargaining Unit, time away from regular duties (such as teaching) for specified duties, e.g., for a Program Head or curriculum development.

1.8.12 Search Committee:

The Committee established pursuant to Article 6.2 which recommends an appointment of the President of BCIT.

1.8.13 Selection Committee:

The Committee that recommends the appointment of an Employee (pursuant to Article 5.2.3) or a Manager other than the President of BCIT (pursuant to Article 6.1).

1.8.14 Tech Rep:

This term is synonymous with "Union Steward", "Shop Steward", "Technology Representative", "Department Representative", or "Department Steward".

1.8.15 Union:

The British Columbia Institute of Technology Faculty and Staff Association.

1.8.16 Working Conditions:

For the purpose of this Agreement, this term shall include all matters dealt with in this Agreement.

1.9 Restriction

Definitions, time limits and procedures in this Agreement are binding unless altered by mutual agreement.

ARTICLE 2 - UNION MANAGEMENT RELATIONS

2.1 Union Recognition

2.1.1 Recognition of the Bargaining Agent

The Employer recognizes the **Union** as the exclusive bargaining agent for all Employees as defined in Articles 1.8.2 and 1.8.7.

2.1.2 Communication

- 2.1.2.1 Unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, all correspondence between the Employer and the Union related to the interpretation, application, or implementation of this Agreement shall be conducted between the Executive Director of the Union and the Director of Labour Relations. Each party has the right to delegate this responsibility from time to time, provided that prior written notice of the delegation and/or revocation is given.
- 2.1.2.2 Unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, copies of all correspondence from the Employer to any member of the Bargaining Unit related to the interpretation, application, or implementation of this Agreement shall be delivered simultaneously to the officer designated by the Union.

2.1.3 Bargaining Unit Work

- 2.1.3.1 Subject to Articles 2.1.3.4, 2.1.3.5, and 2.1.3.6, no person other than a Bargaining Unit member shall perform work of a nature or type usually done by any Bargaining Unit member, or work similar thereto, or work which falls within the specific or generic job description of a Bargaining Unit member. There shall be no contracting out except as provided by Article 2.1.3.5.
- 2.1.3.2 The Employer agrees to post internally any contract work available and to give preference for such contract work to qualified Employees affected by Layoff (Article 18).
- 2.1.3.3 The Employer agrees to notify the Union of the Employer's intention to contract out, and to forward to the Union a copy of the posting.
- 2.1.3.4 Management personnel in non-teaching areas may perform Bargaining Unit work in their area of direct supervision to a maximum of ten (10) hours in a week.
- 2.1.3.5 By mutual agreement, persons other than members of the Bargaining Unit may perform Bargaining Unit work outside the conditions described in Articles 2.1.3.1, 2.1.3.4, and 2.1.3.6.
- 2.1.3.6 Excluded Managers shall be permitted to carry a class load, as assigned under Article 14.2, but this shall not exceed three (3) hours in a week including Part-Time Studies.

2.1.4 Union Membership

2.1.4.1 Any Employee who was a member of the Union on June 20, 1975, and any Employee who became a member of the Union after that date shall, as a condition of employment with the B.C. Institute of Technology, remain a member of the Union in good standing during the term of this Agreement.

2.1.4.2 Any person appointed to a position in the Bargaining Unit after June 20, 1975 shall, as a condition of employment with BCIT, apply for membership in the Union no later than the 31st day following the date of appointment, and shall, as a condition of employment, remain a member of the Union in good standing during the term of this Agreement.

2.1.5 Union Dues

- 2.1.5.1 The Employer shall deduct from the monthly wages or salary of each Employee in the Bargaining Unit, whether or not the Employee is a member of the Union, the amount of the regular monthly dues payable to the Union by a member of the Union, and shall require as a condition of employment that each Employee make and maintain whatever authorization is required for this deduction.
- 2.1.5.2 The Employer shall deduct from any Employee who is a member of the Union any assessments levied in accordance with the Union Constitution and/or By-Laws owing by the Employee to the Union each month and membership dues or payments in lieu thereof shall be considered as owing in the month for which they are deducted.
- 2.1.5.3 All deductions shall be remitted to the agent appointed by the Union not later than ten (10) days after the date of deduction. The Employer shall also provide a list of names and classifications of those Employees from whose salaries such deductions have been made together with the amounts deducted from each Employee.
- 2.1.5.4 Before the Employer is obliged to deduct any amount under Articles 2.1.5.1 and 2.1.5.2, the Union must advise the Employer in writing of the amount of its regular monthly dues. The amount so advised shall continue to be the amount of its regular monthly dues and shall continue to be the amount to be deducted until changed by further written notice to the Employer signed by the President or Executive Director of the Union. Upon receipt of such notice, such changed amount shall be the amount deducted.
- 2.1.5.5 From the date of signing of this Agreement and for its duration, no Employee organization other than the Union shall be permitted to have membership dues or other monies deducted by the Employer from the pay of the Employees in the Bargaining Unit.
- 2.1.5.6 The Employer shall supply each Employee, without charge, a receipt for income tax purposes in the amount of the deductions paid to the Union by the Employee in the previous year. Such receipts shall be provided to the Employee prior to March 1 of the succeeding year.

2.1.6 Release Time for Union Activity

- 2.1.6.1 Upon application to and upon receiving the acknowledgement of the Employer for each applicant, official representatives of the Union shall be granted release time with pay for the purpose of settling a grievance or attending negotiation sessions, as outlined elsewhere in this Agreement. Release time for the purposes of attending negotiation sessions will only be granted to a maximum of four (4) Employees, other than those granted release time under Article 2.1.6.2.
- 2.1.6.2 Upon application to and upon receiving the acknowledgement of the Employer for each applicant, official representatives of the Union shall be granted release time for the purpose of carrying on Union activities.

- 2.1.6.3 The Employer shall grant, on written request from the Union, release time for Employees selected for positions with the Union or any body to which the Union is related.
- 2.1.6.4 The Employer shall grant, on written request from the Union, release time to any Employees specified for the purpose of:
 - 2.1.6.4.1 attending conferences, conventions or other events deemed to require representation from the Union or to be of value to the Union; and
 - 2.1.6.4.2 transacting other business in connection with matters affecting members of the Bargaining Unit or affecting the **Union** or affecting BCIT.
- 2.1.6.5 Wherever possible, the written request for release time for Union activities shall be given to the Employer three (3) months in advance of the commencement of the release time. Requests for such release time shall nevertheless be given precedence over any other applications for leave being processed at the same time, and shall be granted. The Union and the Employer shall cooperate to ensure that suitable arrangements are made to have the Employee's regular duties covered during any transition period and during all periods of release time for Union activity.
- 2.1.6.6 With respect to any release time granted under Articles 2.1.6.2, 2.1.6.3, and 2.1.6.4 above, the Employer shall continue to pay each Employee's regular wage or salary in full, but shall render an account to the Union for the amount of release time, including the Employer's contributions on behalf of such Employee for all benefits and a pro-rated share of vacation earned while on release time for Union activities covered by this clause. The Union shall then reimburse the Employer to the amount of the account rendered within sixty (60) days or as mutually agreed.
- 2.1.6.7 When release time is obtained under Article 2.1.6, suitable and reasonable arrangements will be made to have the Employee's regular duties covered. If such arrangements cannot be made with existing staff, then the Employer shall backfill the Employee on release time. No Employee shall be prevented from accepting release time for Union activity because that Employee's regular duties are not adequately covered.

2.1.7 Recognition of Tech Reps

- 2.1.7.1 The Employer recognizes the Union's right to appoint Tech Reps, taking into account both operational and geographical considerations.
- 2.1.7.2 The Union agrees to provide the Employer with a list of the Employees designated as Tech Reps, and their areas of responsibility, and to keep that list up to date as changes are made.
- 2.1.7.3 There shall be no loss of pay or benefits, and no penalty, for activity required of Tech Reps by the Union.
- 2.1.7.4 If the Tech Rep, in carrying out Union duties, is required to temporarily cease regular duties as an Employee of the Institute, that Tech Rep shall inform the official designated by the Employer to receive such notice, and the Employer shall make arrangements so that the regular duties of that Tech Rep are fulfilled.

2.1.8 Union Activities

- 2.1.8.1 Each Employee shall be entitled, at no loss of pay, to a total of three (3) hours per week during regular hours of operation of the Institute, for the purpose of participation in Union activities, subject to Article 2.1.8.2 following.
- 2.1.8.2 The three (3) hours for participation in Union activities shall be scheduled during the Wednesday break period (1130 1430), unless the Parties mutually agree to another time or times which allow greater participation by the Employees while minimizing interference in the operation of classes.

2.1.9 Union Facilities

- 2.1.9.1 The Employer shall provide the Union with a suitable furnished office within the Institute facilities and access to services necessary to conduct business. The Union will make a monthly payment for these facilities and services. The amount of payment shall be as mutually agreed from time to time. Any change in location, furnishing and/or cost shall be by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Union. The Employer agrees to provide access to the Union's office facilities as required and through the normal Institute procedures.
- 2.1.9.2 The Union shall be able to purchase stationery and other office supplies from the Central Stores of BCIT at the same rate that these are supplied to the teaching Departments of the Institute.
- 2.1.9.3 Access to printing and duplicating facilities shall be provided to the Union in the same manner.
- 2.1.9.4 Telephone service through the Institute switchboard shall be provided to the Union in the same manner.
- 2.1.9.5 Reserve parking shall be provided for at least two cars in the present spaces, or at Management's option substitute spaces satisfactory to the **Union**, at no more than the going rate for areas reserved for administration officials.
- 2.1.9.6 The Employer agrees to provide bulletin board facilities for the exclusive use of the Union, the sites to be determined by the Union. Except for the three (3) bulletin boards already authorized, the Union agrees to pay purchase and installation costs of its own bulletin boards.

2.1.10 Information

- 2.1.10.1 The Employer agrees to provide to the Union on request such information as is available relating to Employees in the Bargaining Unit, subject to any rights and limitations set out within the Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act or other applicable privacy legislation.
- 2.1.10.2 This information shall include, but not be limited to, items such as:
 - 2.1.10.2.1 The name, position, and seniority of the Employees in the Bargaining Unit;
 - 2.1.10.2.2 Statistical information on the following:

Academic qualifications, Experience (within the Institute, teaching, business experience, etc.),

Teaching training,

Professional recognition or achievement,

Committed contact hours as scheduled,

Staff/student ratios,

Amount of marking,

New course or repeat.

Number of courses,

Lab/lecture/seminar proportions,

Physical facilities,

Averaging provisions;

2.1.10.2.3 Information relating to any matter dealt with in the Collective Agreement.

2.1.10.3 The above items are listed as examples and not intended to be exclusive.

2.1.11 Part-Time Studies Information

In addition to information requested under Article 2.1.10, the Employer will provide the following information regarding Part-Time Studies contracts upon their approval:

Name of Employee

Department

Course

Start Date

End Date

Contract Hours

Rate of Pay

E-mail address

Whether the Employee is also a Regular or Temporary Employee

2.2 Joint Labour/Management Committee

- 2.2.1 A Joint Committee composed of three (3) Union representatives and three (3) Employer representatives will meet at the request of either party, but at least once a month, to review and discuss matters of concern to either party. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Labour/Management Committee shall have the power to negotiate amendments to the terms of this Collective Agreement by mutual agreement.
- 2.2.2 The Labour/Management Committee shall deal with any disagreement between the Employer and the Union over the application, interpretation, or, if no grievance has been initiated, the alleged violation of any provision of this Agreement. If no mutually acceptable agreement is reached by the Labour/Management Committee, either party may submit the dispute to arbitration. Arbitration shall be invoked by either the Union or the Employer notifying the other to this effect within twenty (20) working days after the matter has become deadlocked. The time limit prescribed herein, the selection of an arbitrator, and the sharing of fees and expenses for the arbitration shall be governed by Articles 3.7 and 3.8.

2.3 Consultation on Educational Matters

2.3.1 The effective conduct of the Institute's affairs requires the active and continuing participation of the Faculty, Assistant Instructors and Technical Staff, and the **Union** in the development and implementation of the educational program.

- 2.3.2 Where not specified or spoken to in this Agreement, the management of significant matters affecting the development and implementation of the educational operation shall be carried on by consultative processes, as "consult" is defined in this Agreement. "Significant" shall mean matters in any area identified by either Party as being significant to it.
- 2.3.3 Specifically, it is agreed that Faculty, Assistant Instructors, and Technical Staff have the right to be consulted on educational matters. This consultation will take the form of:
 - 2.3.3.1 Individual representation in Department affairs; the Manager shall involve the Department as a whole in decision-making on internal matters such as the planning of courses, use and development of facilities, budget and personnel matters; and
 - 2.3.3.2 Committees where the expertise of a specific professional would be of value to the Institute; and
 - 2.3.3.3 Consultation with the **Union** through the Labour/Management Committee and in other mutually agreed ways.
- 2.3.4 Consultation on educational matters shall include consultation with the Union through the Labour/Management Committee. Additional consultation shall take place through the Educational Council and in other ways such as communication between the Union and individual Managers where appropriate, and subject to Article 2.1.2. The Union shall have the opportunity to be represented on Institute task forces and committees which are investigating new directions in technological education.
- 2.3.5 There may be urgent situations requiring such rapid action that consultation cannot be carried out. In such situations, the Union shall be so informed and full information shall be transmitted to the Union as soon as possible.
- 2.3.6 The Institute's leadership role in technological education will be actively encouraged by both Parties, and they will not by the consultative process unduly delay or impair activities necessary for the fulfilment of that role.

2.4 Job Change

- 2.4.1 Any significant changes in job function for a new position or an Employee or any changes in job description or new job description for a position in the Bargaining Unit shall be subject to mutual agreement between the Union and the Employer.
- 2.4.2 Any change in job function or job description which removes an Employee from the Bargaining Unit shall be regarded as the creation of a new position.

2.5 Technological Change

2.5.1 Definition

The introduction or approval by the Employer of a change in the delivery of services by Employees caused by a change in nature, type or quantity of equipment or materials, or a change in work methods, where such change would:

- 2.5.1.1 significantly alter the working conditions, terms of employment, or security of employment of a member of the Bargaining Unit; or
- 2.5.1.2 significantly alter the basis on which this Agreement was negotiated; or

- 2.5.1.3 displace an Employee through elimination of that Employee's current position; or
- 2.1.5.4 change an Employee's current job function to such an extent that the Employee's level of remuneration would be reduced.

2.5.2 Process

When the Employer intends to introduce a technological change the following conditions shall apply:

2.5.2.1 Notice

- 2.5.2.1.1 The Employer agrees to notify the Union of its intention as far as possible in advance, and to update the information provided as new developments arise and modifications are made;
- 2.5.2.1.2 In any case, at least seventy (70) days before a technological change is to be introduced, the Employer shall provide the Union and the Department(s) likely to be affected, with a description of the change disclosing all foreseeable significant effects on Employees.
- 2.5.2.1.3 Notice shall be given in writing and shall contain pertinent data, including:
 - 2.5.2.1.3.1 the nature of the change;
 - 2.5.2.1.3.2 the approximate date on which the Employer proposes to effect the change;
 - 2.5.2.1.3.3 the approximate number and type of Employees likely to be affected by the change; and
 - 2.5.2.1.3.4 the effect the change is likely to have on the terms, conditions, or security of employment of the Employees affected, or the alteration(s) that may have to be made to the Collective Agreement.

2.5.2.2 Consultation

When the Employer has notified the Union of its intention to introduce a technological change, either party may call for a meeting. The Parties agree to meet within fifteen (15) working days of receipt of the call, and to hold constructive and meaningful consultation in an effort to find solutions to any problems foreseen as arising from the implementation of the intended change.

2.5.2.3 Resulting Agreements

Where the Parties reach agreement under Article 2.5.2.2 such agreements shall be in the form of Memoranda of Agreement.

2.5.2.4 Failure to Agree

2.5.2.4.1 Where the Parties do not reach agreement on solutions to any problems foreseen as arising from the implementation of the intended change within sixty (60) days after the date on which the

Union has received notification, the matter may be referred to Expedited Arbitration by either party within ten (10) working days of failure to agree.

- 2.5.2.4.2 The change(s) in question shall not be introduced by the Employer until the disputed matters are processed by the Expedited Arbitration.
- 2.5.2.4.3 Where the recommendation from the Expedited Arbitration is not accepted, the matter may be referred to arbitration by either party within ten (10) working days of receipt of the recommendation.
- 2.5.2.5 Reduction in Number of Regular Employees as a Result of Technological Change

In the event of a reduction in the number of Regular Employees as a result of technological change, the procedures specified in Article 18 shall be followed.

2.5.2.6 Relocation or Reassignment

An Employee shall not be relocated or reassigned within the Institute as a result of technological change without the Employee's written consent.

ARTICLE 3 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

3.1 Nature of Grievance

- 3.1.1 If any difference arises between the Parties concerning the application, operation, or alleged violation of the Agreement, including any question of whether a matter is arbitrable, or where any difference arises from the suspension, discipline or dismissal of any Employee, such differences may be the subject of a grievance and the following steps shall apply in sequence subject to Articles 3.4.3.2, 2.2 and 2.5.2.4.
- 3.1.2 A grievance may be initiated by the Employer, by the Employee, or by the Union and shall be finally and conclusively settled without stoppage of work in the manner described in Article 3.

3.2 Participation of Management

Management shall have the right to include another Management person, in addition to the Management Representative designated, at any meetings under Article 3.

3.3 Participation of the Union

The Union shall be informed at least 48 hours in advance of all meetings to be held under Article 3 and shall have the right to be present and to participate.

3.4 Employee Grievances

- 3.4.1 Step I: Manager
 - 3.4.1.1 Subject to Article 3.4.3.2, an Employee shall discuss any grievance or other complaint with the Employee's Manager (or equivalent) in an effort to resolve the matter promptly. The Employee shall advise the Manager in writing that the grievance or complaint is being lodged at Step I.
 - 3.4.1.2 The Manager's decision at this step shall not be inconsistent with the Collective Agreement. At the conclusion of discussions under Article 3.4.1, a grievance report will be placed on the Employee's file by the Manager (or equivalent), with a copy to the Employee and the Union.
 - 3.4.1.3 If the Employee or the Union feels that the Manager's decision is inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement, then either may carry the grievance to Step II within five (5) working days of the date of receipt of the Manager's decision.

3.4.2 Step II: Dean

- 3.4.2.1 Subject to Article 3.4.3.2, if a grievance is not resolved at Step I, the Employee and/or the Union may proceed to Step II by submitting a written formal grievance to that effect to the Dean or equivalent, with a copy delivered simultaneously to the Manager of Labour Relations.
- 3.4.2.2 The Dean or equivalent shall meet with the Employee and/or the Union within five (5) working days after the grievance has been received as in Article 3.4.2.1 above.
- 3.4.2.3 Within **ten (10)** working days of the meeting at Step II, the Dean or equivalent shall render a decision in writing addressed to the Employee with a copy to the Union and the appropriate representatives of the Employer.

3.4.2.4 If the Union does not proceed to Step III within ten (10) working days of receipt of the decision rendered, that decision shall become final and binding.

3.4.3 Step III: Vice President

- 3.4.3.1 If the grievance is not resolved at Step I or II, then the Union may proceed to Step III by submitting a written formal grievance to the appropriate Vice President, with a copy delivered simultaneously to the Manager of Labour Relations.
- 3.4.3.2 If any Employee has been disciplined, suspended or discharged under the provisions of Article 19, Step III may be invoked without invoking Steps I and II of the grievance procedure.
- 3.4.3.3 Within five (5) working days of receipt of the notice specified in Article 3.4.3.1, the Vice President shall convene a meeting with the Employee and Union to hear the grievance.
- 3.4.3.4 A decision shall be rendered in writing by the Vice President within **ten (10)** working days of the date of the meeting above.
- 3.4.3.5 If the grievance has not been resolved at Step III, the Union may proceed to Step IV.

3.5 Union Grievance

- 3.5.1 If the Union desires to initiate a grievance, it shall present a written statement of the grievance to the Employer within ten (10) working days of the date the facts on which the grievance is based first became fully known to the Union.
- 3.5.2 The Labour/Management Committee shall meet within ten (10) working days of the presentation of the grievance.
- 3.5.3 The Employer shall respond in writing within ten (10) working days of the meeting above.
- 3.5.4 If the grievance is not resolved within twenty (20) working days of the receipt of the response in Article 3.5.3 above, then the Union may proceed to Step IV.

3.6 Employer Grievance

- 3.6.1 If the Employer desires to initiate a grievance, the Employer shall present a written statement of the grievance to the Union within ten (10) working days of the date the facts on which the grievance is based first became fully known to the Employer.
- 3.6.2 The Labour/Management Committee shall meet within ten (10) working days after the grievance has been presented.
- 3.6.3 The Union shall respond in writing within ten (10) working days following the meeting above.
- 3.6.4 If the grievance is not resolved within twenty (20) working days following receipt of the response in Article 3.6.3 above, then the Employer may proceed to Step IV.

3.7 Step IV: Arbitration

3.7.1 If a grievance has not been resolved at Step III or under Article 3.5 or 3.6, then the Union if the Union is grieving, or the Employer if the Employer is grieving, may submit it to an

- impartial arbitrator for final binding determination. Notice of referral to arbitration shall be given within twenty (20) working days of the action in Article 3.4.3.4, 3.5.4 or 3.6.4.
- 3.7.2 The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the Parties.
- 3.7.3 The arbitrator shall be mutually agreed by the Parties within ten (10) working days after either Party has given notice of the desire to invoke arbitration.
- 3.7.4 If the Parties are unable to agree upon an arbitrator within ten (10) working days, then either Party may ask the Chair of the Labour Relations Board of B.C. to select an arbitrator.
- 3.7.5 The arbitrator shall have the authority to interpret and apply the provisions of this Agreement in determination of a grievance referred to arbitration but shall not have the authority to alter or amend any of the provisions of this Agreement. The arbitrator shall also have the authority to determine whether the matter is arbitrable.
- 3.7.6 In the event of a dispute over the interpretation of the arbitrator's decision, then either party may request a clarification of the decision from the arbitrator within ten (10) working days. Such clarification shall be considered part of the arbitrator's decision.

3.8 Expedited Arbitration

- 3.8.1 Where a difference arises relating to the interpretation, application or administration of the Collective Agreement, including where an allegation is made that a term or condition of the Agreement has been violated, either Party may, after exhausting the steps of the grievance procedure under the agreement, notify the other Party within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of the last grievance step reply, of its desire to arbitrate under Article 3.8 and to submit the difference or allegation to expedited arbitration before a single arbitrator.
- 3.8.2 All grievances except those relating to the following shall be resolved by expedited arbitration:
 - 3.8.2.1 Dismissals:
 - 3.8.2.2 Suspensions in excess of five (5) working days;
 - 3.8.2.3 Policy grievances;
 - 3.8.2.4 Grievances requiring the presentation of extrinsic evidence:
 - 3.8.2.5 Grievances where either party intends to raise a preliminary objection;
 - 3.8.2.6 Grievances arising from the duty to accommodate.
- 3.8.3 Those grievances not suitable for resolution at expedited arbitration, as listed under Article 3.8.2 above, may be referred to arbitration under the provisions of Article 3.7 of the Collective Agreement.
- 3.8.4 By mutual agreement, a grievance falling into any of the categories as listed under Article 3.8.2 above, may be placed into the expedited arbitration process.
- 3.8.5 The following arbitrators shall be selected on the basis of the person who is available to hear the grievance within ten (10) calendar days of appointment, on a rotating basis.
 - Stan Lanyon
 - Chris Sullivan
 - John Hall
- 3.8.6 If none of the listed arbitrators in Article 3.8.5 are available within ten (10) days, the Parties shall agree to another arbitrator who is available within ten (10) days of appointment.

- 3.8.7 The Arbitration process will be expedited further in the following manner:
 - 3.8.7.1 Lawyers shall not be retained to represent either party. This does not preclude either party from using staff who may be lawyers.
 - 3.8.7.2 The Parties shall develop an agreed statement of facts and shall exchange reliance documents prior to the hearing. Disclosure of relevant or potentially relevant documents is a mutual and ongoing obligation before and during the particular hearing.
 - 3.8.7.3 By mutual agreement, written submissions may be used in place of a hearing. Submissions shall be in standard format and will not be more than ten (10) pages long.
 - 3.8.7.4 All presentations shall be short and concise and are to include a comprehensive opening statement. The Parties shall make limited use of authorities during their presentations.
- 3.8.8 Prior to rendering a decision, the arbitrator may assist the Parties in mediating a resolution to the grievance. Where mediation fails or is not appropriate in the opinion of the arbitrator, a decision shall be rendered as contemplated herein.
- 3.8.9 The decision of the arbitrator is to be completed and delivered to the Parties within three (3) working days of the hearing.
- 3.8.10 All decisions, including mediated settlements, under this expedited arbitration process are limited in application to the particular dispute and are without prejudice. The decisions shall have no precedential value and shall not be referred to in any subsequent proceeding. The expedited arbitrators shall include statements to this effect at the beginning of their decision.
- 3.8.11 All settlements of proposed expedited arbitration cases made prior to an expedited hearing are also without prejudice and have no precedential value.
- 3.8.12 The decision or award, including mediated settlements, is final, binding, and conclusive, and is not open to question or review in a court on any grounds whatsoever.
- 3.8.13 Should the Parties disagree as to the meaning of the decision or award, including mediated settlements, either Party may request that the arbitrator clarify the decision.
- 3.8.14 The Parties shall equally share in the costs of the fees and expenses of the expedited arbitrator. Hearings shall be conducted at the Institute or at the offices of the Union where possible to minimize costs.
- 3.8.15 The expedited arbitrator shall have the same powers and authority as an arbitration board established under the provisions **of** the *Labour Relations Code*.

3.9 Time Limits

The time limits specified in Article 3 may be extended by mutual agreement.

ARTICLE 4 Employee Categories

ARTICLE 4 - EMPLOYEE CATEGORIES

Statement of Intent

The intent of the Parties is to encourage the use of Regular Employees and to diminish the potential for Employees to remain on temporary status over a prolonged period. Position vacancies created by departing Regular Employees will be filled with Regular Employees whenever possible.

4.1 Regular Employees

- 4.1.1 A Regular Employee means an Employee employed full-time or part-time on a continuous basis without term.
- 4.1.2 All Bargaining Unit work, except as otherwise specifically provided in this Agreement shall be performed by Regular Employees.

4.2 Temporary Employees

- 4.2.1 Temporary Employee means an Employee employed to fill a temporary vacancy for a stated specific term, whether part-time or full-time. A temporary vacancy means a position/vacancy shown not to be of an on-going nature.
- 4.2.2 A Temporary Employee shall be used only:
 - 4.2.2.1 to fill a vacancy created by a Regular Employee who is away from that Regular Employee's position or from the Institute, for a stated period of time; or
 - 4.2.2.2 to fill a temporary vacancy up to one year where instructional staff are unable to configure to meet training delivery requirements or to accommodate unanticipated circumstances which result in the temporary need for increased staff; or
 - 4.2.2.3 to fill a temporary vacancy caused by a temporary increase in workload or a temporary shortage of expertise in the specific area for up to one year.
- 4.2.3 A temporary appointment may be extended or repeated at any time by prior mutual agreement.

4.3 Auxiliary Employees

The following Employees shall be considered as Auxiliary Employees for the purposes of this agreement:

- 4.3.1 In Part-Time Studies as Instructors or Laboratory Assistants;
- 4.3.2 Markers;
- 4.3.3 Student Employees;
- 4.3.4 Guest Lecturers.

ARTICLE 4 Employee Categories

4.4 Student Employees

4.4.1 Student Employees means students hired to work as supplementary work force to assist Faculty, Assistant Instructors, or Technical Staff, and they shall be included in the Bargaining Unit. Authorization from the Union is required before any Employee can be hired under this category and is required for each person so hired.

- 4.4.2 As a condition of employment, Student Employees shall pay Union dues subject to the provisions of Article 2.1.5, Union Dues.
- 4.4.3 Student Employees shall have the same working conditions as Technical Staff with respect to hours of work and overtime and access to the grievance procedure.
- 4.4.4 Student Employees shall be informed in writing of the duration of their term of employment when hired.
- 4.4.5 Student Employees shall not be used to perform functions:
 - 4.4.5.1 which could have been performed by Employees who have been laid off; or
 - 4.4.5.2 which were formerly performed by an Employee currently on leave; or
 - 4.4.5.3 which under the Agreement should be performed by another Employee category; or
 - 4.4.5.4 which are inconsistent with the Student Employee level of compensation; or
 - 4.4.5.5 which involves handling work of a confidential nature or related to BCIT labour relations.

4.5 Guest Lecturers

- 4.5.1 No single Guest Lecturer shall undertake more than ten percent (10%) of the teaching time in any one (1) course.
- 4.5.2 Guest Lecturers can be used only by invitation to augment course content under the supervision of the regular instructor.
- 4.5.3 Guest Lecturers shall be paid no more than the rates negotiated between the Union and the Employer for hourly paid part-time Employees in the Part-Time Studies, unless by mutual agreement between Union and Employer.
- 4.5.4 The Employer agrees that the pay rate of a Guest Lecturer, as indicated in Article 4.5.3, shall be reduced by an amount equivalent to the Union dues which the Guest Lecturer would pay if the Guest Lecturer were in the Bargaining Unit. The Employer agrees to transmit monthly to the Union an amount of money equivalent to the amount of reduction. The transmittal of this equivalent sum shall be accompanied by a list of the Guest Lecturers in the time period covered.
- 4.5.5 If a Guest Lecturer received no honorarium, fee or other pay, the Employer agrees to include in the transmittal referred to in Article 4.5.4 an amount of money equivalent to the amount that would have been transmitted had the Guest Lecturer received payment.

ARTICLE 4 Employee Categories

- 4.6 Regularizing Temporary Employees
 - 4.6.1 After two (2) years of employment as a Temporary Employee, an Employee will become a Regular Employee:
 - 4.6.1.1 Provided there has been no more than a five (5) month break in continuous employment at any one time in the two (2) year period immediately preceding; and
 - 4.6.1.2 Unless the Temporary Employee is hired to fill a vacancy created by a Regular Employee who is away from that Regular Employee's position or from the Institute, for a stated period of time, in which case the Temporary Employee may be retained as a Temporary for that third (3rd) year but shall be made a Regular Employee at the commencement of that Temporary Employee's fourth (4th) year of employment.
 - 4.6.1.3 Provided the position or a similar one is to be filled, or the same primary functions or similar functions are to be carried out.
 - 4.6.2 Where a Temporary Employee becomes eligible for conversion to a regular status and where the subsequent term of employment is three (3) months or less
 - 4.6.2.1 the Employee shall be made regular, however that Employee shall be considered to have received individual layoff notice.
 - 4.6.2.2 In this event the individual shall be paid severance pay in accordance with the entitlements in Article 18 and be eligible for rehire as a Regular Employee but shall not fall under the layoff avoidance options and rights provisions.
 - 4.6.3 Where it is shown that an Employee has been appointed to an inappropriate category relative to the terms of this Article and to the duties performed, that appointment shall be changed to regular, with an option of retroactivity to the start day of the current appointment. In these cases the Employee will be given the option of regular status either on the start date of the disputed appointment or the effective date of the resolution of the matter.
 - 4.6.4 The prospect of an applicant becoming classified as a Regular Employee shall in no way militate against that applicant being selected and appointed.
 - 4.6.5 When two or more suitably qualified candidates are deemed equal by the Selection Committee, then the candidate with the greatest length of service time with the Bargaining Unit shall be awarded the position.

4.7 General

Other appointments not covered by the categories named in this Article 4 shall be made after prior mutual agreement only. Such an agreement shall not be unreasonably withheld.

ARTICLE 5 – SELECTION/EMPLOYMENT/APPOINTMENT PROCEDURES FOR THE BARGAINING UNIT

5.1 Time Limits

The time limits specified in Article 5 may be altered in any specific case by mutual agreement.

5.2 Selection Procedures in Bargaining Unit

5.2.1 Competition

- 5.2.1.1 Subject to Articles 5.2.1.7, 18.2, 18.4, and 18.6, all vacancies and all additions to staff within the Bargaining Unit as a whole shall be open to competition except by mutual agreement of the Parties in (a) emergency or (b) compassionate situations or (c) other special circumstances.
- 5.2.1.2 If a position is not to be filled or is not to be continued, the reason(s) shall be forwarded in writing to the Union within one (1) calendar month of the vacancy occurring.
- 5.2.1.3 Notice of positions to be filled non-competitively shall be posted internally by the Employer and clearly labelled non-competitive.
- 5.2.1.4 Regular Employees may be employed to fill temporary vacancies for which they apply if they are selected by the appropriate Selection Committee.
- 5.2.1.5 If so appointed, a replacement Employee shall not lose Regular status, and shall be entitled to return to the former position held by that Employee.
- 5.2.1.6 The Manager shall notify the **Union** by electronic mail, at the time the Department is notified, that a Selection Committee will need to meet with respect to a vacancy.
- 5.2.1.7 Subject to Articles 18.2, 18.4, and 18.6, a Selection Committee may recommend that a temporary appointment be filled with a preferred candidate without the agreement of the **Union** and without competition notwithstanding Article 5.2.3.3.1.

5.2.2 Vacancies, Advertisements, Appointments

In order to encourage the expeditious processing of all selection activities while affording the Union the opportunity to review the categories/classifications of Employees, the Institute will provide to the Union office:

- 5.2.2.1 a copy of all personnel requisitions ("green sheets") for vacant and for new positions concerning the Bargaining Unit;
- 5.2.2.2 copies of all job postings at the Institute at the time that such posting occurs;
- 5.2.2.3 copies of advertisements and information on the placing of advertisements for all vacancies within the Bargaining Unit, at the same time that such advertisements are placed;
- 5.2.2.4 a copy of the appropriate Selection Committee Report:
- 5.2.2.5 a copy of the appointment letter, sent at the same time it is sent to the Employee, or relevant information including the name, Department and placement of each new Employee within one (1) calendar month of the initial date of employment, whichever is the earlier.

5.2.3 Selection Committee

5.2.3.1 Time Limit

A Selection Committee shall be struck within ten (10) working days of notice or information that a vacancy will occur.

5.2.3.2 Composition

- 5.2.3.2.1 The Selection Committee shall be formed as follows: 50% representation by and from the Employees within a Program/Program Grouping, by a method to be determined by the grouping unit, and 50% representation from Management; in addition, the Union may sit as an observer on the Selection Committee as full participant except with no vote. (The 50% representation means 50% of voting weight.)
- 5.2.3.2.2 The Selection Committee shall be weighted according to the position to be filled (e.g. Faculty, Assistant Instructors or Technical Staff) except that:
 - 5.2.3.2.2.1 in case of a deadlock, the Committee may appoint an additional member by mutual agreement; and
 - 5.2.3.2.2.2 the Selection Committee may add non-voting members where there is unanimous agreement by the Committee on the need for additional expertise or where such additional members are required by law.

5.2.3.3 Responsibilities

- 5.2.3.3.1 If either party has a preferred candidate the Selection Committee shall be so notified. If the Selection Committee, after considering the preferred candidate's qualifications and experience and the needs of the Department, wishes to recommend that person for appointment without calling for other applications, it shall so advise the Parties, and the position may, by mutual agreement of the Parties, be filled without advertising or competition, subject to Article 5.2.1.3.
- 5.2.3.3.2 Otherwise, the Selection Committee shall:
 - 5.2.3.3.2.1 Formulate the agreed advertisement, authorize the advertisement and decide within a budget supplied by the Employer where it shall be placed. In emergency situations the Manager and a Union representative may carry out the duties of the Selection Committee in regard to the advertisement.
 - 5.2.3.3.2.1.1 Subject to Articles 5.2.1.2 and 5.2.1.3, the advertisement shall be placed within ten (10) working days of the formation of the Selection Committee, except where notice of the vacancy is received more than three (3) months before the date of the vacancy.

In the latter case advertising shall be done within a period of time specified by the Selection Committee, but commencing not later than two (2) months before the date of the vacancy.

- 5.2.3.3.2.1.2 If continuation of the position requires authorization by the Employer, the advertising shall be carried out within ten (10) working days after the authorization has been obtained. This authorization shall not be unduly withheld, and in any case shall be subject to the provisions of
- 5.2.3.3.3 Prepare a report which shall include a written statement of criteria used in preparing the shortlist. Criteria shall be based on: Faculty, Assistant Instructors, or Technical Staff responsibilities as outlined in Article 1, relevant Appendices and Memoranda of Agreement, specific job duties, and a job description if one exists for the position.

Article 8, Workload.

- 5.2.3.3.4 Forward its recommendations in a prioritized short list through the Manager or equivalent to the Employer.
- 5.2.3.3.5 Recommend placement of the prospective Employee on the salary scale according to the placement criteria specified in Article 11.
- 5.2.3.4 The prospect of an applicant becoming classified as a Regular Employee shall in no way militate against that applicant being selected and appointed.
- 5.2.3.5 If all candidates on the short list become unavailable, or if in the opinion of the Employer none of the short-listed candidates is acceptable, the matter shall be referred back to the Selection Committee for review. The Committee shall then:
 - 5.2.3.5.1 reconfirm their original shortlist, or
 5.2.3.5.2 recommend other candidates, or
 5.2.3.5.3 recommend starting the selection process again.
- 5.2.3.6 An unsuccessful internal applicant shall, upon written request filed within six (6) weeks of the date of the successful applicant's letter of appointment, be advised in writing of the reasons they were unsuccessful. An internal applicant is an individual who was:
 - 5.2.3.6.1 an Employee at the time they submitted their application for the position, or,
 - 5.2.3.6.2 an individual who was an Employee for a minimum of three (3) calendar months and whose last day of employment occurred within the five month period immediately prior to the posted starting date of the position for which the application was filed.
 - 5.2.3.6.3 An individual eligible as an internal applicant under Article 5.2.3.6.2 above may not file a grievance pursuant to this clause.

- 5.2.4 Departmental/Program Administrative Positions (Program Head, Coordinators and Other Supervisory Personnel Within the Bargaining Unit.)
 - 5.2.4.1 Recommendations for appointment to the position of Program Head, Coordinator, other supervisory personnel, or any other position carrying special remuneration or title within the Bargaining Unit shall be made by the Department through the Manager or equivalent to the Employer.
 - 5.2.4.2 The Department may, if it wishes, make recommendations for terms of reference, including the term of appointment and provisions for recall, for positions referred to in Article 5.2.4.1 to the Employer, but in any case the new appointment shall be for a period not exceeding three (3) years and shall be renewable. A Program Head does not normally represent more than one Technology Program, except in the formative period of the Program or in special circumstances as mutually agreed.
 - 5.2.4.3 The foregoing provisions notwithstanding, the **Union** Employees in the Program, with the participation of the Associate Dean or equivalent having one vote, shall determine in accordance with the Collective Agreement Release Time for the Program Head and other supervisory personnel within the Bargaining Unit.

5.2.4.4 Incumbents

It is the intent of Article 5.2.4 that incumbents established in these positions before June 15, 1976 shall continue to hold their positions until such time as:

5.2.4.4.1	The term of appointment to the position expires, if a term was stated at the time of appointment;
5.2.4.4.2	They complete the assigned duties relevant to the position, if the position was based on an assignment of duties which do not necessarily continue;

- 5.2.4.4.3 They resign from the position concerned;
- 5.2.4.4.4 They terminate their employment at the Institute.
- 5.2.4.5 Establishing, or altering, or continuance of job descriptions and functions of Chief Instructors, Senior Instructors, or Coordinators shall be subject to mutual agreement.

5.2.5 Part-Time Studies

- 5.2.5.1 The selection of Employees to instruct in Part-Time Studies shall be subject to the final approval of the Employer.
- 5.2.5.2 In carrying out this responsibility, the following procedures shall be followed:
 - 5.2.5.2.1 Where the course or courses to be taught fall within the area of expertise of a teaching Department of the Institute, that Department will be expected to select and recommend a candidate or candidates.
 - 5.2.5.2.2 The opportunity to instruct in courses described in Article 5.2.5.2.1 will first be offered to the Employees of that teaching Department for new or replacement positions.

- 5.2.5.2.3 Where the teaching Department concerned cannot recommend a suitable instructor for the course, the Part-Time Studies Department shall post the position internally, and apply the procedure in Articles 5.2.5.1 and 5.2.5.2.
- 5.2.5.2.4 Where the courses do not fall within the area of expertise of a teaching Department of the Institute the selection of candidates will be made by the Employer.
- 5.2.5.2.5 The opportunity to instruct in courses described in Article 5.2.5.2.4 must first be offered to the Regular Employees of the Institute for new or replacement positions.
- 5.2.5.2.6 In an emergency situation, the Employer may select for duty an Employee required for instruction or may release from duty an unsuitable Employee. Where the Employer exercises authority under this clause, the Employer shall immediately notify the Union in writing of the name of the Employee, the course concerned, and the circumstances requiring action, and the action shall be grievable.
- 5.2.5.2.7 Selection and retention of an Employee for instruction in Part-Time Studies shall be based on the candidate's qualifications, experience, and suitability for the specific Part-Time Studies instructional situation. When a person has been properly selected and appointed to instruct in classes in Part-Time Studies, and when that person has satisfactorily met the requirements of a Part-Time Studies performance appraisal under Article 13, then that person shall normally be rehired, except for stated reasons. Where the recommendation of the Department concerned is not approved by the Employer, the reasons shall be conveyed in writing to the Department.
- 5.2.5.2.8 Articles 5.2.5.1 and 5.2.5.2 shall not be interpreted as preventing a Part-Time Studies Employee from grieving under Article 3. Notwithstanding the foregoing, where a course has been authored by an individual who was not paid by the Employer for the course development work, and that course is being offered through Part-Time Studies, the course author shall be given the right of instructing the first offering. In the event the Employer has an interest in owning the course materials, it shall negotiate a mutually agreeable price with the course author. The hiring of an instructor for a subsequent offering shall be through the normal process.
- 5.2.5.3 Article 20 notwithstanding, the provisions of Article 5.2.3 shall apply to the Part-Time Studies Departments for selection of Employees for positions other than to instruct.
- 5.2.6 Departmental Part-Time Studies Staffing Process

Prior to the start of each Part-Time Studies term, the following staffing process will be used:

5.2.6.1 Four months prior to the start of the next Part-Time Studies term the Department's Part-Time Studies Coordinator will prepare the initial staffing roster for the term.

- 5.2.6.2 In the course of preparing the initial staffing roster, the Department's Part-Time Studies Coordinator will seek input from eligible individuals.
- 5.2.6.3 The Department's Part-Time Studies Coordinator will distribute the roster to eligible individuals.
- 5.2.6.4 The recipients of the roster shall, in writing, either confirm the acceptance of their assignment or identify concerns regarding assignments, within 15 working days of the date of issue.
- 5.2.6.5 In the event a dispute arises, a committee consisting of the Associate Dean, the Department's Part-Time Studies Coordinator and all Part-Time Studies instructors will meet within 10 working days to resolve the dispute.
- 5.2.6.6 In the event that the committee is unable to resolve the dispute, the departmental appeals process at Article 14.5 will be invoked within 10 working days.
- 5.2.6.7 Within 10 working days of the conclusion of the appeal process the Department's Part-Time Studies Coordinator will distribute the final roster and letters of appointment, which are subject to satisfactory student enrolment.
- 5.2.6.8 In the event a Part-Time Studies vacancy arises after the letters of appointment have been issued, the Department's Part-Time Studies Coordinator shall have the discretion to fill the vacancy in accordance with Article 5.2.5.2.

5.3 Re-Employment

- 5.3.1 A Regular Employee who leaves BCIT employment other than by Layoff (Staff Reduction) and who is re-employed as a Regular Employee within three (3) months shall be classified as continuously employed at that Employee's previous step and shall be granted retroactively a leave of absence without pay covering those days absent and shall regain all previous rights and benefits including superannuation provided the Employee has not withdrawn superannuation contributions and meets the requirements of the superannuation plan.
- 5.3.2 A former Employee rehired within 2 years to a similar position in the same Department shall be placed no lower than the step occupied by that Employee at the time of leaving BCIT employment.
- 5.3.3 Fall/Winter Re-Employment
 - 5.3.3.1 If prior to November 1 the Employer concludes that a temporary vacancy exists in the same Department for the entire Fall and Winter Terms, and if the Selection Committee selects a Fall Term temporary Employee to continue in the Winter Term, then:
 - 5.3.3.1.1 the Employee will be paid as though the employment was continuous, and
 - 5.3.3.1.2 any interruption in health and welfare benefits shall be adjusted so that there is no gap in benefit coverage and no additional waiting periods or expenses are imposed.
 - 5.3.3.2 Where the Employee's Full-Time Equivalency (FTE) status or classification changes in the Winter term, the period between the two terms shall, for all

purposes including salary determination, be considered to be the FTE status and classification of the Winter term.

- 5.4 Return to Bargaining Unit from Management
 - 5.4.1 An Employee in the Bargaining Unit who accepts an excluded Management position on a short-term basis, up to two (2) years, shall be given leave of absence from that Employee's regular position. On termination of the short-term appointment, the Employee shall automatically return to the former position.
 - 5.4.2 A member of the Bargaining Unit who has been, or is, appointed to an excluded Management position and subsequently leaves that post, shall be given special consideration in a competition for a teaching vacancy. This is not to be interpreted as giving absolute priority.

ARTICLE 6 - SELECTION PROCEDURES FOR MANAGERS

6.1 Academic and Non-Academic Managers

The Parties agree that the selection of Academic and Non-Academic Managers shall be governed by the provisions of the Memorandum of Agreement numbered 00FSA24.

6.2 President

The provisions of Article 6.1 do not apply to the position of President of the Institute. The selection of a President shall be carried out by a Search Committee on which the Union representation shall be at least one third $(\frac{1}{3})$ of the total number of the Committee.

ARTICLE 7 - EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

7.1 Academic Freedom

7.1.1 There shall be no infringement or abridgment of the academic freedom of any faculty member. Society benefits from the search for knowledge and its free exposition. Academic freedom is essential to both these purposes in the teaching function of the Institute as well as in scholarship and research.

Academic freedom is the freedom to examine, question, teach, and learn and it involves the right to investigate, speculate, and comment without regard to prescribed doctrine. Academic freedom ensures the following:

- Freedom in the conduct of teaching;
- Freedom in undertaking research and publishing or making public the results thereof, without infringing upon the Institute's copyright privileges;
- Freedom from institutional censorship.

Academic freedom carries with it the duty to use that freedom in a responsible way and in a manner consistent with the scholarly obligation to base teaching and research on an honest search for knowledge and the obligation to follow the curriculum requirements of the instructional assignment.

- 7.1.2 Subject to Articles 7.1.3 and 7.1.4, members of the Bargaining Unit shall be governed by their own discretion in their presentation of course material within the constraints of professional conduct as Faculty, Assistant Instructors, and Technical Staff.
- 7.1.3 The provisions of this Article shall be subject to such modification as a legal accrediting body requires, provided that:
 - 7.1.3.1 the accrediting body legally governs the right of a graduate to practice; and
 - 7.1.3.2 the particular requirement as to teaching method is specified precisely by the accrediting body; and,
 - 7.1.3.3 the specific provision is stated by the accrediting body as being essential to continued accreditation of the course or program, or licensing of BCIT graduates.
- 7.1.4 In Industry Services when course materials include specific lesson plans and/or presentation guidelines, the instructor will be expected to follow the plans and guidelines; otherwise the method of presentation will be left to the instructor's discretion.

7.2 Personnel Files

- 7.2.1 During normal working hours and in the presence of a Human Resources Office staff member, all Employees have the right of access to their personnel records. Every Employee is also entitled to copies of all material in their personnel file at the time it is inserted into the personnel file.
- 7.2.2 There shall be space for the Employee to initial each document included in the Employee's personnel file, to indicate that the Employee has seen the document. The Employee's initial or signature shall in no way be taken to indicate concurrence with the content of the document.
- 7.2.3 Employees are entitled to add comments to documents in their personnel files, or to add material to the file.

7.2.4 Subject to Article 13 (Performance Appraisal) and as may be specifically provided in Article 19 (Discipline, Suspension, Discharge), the Employer shall take no action against an Employee except on the basis of material in the personnel file, unless the Employee specifically waives this provision.

- 7.2.5 A Dean, Director, or Manager may keep a file of personal notes, aides-memoir, and similar informal material concerning an Employee. Before material is transferred to the personnel files, a full review shall be held with the Employee. No material shall be transferred from such files into the personnel file if the Employee has not been informed through such a review and in any case no material shall be transferred which is more than one (1) year old.
- 7.2.6 An Employee may request, in writing, that material be removed from the Employee's personnel file under any or all of the following circumstances:
 - 7.2.6.1 the material is more than two (2) years old;
 - 7.2.6.2 the material is no longer specifically relevant to that Employee's current situations;
 - 7.2.6.3 The material is invalid;
 - and such material shall be removed subject to Article 7.2.7 but material shall not be removed from an Employee's personnel file except at that Employee's request.
- 7.2.7 If the Manager of Labour Relations considers the material referred to in Article 7.2.6 to be of continuing relevance in spite of being more than two (2) years old, or considers that it is valid, then the Employee shall have the right to appeal to the Labour/Management Committee for decision.
 - 7.2.7.1 The Labour/Management Committee shall render a decision within five (5) working days. In the event that no decision is made by this time and the Union wishes to pursue the matter, it shall be automatically referred to arbitration as set out in Article 3 of this Agreement.
 - 7.2.7.2 Pending the decision of the arbitrator or the Labour/Management Committee, the material in dispute shall not be used or referred to in any disciplinary action.
 - 7.2.7.3 The time limits set out in Article 19 shall apply from the date the arbitrator or the Labour/Management Committee makes a decision.
- 7.2.8 All material relating to an Employee and held under authority of the Human Resources Department Office, must be placed in the Employee's personnel file and treated as set out in Article 7.2.

7.3 Seniority

- 7.3.1 Seniority means the service time with the Employer from date of hire or appointment for all Regular Employees subject to the following provisions:
 - 7.3.1.1 Regular Employees will accrue seniority based on service time and will continue to accrue seniority while on release time for Union activity or while absent on an approved leave of absence except for general purpose leave without pay as per Article 9.7.

7.3.1.2 All service as a Temporary Employee will accrue to the Employee on becoming a Regular Employee provided there are no gaps in the employment service of more than five (5) months.

- 7.3.1.3 Effective 1985 April 12 a member of the Bargaining Unit who takes an excluded Management position and then re-enters the Bargaining Unit,
 - 7.3.1.3.1 shall have previous Bargaining Unit service recognized, and
 - 7.3.1.3.2 shall have Management service recognized to a maximum of four (4) years.
 - 7.3.1.3.3 in either Articles 7.3.1.3.1 or 7.3.1.3.2 only service subsequent to any break in BCIT employment shall count.
 - 7.3.1.3.4 If the Employee's Management service exceeds four (4) years, then previous Bargaining Unit work shall count but Management service time past four (4) years shall not.
 - 7.3.1.3.5 All Management personnel on staff before 1985 April 12 who re-enter the Bargaining Unit shall, for seniority purposes, have all BCIT service time counted subsequent to any break in BCIT employment.
- 7.3.1.4 Continuous part-time employment shall be prorated to the equivalent of full-time employment to calculate the relevant length of time for application of this provision. For the purpose of calculating continuous full-time employment by the Institute, two (2) periods of employment by the Institute which are separated by a period of five (5) months or less shall be considered one (1) continuous period of employment with the interruption in employment included in the calculated time of continuous full-time employment by the Institute.
- 7.3.2 The Employer will maintain seniority lists, which will be updated periodically. Copies of the seniority lists will be forwarded to the Union. The list will show the date of hire and the service seniority established for each Regular Employee.
- 7.3.3 BCIT personnel transferring voluntarily from a position within the **Union** Bargaining Unit to a position within a BCGEU Bargaining Unit, or vice versa, are also covered by the Memorandum of Agreement in Appendix 4.

7.4 Course Materials

- 7.4.1 An Employee's lecture materials, demonstrations, written or graphic materials, audio-visual materials and any other teaching aids which the Employee creates, develops, acquires or introduces into the Institute in support of that Employee's teaching or teaching-related functions shall be the Employee's sole property and shall not be used by others without the Employee's permission.
- 7.4.2 Article 7.4.1 notwithstanding,
 - 7.4.2.1 course-outlines shall be made available to the Manager.
 - 7.4.2.2 copies of formal scheduled examinations may be maintained in a file in the Institute, provided that, where the instructor concerned considers it educationally undesirable to have wide student access to the examination, the Institute shall, upon the instructor's request, keep the examination copy in a restricted file with

release subject to approval by the instructor and the appropriate Dean, subject to the specific requirements of accrediting or licensing bodies.

7.5 Patents and Copyright

- 7.5.1.1 When one or more Employees have been hired (full or part-time) in an appointment solely to create and produce a specific, tangible product for the Institute, or
- 7.5.1.2 When one or more Employees are given specifically defined Release Time (full or part-time) from usual duties, including voluntary release from activities which would otherwise be done during an Employee's month free of teaching, solely to create and produce a specific tangible product for the Institute, or
- 7.5.1.3 When one or more Employees are paid in addition to their regular rate of pay for their time (or a flat rate), in an appointment solely to produce a specific tangible product for the Institute (such payment to be subject to negotiation between the Parties), the product shall be the property of the Institute. The provisions of Articles 7.5.2, 7.5.3, 7.5.4, & 7.5.5 shall apply.
- 7.5.2 If the use of the product produces any income, other than direct BCIT student fees when the product is used by BCIT Employees through BCIT for BCIT courses, then the income shall be shared 63/37 respectively between the Institute and the Employee(s) significantly involved in the creative aspects of the production after the following costs have been met:
 - 7.5.2.1 direct salary costs of the Employee(s) with significant creative roles in the production, excluding clerical, technician, and management functions;
 - 7.5.2.2 cost of benefits directly related to the salary amounts in Article 7.5.2.1
 - 7.5.2.3 other direct compensation costs such as overtime;
 - 7.5.2.4 pro-rata share of major production costs such as any special equipment leased or purchased, and major materials costs;
 - 7.5.2.5 specific marketing costs.
- 7.5.3 In the event that more than one (1) person is significantly involved in creating the product, as described in Articles 7.5.1 and 7.5.2 above, then the proportion of the production attributable to each Employee shall be determined by those Employees. If agreement among them is not reached by the time the finished product is created, then the Institute shall determine the proportionate sharing of authorship and production among the Employees. The proportionate sharing of the Employees' share of net proceeds shall be in accord with Article 7.5.2 above.
- 7.5.4 The income and costs described in Article 7.5.2 above shall be calculated in accordance with accepted accounting principles; and further those calculations shall, upon request, be available to the Employee(s) concerned. The calculation of income and costs, if unsatisfactory to any Employee involved, is subject to the grievance procedure as to the mathematics and the appropriateness and the amounts of the factors involved.
- 7.5.5 The Institute shall, upon request, grant licence to the producer(s) to market the product, but subject to the Institute's approval regarding the marketing plan, advertising and promotional materials, price and market.
- 7.5.6 Other than as provided in Article 7.5.1 above, when an Employee creates and produces manuals, texts, workbooks, film slides, video-tape or other audiovisual material, or

computer programs, etc., with Institute resources, and does so under an agreed grant, subsidy or compensation from the Institute, all of which are subject to negotiation between the Parties, ownership of any material produced shall remain with the Employee. If there is income from sale, rent or lease of the product, then the proceeds shall be shared equally between the producer and the Institute until the Institute's accumulated share of the proceeds equals any originally agreed grant, subsidy, or compensation from the Institute.

7.5.7 Where Employees use production facilities outside the control of the Institute, non-Institute supplies, and work outside their usual duties, the Institute shall have no right, title, or interest in any product, copyright, patent, or invention.

7.6 Indemnity

- 7.6.1 Except when the Labour/Management Committee finds that there has been flagrant negligence on the part of an Employee, the Employer agrees not to seek indemnity against an Employee whose actions result in a judgement against the Employer. The Employer agrees to pay any judgement against an Employee arising out of the performance of that Employee's duties and pay the legal costs therein of that Employee, provided the Employer approves counsel, or to pay the Employee's share of any out of court settlement arising from the case if the settlement is approved by the Institute. Approval of legal counsel or out of court settlement shall only be withheld for significant stated cause. Approval of legal counsel shall not be withheld on the basis of cost.
- 7.6.2 In order that the above provisions shall be binding upon the Employer, as noted in Article 7.6.1 above, the Employee shall notify the Employer, in writing, within ninety (90) days of any incident or course of events which may lead to legal action against that Employee, and the intention or knowledge of such possible legal action is evidenced by any of the following circumstances:
 - 7.6.2.1 When the Employee is first approached by any person or organization notifying the Employee of intended legal action against the Employee; or
 - 7.6.2.2 When the Employee decides to retain counsel in regard to the incident or course of events; or
 - 7.6.2.3 When any investigative body or authority first notifies the Employee of an investigation or other proceeding which might lead to legal action against the Employee; or
 - 7.6.2.4 When information first becomes known to the Employee in the light of which the Employee might reasonably consider that the Employee might be the object of legal action.
- 7.6.3 In the event that an Employee wishes to retain counsel as in Articles 7.6.1 and 7.6.2, then the Employee shall so advise the Employer in writing. Within ten (10) working days of receipt of this information the Employer shall advise the Employee, in writing, of the Employer's intention either to:
 - 7.6.3.1 provide and pay for legal services; or
 - 7.6.3.2 pay for legal services from counsel whose selection the Employer approves; or
 - 7.6.3.3 withhold provision of or payment for legal services for significant stated cause as in Article 7.6.1. This shall not prejudice the Employee's nor the Union's right to grieve the matter.

7.7 Office Space

7.7.1 The desirable office space per Faculty Employee shall be recognized to be at least eighty (80) square feet in an individual office. This provision may be varied by mutual agreement.

7.7.2 The Labour/Management Committee shall establish a representative committee to study and make recommendations to the Parties regarding office space.

7.8 Parking

- 7.8.1 There shall be no change in parking regulations and policies except by mutual agreement of the Parties.
- 7.8.2 There shall be no change in parking fees except by mutual agreement of the Parties.
- 7.8.3 Specific parking lots agreeable to the **Union** shall be designated for use by Part-Time Studies Employees on weekdays after 4:30 p.m.

7.9 Picket Lines

- 7.9.1 All Employees have the right to refuse to cross a legally established trade union picket line, or a trade union picket line which has been officially recognized by the Union in advance of its erection, and such refusal to work shall not be considered a violation of this Agreement or grounds for disciplinary action or any other penalty.
- 7.9.2 The Employer has the right to declare any Employee who chooses not to cross the picket line as being absent without pay, until the Employee returns to work at the Institute. Subject to the relevant pension regulations, and subject to the Employee paying both the Employer and Employee contributions, the Employer will record such absence as leave without pay so that the Employee can accrue pensionable service. Employees who are absent without pay will not receive pay, nor continuation of benefits for which premiums have not yet been paid, under any provisions of the Collective Agreement, except as set out in Article 7.9.
- 7.9.3 Employees who report for previously assigned work off campus, or other off campus work that the Employer, in its discretion agrees to recognize, shall be paid for such work.
- 7.9.4 Employees who have leaves properly scheduled prior to the commencement of the picketing, where such leave will continue or commence during the strike period, shall be paid during such leaves.
- 7.9.5 Where an Employee has commenced sick leave prior to the commencement of the picket line, paid sick leave shall continue until recovery is effected. To be entitled to sick leave under this clause an Employee must have been on paid sick leave on the Employee's last scheduled work day prior to the commencement of picketing.
 - 7.9.5.1 The Employer is entitled to ask for, and be provided with, a medical certificate verifying the fact of the illness, the need for absence from duty, and the date of recovery.
- 7.9.6 Employees shall be granted bereavement leave with pay where circumstances warrant and are proven, regardless of the other provisions of this Article.

7.10 Rest Periods

All Employees shall be entitled to a paid fifteen (15) minute rest period in each half of their workday. Employees working three and one half (3 1/2) hours but not more than six (6) hours shall receive

one (1) rest period. Rest periods shall not be used to delay normal start times nor to advance normal quit times. Departments shall schedule rest periods so as to minimize the interruption of the delivery of service to students/clients.

ARTICLE 8 - WORKLOAD

8.1 Hours of Work

8.1.1 Duties may be normally assigned to Employees between 0830 and 1730, Monday to Friday. Duties assigned outside such hours must be by mutual agreement between the Employee, the Manager, and the Department subject to the following provisions:

- 8.1.1.1 The agreement of the Union, in addition to that of the Employee, the Manager, and the Department, is required when:
 - 8.1.1.1.1 An Employee is assigned duties on a Saturday, Sunday or statutory holiday, or;
 - 8.1.1.1.2 An Employee is assigned duties so that one half or more than one half of the duties in a day are assigned before 0800 hours or after 1600 hours, or:
 - 8.1.1.1.3 An Employee is assigned duties so that more than nine (9) hours will elapse from the beginning of a work day until the end, and;
- 8.1.1.2 No duties will be undertaken outside the normal hours of work until five (5) working days after notice of the agreement between the Employee, their Department and their Manager as set out in Article 8.1.1 has been forwarded by the Department to the Union and Human Resources.
- 8.1.1.3 All agreements for work outside of the normally assigned hours will have a term of no more than one (1) year unless otherwise agreed to by all necessary parties. Such agreements may be renewed.
- 8.1.1.4 The Parties agree that where there is a need to assign Faculty members in the Nursing Department to instruct in a clinical setting on Saturday or Sunday the following provisions will govern assignment of such duties.
 - 8.1.1.4.1 Such assignments require the agreement of the Faculty member assigned.
 - 8.1.1.4.2 Such assignments will be either Saturday or Sunday, but not both.
 - 8.1.1.4.3 Each hour worked on a Saturday or Sunday will be calculated as one and one third (11/3) hours towards class contact hours as set out in Article 8.2.3.
- 8.1.1.5 Effective September 1, 2015, the Parties agree that Specialized Faculty in Library Services may be assigned work within the following hours from the week following Labour Day each year until May 31 of the following year and exclusive of Christmas and Spring Break periods:

Monday through Thursday from 0800 hours to 2030 hours Friday from 0800 hours to 1700 hours Saturday from 0900 hours to 1700 hours Sunday from 1200 hours to 1700 hours

8.1.1.5.1 Such assignments will be subject to the payment of the premiums set out in Article 15.15.3, except for work performed on a Saturday or Sunday.

- 8.1.1.5.2 Each hour worked on a Saturday or Sunday will be calculated as one and one third (11/3) hours of duty for the purposes of Articles 8.2 and 8.5.
- 8.1.2 When the Employee must travel farther to other than the Employee's usual place of work in order to fulfill assigned duties, the additional travelling time shall be included in the calculation of assigned duty time.
 - 8.1.2.1 Additional transportation cost in such a case shall be paid by the Employer but if the Employee provides the transport then mileage allowance shall be paid as in Article 15.
 - 8.1.2.2 For each Employee a specified "usual place of work" shall be designated, this being the BCIT Campus at 3700 Willingdon Avenue, Burnaby, B.C., unless another BCIT Campus location or satellite is specified by the Employer in writing addressed to the Employee. There shall be no change in any Employee's designated "usual place of work" without the Employee's agreement.
- 8.1.3 A Regular full-time Employee whose workload in day Technology Programs is designated as a partial load under Articles 8.2.3, 8.2.4 or 8.3.1, shall be given the opportunity to make up a full workload, as mutually agreed by the Parties in each specific case, through work in Part-Time Studies and Industry Services or other areas at the Employee's regular salary.
- 8.1.4 Subject to agreement by the Employee and the Parties, the workload of a Regular Faculty Employee may be a combination of duty in day Technology Programs, Part-Time Studies, Industry Services, and in evening classes. In calculating the workload hours the rate of equivalence shall be: one (1) hour of duty outside the hours of work as stated in Article 8.1.1 is equivalent to one and one-third (1-1/3) hours of duty, unless this calculation is altered in a particular case by mutual agreement.
 - 8.1.4.1 An Employee whose workload is a combination of instruction in day classes in Technology Programs and instruction in evening classes, as in Article 8.1.4, shall only be entitled to overtime pay or time off in lieu of overtime pay for those workload hours, calculated as in Article 8.1.4, which are in excess of seventeen (17) contact hours per week.
- 8.1.5 Nine Day Fortnight
 - 8.1.5.1 Technical Staff, Assistant Instructors and Faculty Employees who have no assigned student contact hours may, with the agreement of the Union and the Manager, arrange their hours so as to result in a nine-day fortnight.
 - 8.1.5.2 When establishing the hours of work, the Employees concerned and the Manager shall be guided by the following:
 - 8.1.5.2.1 Service shall not be diminished or diluted;
 - 8.1.5.2.2 A three (3) month trial period shall be implemented;
 - 8.1.5.2.3 If either party, at the end of the three (3) month trial period, deems that the nine-day fortnight has diminished or diluted service, then the nine-day fortnight shall be abandoned. Hours of work will then be as before the trial period.

8.1.5.2.4 Any nine-day fortnight system which has passed the trial period above shall be subject to reassessment once each academic year thereafter. Continuance of the system is contingent upon service being maintained at appropriate levels.

8.2 Faculty Workload

- 8.2.1 The Department mean of student contact hours per Faculty Employee exclusive of the Manager shall not exceed twenty (20) hours per week in any term. No individual Faculty Employee shall have contact hours in excess of twenty-two (22) hours per week in any term, except by mutual agreement of the Parties, with concurrence of the Department concerned, in terms where a high attrition rate is expected.
- 8.2.2 Assigned Faculty activities other than student contact hours shall not exceed traditional levels unless agreed by the Employee, the Manager, the Dean and the Union.
- 8.2.3 A Faculty Employee who is scheduled for an average of fifteen (15) class contact hours per week for teaching Faculty, or thirty-five (35) duty hours per week for **Specialized Faculty**, shall be considered full-time.
- 8.2.4 Faculty Employees with less than an average of fifteen (15) class contact hours per week or thirty-five (35) duty hours per week respectively may be considered by mutual agreement of the Parties to have a partial workload. Any other provision of this Agreement notwithstanding, no full-time Employee shall be changed to part-time status except by mutual agreement of the Parties and the Employee.
- 8.2.5 In addition to the normal fifteen (15) class contact hours per week, Faculty Employees are expected to be available for student consultation by office hours or by appointment. Normally a minimum of five (5) student contact hours per week should be scheduled for this purpose. A schedule should be posted.
- 8.2.6 Departments will make every reasonable effort to ensure that individual Faculty Employees are assigned no more than an average of fifteen (15) class contact hours per week over the course of an academic year. Where this average is not achieved, the Department will develop a workload plan that will result in the Faculty Employee working an average of fifteen (15) class contact hours over the two academic year period concluding with the completion of the next academic year.

8.2.7 Student/Staff Ratios

- 8.2.7.1 Student/Staff ratios as they exist at the end of terms 1 and 3, 1975 shall be jointly examined and, by mutual agreement, improved where necessary to maintain a satisfactory learning environment or to provide more equitable workload in the Institute.
- 8.2.7.2 Agreement on alterations of workload (which includes Student/Staff ratios) shall be negotiated by the Labour/Management Committee.

8.3 Assistant Instructor Workload

8.3.1 An Assistant Instructor who is scheduled for thirty-five (35) hours per week shall be considered full-time. Assistant Instructors with less than thirty-five (35) hours per week may be considered by mutual agreement to have a partial workload. Any other provision of the Agreement notwithstanding, no full-time Employee shall be changed to part-time status except by mutual agreement of the Parties.

8.3.2 A full-time workload for Assistant Instructors may be a combination of class contact (teaching) hours and other duties and in this case the teaching contact hours shall be prorated on an equitable basis by mutual agreement.

8.4 Technical Staff Workload

- 8.4.1 A Technical Staff Employee who is scheduled for thirty-five (35) hours per week shall be considered full-time. Technical Staff Employees with less than thirty-five (35) hours per week may be considered by mutual agreement to have a partial workload. Any other provision of the Agreement notwithstanding, no full-time Employee shall be changed to part-time status except by mutual agreement of the Parties.
- 8.4.2 A full-time workload for Technical Staff may be a combination of class contact (teaching) hours and other duties and in the case of the teaching contact hours shall be prorated on an equitable basis, by mutual agreement.

8.5 Overtime

- 8.5.1 When the workload of a Regular Faculty Employee in day classes of Technology Programs exceeds the maximum of student contact hours per week stated in Article 8.2.1, the Regular Faculty Employee shall be paid for each additional student contact hour at an hourly rate calculated as no less than the Employee's gross monthly salary divided by sixty (60), or, at the Employee's option and with the concurrence of the Union, shall be guaranteed a reduction in time in the following term equal to the overload.
- 8.5.2 Subject to Article 9.2 (Annual Vacation) and Article 8.5.1 when the teaching and student evaluation duties of a Faculty Employee in day classes of Technology Programs are assigned during a total of more than nine (9) months in an academic year, the Regular Employee shall be paid for each additional hour at an hourly rate calculated as no less than the Employee's gross monthly salary divided by sixty (60).
- 8.5.3 If overtime pay is claimed under Articles 8.5.1 or 8.5.2, it shall in any case be at a rate no less than the Employee would have been paid had that Employee been teaching a similar course for Part-Time Studies.
- 8.5.4 **Specialized Faculty**, Assistant Instructors, and Technical Staff shall normally be assigned no more than thirty-five (35) hours of duty per week subject to the other provisions of Article 8.5.
- 8.5.5 For **Specialized Faculty**, Assistant Instructors and Technical Staff, calculation of hourly pay for overtime will be based on a sum equal to 1/152 of the Employee's monthly salary. Time and one-half will be one and a half times this sum per hour, and double time will be twice this sum per hour.
- 8.5.6 For **Specialized Faculty**, Assistant Instructors and Technical Staff, any hours worked in excess of thirty-five (35) hours per week, days of rest and holidays excepted, shall be paid at time and a half. Work on days of rest or holidays (as defined in Article 9.1 Holidays) shall be paid at double time.
- 8.5.7 Article 8.5.4 notwithstanding, no **Specialized Faculty**, Assistant Instructor or Technical Staff Employee shall be required to work more than an average of ten (10) hours per week overtime in any given term.
- 8.5.8 An Employee's overtime will be paid as a lump sum or as equivalent time off at the option of the Employee.

8.5.8.1 Where an Employee elects to take equivalent time off, the time off must be scheduled by mutual agreement between the Employee and the Employer. The equivalent time off must be scheduled in the fiscal year in which it is earned.

- 8.5.8.2 If an Employee is unable to schedule and take his or her equivalent time off within the fiscal year in which it was earned, the Employee's overtime will be paid out no later than the pay period that encompasses March 31.
- 8.5.8.3 An Employee's lump sum payment or equivalent time off will be paid at the rate and step at which it was earned.
- 8.5.9 Except in an emergency situation, any **Specialized Faculty**, Assistant Instructor or Technical Staff Employee may refuse overtime. Refusal to work overtime shall not be considered a factor in any application for any other position or performance appraisal.
- 8.5.10 When in an emergency situation, any **Specialized Faculty**, Assistant Instructor or Technical Staff Employee is required to work overtime, the Employer must notify the Union in writing within one (1) working day of the assignment of overtime.
- 8.5.11 When an Assistant Instructor or Technical Staff Employee has been assigned duties involving the preparation or marking of student assignments or exams that need not be done on campus, then that Employee shall be entitled to be on duty off campus during normal duty hours, provided the Employee's other duties do not require the Employee's presence on campus. The Manager shall authorize on-duty off-campus work in any such case.
- 8.5.12 For the purpose of Articles 8.5.6 and 8.5.7, when an Employee whose normal working hours consist of thirty-five (35) duty hours per week is required to make a special trip to the Institute whether on a regular or occasional basis for specific assigned duties, then any overtime work calculation applicable shall be based on portal-to-portal time.

8.6 Month Free Of Teaching

- 8.6.1 Faculty shall have one (1) month free of teaching and student evaluation (examination, marking and marks review) duties. It is the responsibility of the Department to determine and schedule, consistent with fair treatment for each Employee within the Department, the duties to be undertaken during this month for the effective operation of the Department.
- 8.6.2 In those Departments where enrolment numbers are recognized by the Department as a problem, the duties so assigned may include activities designed to create a more satisfactory enrolment situation.
- 8.6.3 Assignment of duties under Article 8.6 shall be determined by the Department.
- 8.6.4 An Employee shall not be required to be in attendance at the Institute except as required for performance of duties assigned in Articles 8.6.1, 8.6.2, and 8.6.3.
- 8.6.5 This month may be scheduled by segments at the option of the Department concerned, consistent with fair treatment of each Employee within the Department, and is not included as part of the Employee's Annual Vacation or of Term, Spring, or Christmas break periods.

8.7 Break Periods

8.7.1 Term, Spring and Christmas break periods are not considered vacation periods. Duty allocations during Term, Spring, and Christmas break periods shall be decided by each Department, consistent with fair treatment for each Employee within the Department, and

any Employee without such assigned duty shall not be required to be in attendance at the Institute.

- 8.8 Workload Assignments and Dispute Resolution (Faculty and Assistant Instructors)
 - 8.8.1 In determining assignment of workloads for instructional staff, the following non-exclusive list of factors shall be taken into account by the Department:
 - number of students per instructional grouping
 - nature of courses
 - number of different courses
 - marking requirements
 - need for, and availability of, instructional support
 - concurrent instructional activities
 - assigned administrative and other non-instructional responsibilities
 - office hours
 - whether the Employee is teaching the course for the first time
 - variation or changes in curriculum
 - specific instructional needs of students
 - assigned Prior Learning Assessment activities
 - 8.8.2 The Institute and the Union recognize that disputes may arise regarding workload assignments within a Department.
 - 8.8.3 An Employee or a group of Employees may dispute a proposed workload assignment by advising members of their Department in writing why they dispute the proposed workload. The Department shall provide a written response to the Employee(s) within five (5) working days of the letter being received by the Department. Where the Department does not agree that there is merit to the dispute, it shall provide written reasons for this finding.
 - 8.8.4 If the Employee(s) is/are not in agreement with the findings of the Department and/or its remedy, the Employee(s) may refer the complaint to the appropriate Dean/Director who shall within five (5) working days investigate the matter. Upon completion of this investigation the Dean/Director shall provide the Employee(s) and the Department with written recommendations on how to resolve the dispute.
 - 8.8.5 If the Dean's/Director's response does not resolve the dispute, the Employee(s) may, within five (5) working days of receiving the Dean's/Director's response submit the dispute to the Instructional Workload Disputes Committee, which shall consist of five (5) persons appointed by the Union from among its membership or staff, and five (5) persons from among excluded personnel appointed by the Vice-President Education. Each complaint shall be heard by a panel of four (4) Committee members, two (2) designated by each of the Union and the Institute. The Panel shall name a voting chair from among the four panel members. No panel member shall be from the Department in which the complaint originates. In the case of a deadlock, the Panel shall appoint an additional member from among the remaining members of the Committee, to be named by lot.
 - 8.8.6 The Panel shall, within ten (10) working days, forward its findings with respect to the complaint, together with any recommendation for remedy to the Complainant(s), the appropriate Dean/Director and Department, with a copy to the Vice-President Education, and the Union.
 - 8.8.7 The recommendations of the Panel must be consistent with the objectives of the Department as set by the Manager in accordance with Article 14.1 of the Collective Agreement.

8.8.8 Within five (5) working days of receiving the Panel's decision, the Dean/Director and the Department shall advise the Vice-President, Education, with a copy to the Union, how the recommendations of the Panel will be implemented or how the problem(s) identified in the findings will be remedied.

- 8.9 Workload Assignments and Dispute Resolution (Non-Instructional Staff)
 - 8.9.1 The Institute and the Union recognize that as part of the annual planning cycle disputes may arise with respect to workload assignments for non-instructional staff.
 - 8.9.2 An Employee or a group of Employees shall have the opportunity to dispute workload assignments two times per year on dates determined by the Department.
 - 8.9.3 An Employee or group of Employees may dispute a proposed workload assignment by advising members of their Department in writing why they dispute the proposed workload. The Department shall provide a written response to the Employee(s) within five (5) working days of the letter being received by the Department. Where the Department does not agree that there is merit to the dispute, it shall provide written reasons for this finding.
 - 8.9.4 If the Employee(s) is/are not in agreement with the findings of the Department and/or its remedy, the Employee(s) may refer the complaint to the appropriate Dean/Director who shall within five (5) working days investigate the matter. Upon completion of this investigation the Dean/Director shall provide the Employee(s) and the Department with written recommendations on how to resolve the dispute.
 - 8.9.5 If the Dean's/Director's response does not resolve the dispute, the Employee(s) may, within five (5) working days of receiving the Dean's/Director's response submit the dispute to the Non-Instructional Workload Disputes Committee, which shall consist of three (3) persons appointed by the Union from among its membership or staff, and three (3) persons from among excluded personnel appointed by the appropriate Vice-President(s). Each complaint shall be heard by a panel of four (4) Committee members, two (2) designated by each of the Union and the Institute. The Panel shall name a voting chair from among the four panel members. No panel member shall be from the Department in which the complaint originates. In the case of a deadlock, the Panel shall appoint an additional member from among the remaining members of the Committee, to be named by lot.
 - 8.9.6 The Panel shall, within ten (10) working days, forward its findings with respect to the complaint, together with any recommendation for remedy to the Complainant(s), the appropriate Dean/Director and Department, with a copy to the appropriate Vice-President(s), and the Union.
 - 8.9.7 The recommendations of the Panel must be consistent with the objectives of the Department as set by the Manager in accordance with Article 14.1 of the Collective Agreement.
 - 8.9.8 Within five (5) working days of receiving the Panel's decision, the Dean/Director and the Department shall advise the appropriate Vice-President(s), with a copy to the Union, how the recommendations of the Panel will be implemented or how the problem(s) identified in the findings will be remedied.

ARTICLE 9 - HOLIDAYS, VACATIONS, LEAVES (General)

9.1 Holidays

9.1.1 Employees shall receive the following statutory holidays:

New Year's Day
Family Day
Good Friday
Easter Monday
Victoria Day
Canada Day

B.C. Day
Labour Day
Remembrance Day
Thanksgiving Day
Christmas Day
Boxing Day

Additional statutory holidays proclaimed by the Province of B.C. shall be observed.

- 9.1.2 Unless otherwise proclaimed by the Province of B.C., or unless otherwise mutually agreed by the Parties, whenever a statutory holiday falls on a Saturday or Sunday, the following Monday shall be observed. Should there be two (2) sequential statutory holidays on a Saturday and Sunday, both Monday and Tuesday will be observed.
- 9.1.3 Employees shall receive the following general holidays with pay:

Christmas Eve Day New Year's Eve Day

- 9.1.4 When a paid holiday falls on an Employee's scheduled day of rest, the Employee shall be granted another day off in lieu taken at a time mutually agreed in writing between the Employee and the Employer.
- 9.1.5 When an Employee is on vacation and a day of paid holiday falls within that period, the paid holiday shall not count as a day of vacation or professional development.
- 9.2 Annual Vacation
 - 9.2.1 Entitlement (Effective January 1, 1998)
 - 9.2.1.1 Faculty

Regular full-time Faculty Employees shall be entitled to 43 work days of vacation per calendar year, earned on the basis of 3.58 work days per calendar month for each calendar month an Employee has received at least ten (10) days pay. Upon reaching twenty (20) years service, a Faculty Employee shall be entitled to an additional 4 days of vacation per year (equal to 0.333 days per calendar month).

9.2.1.2 Assistant Instructors

Regular full-time Assistant Instructors shall be entitled to 30 work days of vacation per calendar year, earned on the basis of 2.5 work days per calendar month for each calendar month an Employee has received at least ten (10) days pay. After five (5) years of employment, a regular full-time Assistant Instructor shall receive one (1) additional day of vacation (equal to 0.083 days per calendar month) for each additional year of employment up to a maximum of ten (10) additional days. Upon reaching twenty (20) years service, an Assistant Instructor shall be entitled to an additional 4 days of vacation per year (equal to 0.333 days per calendar month).

9.2.1.3 Technical Staff

Regular full-time Technical Staff shall be entitled to 25 work days of vacation per calendar year, earned on the basis of 2.08 work days per calendar month for each month an Employee has received at least ten (10) days pay. After five (5) years of employment, a regular full-time Technical Staff Employee shall receive one (1) additional day of vacation (equal to 0.083 days per calendar month) for each additional year of employment up to a maximum of ten (10) additional days. Upon reaching twenty (20) years service, a Technical Staff Employee shall be entitled to an additional 4 days of vacation per year (equal to 0.333 days per calendar month).

9.2.1.4 Auxiliary Employees

Vacation pay for Auxiliary Employees shall be calculated and paid to the Employee on each pay cheque for basic wages, per Article 15 (overtime etc not included), that the Employee receives. Auxiliary Employees shall receive vacation pay but shall not accumulate vacation entitlement. Auxiliary Employees shall accumulate vacation pay at the statutory rate of four percent (4%) of basic wages.

9.2.1.5 Temporary Employees

Vacation pay for Temporary Employees shall be calculated and paid to the Employee on each pay cheque for basic wages, per Article 15 (overtime etc not included), that the Employee receives. Temporary Employees shall receive vacation pay but shall not accumulate vacation entitlement.

- 9.2.1.5.1 Temporary Faculty Employees shall accumulate vacation pay at the rate of 20% of basic wages.
- 9.2.1.5.2 Temporary Assistant Instructor Employees shall accumulate vacation pay at the rate of 13.04% of basic wages.
- 9.2.1.5.3 Temporary Technical Staff Employees shall accumulate vacation pay at the rate of 10.64% of basic wages.
- 9.2.1.5.4 Temporary Employees shall be entitled, upon request, to a leave without pay, during the term of their appointment, equivalent to the vacation entitlement of a Regular Employee with the same service. Such leaves will be scheduled in accordance with Article 14.2. Any statutory or general holidays that fall within the period of that unpaid leave shall be paid at the Employee's current rate of pay.

9.2.2 Advance Vacation Pay

An Employee shall receive full vacation pay on the last pay day prior to the commencement of vacation provided the Employee has submitted a request in writing to the Payroll Department twenty (20) working days before the commencement of vacation. An Employee whose request for a lump sum vacation is submitted less than twenty (20) working days before the commencement of vacation shall receive full vacation pay twenty (20) working days after submitting the request.

9.2.3 Vacation Period Selection

- 9.2.3.1 An Employee has the right to select a vacation period, and may take it in a continuous period or in segments at the option of the Employee subject to a schedule established by the Department, with notification to the Dean. The annual vacation period shall be calculated exclusive of Christmas, Spring and Term break periods. The annual vacation schedule shall be subject to the essential requirements of the Department as determined by the Department. Any disputes over requirements shall be referred to the Labour/Management Committee.
- 9.2.3.2 If an Employee is required by the Employer to be in attendance or available during the Employee's chosen vacation time this assignment shall be deemed to be overtime, and compensated in accordance with the provisions of the Collective Agreement relating to the overtime compensation.

9.2.4 Vacation Calculation Upon Separation

An Employee who leaves employment at the Institute shall receive prorated vacation time or pay in lieu of vacation based on the total vacation time accumulated during employment at the Institute less the total vacation time already taken by the Employee, with pay in lieu of vacation to be based on the regular monthly salary plus any cost of living allowance plus any administrative allowances in effect for the Employee on the last day of employment. If an Employee has taken more vacation than entitled, an equivalent sum shall be deducted from the Employee's last pay cheque.

9.2.5 Proration for Regular Part-Time Employees

Regular part-time Employees shall receive vacation entitlement on a prorated basis.

9.2.6 Vacation Accumulation on Leave

An Employee on paid Leave shall continue to accumulate vacation entitlement at the same rate as when on active duty, except when the Employee is on any Leave Without Pay. See also Article 2.1.6 for provisions governing benefits and vacation for Employees on Union release time.

9.2.7 Vacation Carryover

- 9.2.7.1 An Employee has the right to carry over a maximum of ten (10) working days of vacation entitlement accumulated in any one (1) year, for use in a subsequent year, subject to Articles 9.2.7.2 and 9.2.7.4.
- 9.2.7.2 Vacation entitlement accumulated before 1979 June 28 and being carried over shall be exempt from the limits specified in Articles 9.2.7.1 and 9.2.7.4.
- 9.2.7.3 Scheduling of vacation carryover shall be subject only to the operating requirements of the Department as determined by the Department.
- 9.2.7.4 Vacation carryover shall be granted in successive years upon the written approval of the Department, so long as the total vacation owing in any one (1) year does not exceed fifty-eight (58) days, subject to Article 9.2.7.2.
- 9.2.7.5 For scheduling purposes, requests for regular annual vacation shall be given priority over vacation that has been carried over.

- 9.2.7.6 When an Employee is authorized to forego all or part of a scheduled vacation in a calendar year, and it is not possible to reschedule or carry over this vacation under Article 9.2.7, then the Employee shall be paid out for any days outstanding as of December 31st of that calendar year. The payment shall be made in a lump sum, no later than the second pay period in February of the subsequent calendar year.
- 9.2.7.7 Regular Employees in teaching departments who commence employment with the Institute after August 1 of any calendar year and who are unable to schedule and use their accrued vacation by December 31 of that year have the following options:
 - 9.2.7.7.1 Full pay on or about December 31 for all accrued but unused vacation days; or
 - 9.2.7.7.2 Carry over any portion of vacation days accrued up to a maximum of ten (10) days pursuant to Article 9.2.7 and be paid out in full for all remaining accrued but unused vacation days on or about December 31.

9.2.8 Rounding Procedures

An Employee's annual vacation entitlement shall be rounded to the nearest half day as follows:

.00 - .249 days is rounded down to 0

.25 - .749 days is rounded to 0.5

.75 - .999 days is rounded to 1.0

9.3 Sick Leave

- 9.3.1 A full-time Employee shall accrue one and one-half (1.5) days of non-occupational sick leave per month for each month of continuous service, to a maximum of two hundred fifty (250) days. Sick leave credits shall also accrue during paid leaves. A part-time Employee shall receive pro rata sick leave entitlement.
- 9.3.2 An Employee shall advise the Manager (or equivalent) on the day of illness if unable to come to work because of illness or injury, unless the nature of the illness or injury renders this time limit impracticable. An Employee on paid leave shall notify the Employer in accordance with the provisions of Article10.5.3.10.
- 9.3.3 Designated statutory holidays which fall within an Employee's sick leave shall not be charged against that Employee's accumulated sick leave credits.
- 9.3.4 Subject to Articles 9.3.4.1, 9.3.4.2 and 9.3.4.3 below, and to Article 9.8, all absences on account of non-occupational illness or injury on a normal working day shall be charged against an Employee's sick leave credits.
 - 9.3.4.1 There shall be no charge against an Employee's sick leave credits when the absence on account of illness or injury is less than one-half (0.5) day.
 - 9.3.4.2 When the period of absence on account of illness is at least one-half (0.5) day but less than a full day, one-half (0.5) day only shall be charged as sick leave.
 - 9.3.4.3 If an Employee while on vacation comes under a doctor's care for a minimum of five (5) days, the Employee shall, upon advising the relevant Manager, be granted sick leave. Claims under this clause shall be substantiated by a note from the Employee's physician.

- 9.3.5 After an Employee has been absent on sick leave for either ten (10) successive working days, or for eighteen (18) working days in a calendar year, then the Employer may require the Employee to provide a statement from the Employee's personal physician specifying the nature and prognosis of the illness. Where the Employee has been absent ten (10) successive days due to a single illness, this illness shall not be counted in determining the eighteen working days.
- 9.3.6 In the case of illness of a member of the immediate family of an Employee, when no one at home other than the Employee can provide the needs of the ill person, the Employee shall be entitled, after notifying the Manager, to use annual sick leave entitlement up to a maximum of six (6) days per annum for this purpose.
- 9.3.7 Any former Employee who receives a subsequent appointment shall be entitled to carry over all previously accumulated sick leave to the subsequent appointment, in so far as such sick leave has not been paid out.
- 9.3.8 The Institute shall allow borrowing against future earned sick leave in the event the Employee's sick leave has run out, provided that:
 - 9.3.8.1 A qualified medical practitioner's report containing an estimate of when the Employee may return to work accompanies the request to borrow sick leave.
 - 9.3.8.2 The Employee has successfully completed a period of employment of at least six (6) months.
 - 9.3.8.3 Borrowed sick leave credits shall be charged against future earned credits.
 - 9.3.8.4 The borrowed leave entitlement shall be as follows:
 - 9.3.8.4.1 Employees with ten (10) years continuous service or less up to thirty (30) working days.
 - 9.3.8.4.2 Employees with more than ten (10) years continuous service up to forty-five (45) working days.
 - 9.3.8.5 The Employer has the right to establish that the criteria established in Articles 9.3.8.1, 9.3.8.2, and 9.3.8.3 above are fulfilled.
 - 9.3.8.6 The Parties agree in principle that an Employee who borrows sick leave under this Article 9.3.8 shall be obligated to restore or repay such leave.
 - 9.3.8.7 Further, after the Parties have developed a mutually agreed form expressing this obligation, the Employer may require an Employee to sign the form before borrowing sick leave under Article 9.3.8.
- 9.3.9 Absence Due to Injury Covered by Workers' Compensation
 - 9.3.9.1 An Employee who is absent due to injury covered by Workers' Compensation shall be granted sick leave at that Employee's regular remuneration for as long a time as is permitted under Articles 9.3.1, 9.3.7, and 9.12.2.
 - 9.3.9.2
- 9.3.9.2.1 During the time specified in Article 9.3.9.1, the Workers' Compensation Board benefit shall be paid to the Institute and applied to the Employee's sick leave entitlement according to the following formula:

<u>WCB Benefit (\$) X 21.5 days</u> = Number of Days of sick leave Regular Monthly Remuneration to be Credited to Employee.

- 9.3.9.2.2 The Employee shall accumulate sick leave entitlement as in Article 9.3.1 during the time specified in Article 9.3.9.1.
- 9.3.9.3 When an Employee is absent due to injury covered by Workers' Compensation Benefit and the Employee's sick leave entitlement has been exhausted, the Workers' Compensation Benefit will then be paid directly to the Employee. If a Regular Employee is receiving a Workers' Compensation Benefit under these circumstances and has not yet been absent from work for six (6) months, the waiting period for Long Term Disability, the Employer shall pay to the Employee the difference between the Workers' Compensation Benefit and the Employee's regular salary until a six (6) month period has elapsed in which the Employee has been absent from work due to injury, provided the Employee submits to the Comptroller a statement of each cheque received from the Workers' Compensation Board.

9.3.10 Rehabilitation Committee

It is the intent of the Employer and the Union to encourage and facilitate the early return to gainful employment of Employees who have been ill or injured. To this end, a Rehabilitation Committee will be established as follows:

9.3.10.1 The Committee shall be composed of two (2) representatives and one alternate appointed by the Union which may include one Union representative from the FSA, and two (2) representatives and one alternate from the Employer will provide administrative support for the Committee.

In addition, the insurance carrier, or other organizations that specialize in rehabilitative return to work assessments or independent medical examinations, may be called upon to be a resource to the Committee to provide expertise on a program of rehabilitation.

9.3.10.2 The Committee shall review cases of eligible Employees who are no longer capable of performing the duties of their own occupation due to illness or injury. The Committee shall also review cases of all Employees who have become incapacitated through industrial injury or illness.

Following the review of such cases, the Committee, taking into account the best interests of the Employee and Employer, shall make recommendations to the Employer. Unanimous recommendations of the Committee will be implemented by the Employer provided they are reasonable and practical and do not pose undue hardship.

- 9.3.10.3 Where possible, the Committee shall meet not less than once a month during working hours, and leave without loss of pay shall be granted to Committee members. Minutes of meetings shall be distributed to the Committee members.
- 9.3.10.4 The Committee shall be committed to maintaining confidentiality of medical and other information received in their capacity as members.

9.3.10.5 The Committee will develop any additional procedures and terms of reference for the operation of the Committee.

9.4 Long Term Disability Leave

A Regular Employee receiving Long Term Disability benefits is considered to be a Regular Employee on sick leave without pay.

- 9.5 Bereavement Leave and Compassionate Leave
 - 9.5.1 In the case of death in the immediate family, the Employee shall be entitled to leave with pay for five (5) working days provided the Employee has notified the Manager. Immediate family shall mean husband, wife, child, brother, sister, parent, parent-in-law, a commonlaw spouse or child living in the same household, any other relative living in the same household, or any other person with the written approval of the Manager.
 - 9.5.2 In the event of the death of the Employee's grandparent, grandchild, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, or sister-in-law, the Employee shall be entitled to special leave for one (1) day for the purpose of attending the funeral.
 - 9.5.3 If an Employee is on vacation at the time of bereavement, the Employee shall be granted Bereavement Leave and be credited the appropriate number of days of vacation leave credits.
 - 9.5.4 An Employee will be granted a compassionate care leave of absence without pay for up to eight (8) weeks to care for a gravely ill family member. For the purpose of this Article, 9.5.4, "family member" is defined in Appendix 1 Family Members for the Purpose of Article 9.5.4 Compassionate Care Leave. In order to be eligible for this leave, the Employee must provide a medical certificate as proof that the ill family member needs care or support and is at risk of dying within twenty-six (26) weeks.
 - 9.5.5 An Employee who is granted compassionate care leave to care for a gravely ill family member shall be entitled to the benefits as follows:
 - 9.5.5.1 The Employee's benefit coverage will continue for the duration of the compassionate care leave, to a maximum of eight (8) weeks, and the premium payment shall be on the same basis as if the employee were not on leave.
 - 9.5.5.2 Where an Employee elects to buy back pensionable service for part or all of the duration of the compassionate care leave, to a maximum of eight (8) weeks, the Employer will pay the Employer portion of the pension contribution in accordance with the Pension Plan regulations.
 - 9.5.5.3 Compassionate care leave, up to a maximum of eight (8) weeks, shall be treated as continuous employment for the purposes of seniority accrual under the Collective Agreement.
 - 9.5.6 Should an Employee require additional time to care for a gravely ill family member, additional leaves may be granted beyond the eight (8) week period specified in Article 9.5.4 above. Such additional leaves shall be pursuant to Article 9.7 General Purpose Leave Without Pay.

9.6 Maternity/Parental Leaves

- 9.6.1 Maternity Leave
 - 9.6.1.1 No Employee shall be dismissed for reason of pregnancy.
 - 9.6.1.2 Maternity leave provisions shall apply to an Employee upon commencement of employment with the Employer.
 - 9.6.1.3 The Employer shall allow maternity leave for a female Employee to a maximum of three (3) months on accumulated sick leave, and this benefit may be used in whole or in part at the Employee's option at any time or times during pregnancy or after date of delivery within an eighteen (18) month period.
 - 9.6.1.4 An Employee having insufficient accumulated sick leave to take advantage of Article 9.6.1.3 shall be advanced sick leave to the extent and in the manner provided in Articles 9.3 and 9.12.2.
 - 9.6.1.5 Upon request, a pregnant Employee shall be granted automatically up to eleven (11) weeks leave of absence without pay during the period immediately preceding the predicted date of delivery.
 - 9.6.1.6 Following the date of delivery, the Employee may opt to continue on leave of absence without pay to a maximum of eighteen (18) months from the date of delivery.
 - 9.6.1.7 An Employee who is on maternity **and/or parental** leave shall give written notice to the Employer at least one (1) month before the scheduled expiration of this leave if **the Employee** does not intend to return to duty at the Institute on the scheduled date or has opted for an extension of the Maternity Leave as provided for in Article 9.6.1.6.
 - 9.6.1.8 If an Employee fails to return from maternity **and/or parental** Leave to employment at the Institute within twenty (20) working days after the scheduled date of expiration of the maternity **and/or parental** leave and has not given notice as specified in Article 9.6.1.7, then the Employee shall be deemed to have resigned as of the date of expiration of the maternity **and/or parental** leave.
 - 9.6.1.9 Any absence due to illness during pregnancy, while an Employee is not on maternity leave, shall be covered by the sick leave provisions of this Agreement, and any claim made under this clause shall not reduce the benefit referred to in Articles 9.6.1.3 and 9.6.1.4.
 - 9.6.1.10 If the Employee maintains coverage for benefits while on maternity **and/or parental** leave, the Employer agrees to pay the Employer's share of these premiums for a period of not more than fifty-two (52) weeks.
 - 9.6.1.11 During leave of absence without pay following the date of delivery, the Employee shall be given preference for any suitable part-time positions, subject to the provisions of the Employment Standards Act.
 - 9.6.1.12 On return to duty, the Employee shall be reinstated in a position at least the same as or equivalent to that previously held.

9.6.2 Adoption Leave

- 9.6.2.1 An Employee who adopts a child shall, subject to the following conditions, be granted one (1) month's leave with pay and a further thirty-three (33) consecutive weeks' leave without pay (a total leave of thirty-seven (37) consecutive weeks in duration) commencing within fifty-two (52) weeks immediately upon the child's placement with the parent:
 - 9.6.2.1.1 Application shall be made to the Dean or equivalent;
 - 9.6.2.1.2 The one (1) month period when the Employee is on adoption leave with pay shall be deducted from the Employee's sick leave credits, including borrowed sick leave as in Article 9.3 and 9.12.2;
 - 9.6.2.1.3 The Employee must provide at least four (4) weeks written notice to the Employer of intention to apply for adoption leave. This notice is for the purpose of allowing the Employer to make advance arrangements for temporarily replacing the Employee on adoption leave.
- 9.6.2.2 The provisions of Articles 9.6.1.2, 9.6.1.10 and 9.6.1.12, shall apply to Adoption Leave.

9.6.3 Parental Leaves

- 9.6.3.1 An Employee who has not accessed maternity leave shall be entitled, upon request, to a leave without pay for a period not to exceed thirty-seven (37) weeks upon the birth of the Employee's child. Such leave must commence within fifty-two (52) weeks of the birth of the child.
- 9.6.3.2 An Employee must provide at least four (4) weeks written notice to the Employer of intention to apply for a leave under this Article. This notice is for the purpose of allowing the Employer to make advance arrangements for temporarily replacing the Employee on a parental leave.

9.6.4 Additional Parental Leave

- 9.6.4.1 An Employee who has accessed a leave under Article 9.6.2 or Article 9.6.3 is entitled to up to an additional five (5) consecutive weeks of unpaid leave, beginning immediately after the end of the leave taken under Article 9.6.2 or 9.6.3 if the Employee's child has a physical, psychological or emotional condition requiring an additional period of parental care. An Employee who has accessed maternity leave is not entitled to additional parental leave under this Article.
- 9.6.4.2 A request for additional parental leave under Article 9.6.4.1 must:
 - 9.6.4.2.1 be given in writing to the Employee's Manager;
 - 9.6.4.2.2 be given to the Employee's Manager at least four (4) weeks before the Employee proposes to begin leave; and
 - 9.6.4.2.3 if required by the Employee's Manager, be accompanied by a medical practitioner's or nurse practitioner's certificate or other evidence of the Employee's entitlement to leave.

9.6.5 Supplemental Employment Benefit for Maternity or Parental Leave

Effective January 1, 2018, when on maternity or parental leave, a Regular Employee will receive a supplemental payment added to Employment insurance benefits for a total maximum of seventeen (17) weeks as follows:

- 9.6.5.1 An Employee is not entitled to receive Supplemental Employment Benefits (SEB) and disability benefits concurrently. To receive SEB, the Employee shall provide the Employer with proof of application for and receipt of Employment Insurance benefits.
- 9.6.5.2 For the first two (2) weeks maternity or parental leave and Employee shall receive one hundred percent (100%) of their salary calculated on their average base salary.
- 9.6.5.3 For a maximum of fifteen (15) additional week of maternity or parental leave the Employee shall receive an amount equal to the difference between the Employment Insurance benefits and seventy-five percent (75%) of their salary calculated on their average base salary.
- 9.6.5.4 The average base salary for the purpose of Articles 9.6.5.2 and 9.6.5.3 is the Employee's average base salary for the twenty-six (26) weeks preceding the maternity or parental leave. If the Employee has been on unpaid leave for part of the preceding twenty-six (26) weeks, then up to four (4) weeks of that unpaid leave will be subtracted from the twenty-six (26) weeks for the purpose of calculating the average base salary.

9.7 General Purpose Leave Without Pay

- 9.7.1 All other provisions of this Agreement notwithstanding, an Employee may apply to the Employee's own Department for leave of absence without pay. The granting of such leave shall be limited only by the availability of a suitable replacement.
- 9.7.2 Leaves granted under this Article may be granted or renewed up to a total leave of three (3) years.
- 9.7.3 A request under this Article shall be submitted in writing and shall be approved or rejected in writing.
- 9.7.4 Approval of leaves under this Article shall not be withheld unreasonably, and shall be granted except for stated cause as in Article 9.7.1.
- 9.7.5 An Employee being granted a leave under this provision may be granted a leave under Article 10.7 that runs consecutively with such a leave provided that the total length of combined leaves do not exceed three (3) years.
- 9.7.6 Partial leaves are permitted under this provision. The total length of a single absence due to leave under Articles 9.7 and 10.7, cannot exceed three (3) years regardless of the percentage of leave granted.
- 9.7.7 Leave entitlements will be administered on a full-time equivalency basis. An Employee taking a partial leave under this provision will have their leave entitlement exhausted on a pro-rata basis.
- 9.7.8 After a period of absence including general purpose leave without pay, an Employee must return to active employment for a minimum period equal to the length of the

leave taken under this Article before accessing any further leave under this Article or under Article 10.7. In the case of a partial leave, the required period of active employment shall be measured pro-rata. For the purposes of this provision, vacation used as a portion of active employment shall account for no more than that vacation which would have been accrued during the leave period, measured pro-rata.

9.7.9 Employees shall be responsible for the cost of all benefit premiums where, as a result of taking a leave of absence pursuant to this Article, their full-time equivalent status falls below 0.5.

9.8 Short-Term Absences or Leaves

Short-Term absences or leaves should be covered by the Department concerned in traditional ways and informally, where possible and where agreed to by the Department. Where Departmental approval is not forthcoming, or where traditional practices are felt by the Department or the individual applicant to be inappropriate, then the Employee has the right to apply to the Labour/Management Committee.

- 9.9 Jury Duty and Court Appearance Leave
 - 9.9.1 An Employee shall, upon written application to the Dean or equivalent, and upon prior written acknowledgement, be granted leave of absence with full pay for all absences resulting from or associated with being summoned to serve on a jury or being subpoenaed as a witness in court proceedings. If required by the Dean, the Employee shall produce a summons or subpoena or submit such other evidence as will show the necessity of attendance at court.
 - 9.9.2 In cases where an Employee's private affairs have occasioned a court appearance, such leave to attend court shall be without pay.
 - 9.9.3 An Employee in receipt of his/her regular earnings while serving at court, shall remit to the Employer all monies paid to him/her by the court, except travelling and meal allowances not reimbursed by the Employer.

9.10 Election Leave

The Employer shall grant, on written request, leave of absence without pay:

- 9.10.1 to any Employee to seek election in a Municipal, Provincial or Federal Election.
- 9.10.2 to any Employee elected to public office.

9.11 Pre-Retirement Leave

An Employee scheduled to retire and to receive a superannuation allowance under the Public Sector Pension Plans Act, shall be entitled to:

- 9.11.1 a special leave for a period equivalent to forty percent (40%) of accumulated sick leave credit, to be taken immediately prior to retirement, or
- 9.11.2 a special cash payment of an amount equivalent to the cash value of the forty percent (40%) of accumulated sick leave credit, to be paid immediately prior to retirement and based upon the Employee's current rate of pay calculated as in Article 9.2.4.
- 9.11.3 Where an Employee has selected to take a special leave under Article 9.11.1, and in order to facilitate retirement at the end of a month so that pension eligibility

commences at the beginning of the following month, the excess converted sick leave days may be paid out as a special cash payment in accordance with Article 9.11.2 at the written request of the Employee. The Employee's "current rate of pay" will be the rate of pay immediately prior to the commencement of the leave under Article 9.11.1.

9.12 Administrative Provisions

9.12.1 Records

By October 15 and February 15 of each year, the Employer shall provide the Union with a list, by Department, of Employees who will be absent on Special and Professional Development Leave during the current academic term. A copy of this list shall also be forwarded to the Professional Development Committees.

9.12.2 Pooling Leaves

Sick leave and professional development leave entitlements may be pooled among Employees to the extent, and in the manner, decided by the Employees in the Department. If the pooling is proposed to occur between two (2) or more Departments, then the Employees of each Department must agree. In any case, the provisions must be approved by the Dean or equivalent before implementation. Approval shall not normally be withheld.

9.12.3 Payment of Premiums While on Leave

During a period of leave, the Employer shall maintain the Employer's share of benefit costs providing the Employee maintains the Employee's share, subject to the provisions in Article 9.6 **Maternity/Parental** Leaves and Article 9.7.**9**.

9.12.4 Return from Leave

- 9.12.4.1 After a leave of absence with or without pay, an Employee shall return to at least the same or equivalent position and shall be entitled to at least the salary level which that Employee would have attained had the Employee remained at the Institute continuously, provided the leave was either:
 - 9.12.4.1.1 a paid leave, at full or partial salary;
 - 9.12.4.1.2 a Professional Development Leave as in Article 10.5; or
 - 9.12.4.1.3 a Compassionate Care Leave as set out in Article 9.5.4; or
 - 9.12.4.1.4 any other type of leave which in the opinion of the Employee's appropriate Professional Development Leave Committee is consistent with the purposes of professional development leave as stated in Article 10.5.4.
- 9.12.4.2 Article 9.12.4.1 notwithstanding, where the Employer can show cause consistent with Article 19, the increment which would have been granted had the Employee on Leave remained at the Institute may be withheld.
- 9.12.4.3 For Regular full-time Employees, a leave to be granted under Articles 10.5, 10.7, or 10.8 which would result in a total of more than three (3) successive years of leave under these clauses shall not normally be approved.
 - 9.12.4.3.1 In exceptional circumstances, this provision may be waived by the Parties in any specific case.

- 9.12.4.3.2 For Regular part-time Employees, a year shall be deemed to be a year of absence from active duty at the Institute.
- 9.12.4.3.3 For the purposes of this clause, vacation time taken between successive leaves shall be included in the calculation of total successive years of leave.
- 9.12.5 The Parties agree that the complete premium reduction from the Canada Employment Insurance Commission accruing from the sick leave provisions of this agreement will be returned to the Employer to fund an ongoing Employee and Family Assistance Plan.

ARTICLE 10 - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

10.1 Purpose

- 10.1.1 It is recognized that both the **Union** and the BCIT Board of Governors are committed to high quality programming at BCIT and that the responsibility for program quality and staff professional development is shared by the Employer, the Employee and the Program.
- 10.1.2 To achieve excellence, the Employee should maintain currency in the Employee's area of expertise by following an active professional development program.
- 10.1.3 The Employer should ensure that the Employees have the necessary resources to carry out their duties, and will encourage and financially support Employees' professional development programs.
- 10.1.4 The general purpose of professional development leave is to promote leadership in technological education through leaves intended to enhance the professional development of individual Employees by maintaining their currency, flexibility and/or professional competence.

10.2 Instructional Skills Development

- 10.2.1 The development and advancement of faculty instructional skills is central to BCIT's mission of educational quality and instructional excellence.
- 10.2.2 All new full-time teaching Faculty and Assistant Instructors will attend a five (5) day orientation program in July or August, prior to the commencement of classes or during the evening and Saturdays in the academic year. In addition, these Employees will be required to participate in a variety of follow-up activities during their first year of teaching. Employees will be on salary during these sessions supported through their program budgets, and additional orientation costs will be charged to the Instructional Development Fund.
- 10.2.3 In support of instructional development, funding of \$125,000 for the year commencing April 01 will be established for all Institute full-time, part-time, day program and Part-Time Studies (Continuing Education) Teaching Employees to support activities and resources directly related to the improvement of teaching. Activities such as in-service workshops, facilitator training, a yearly instructional development symposium, instructional development grants and acquisition of resources on teaching and learning are examples of the types of initiatives to be supported by the fund.
- 10.2.4 Overall management and direction for these funds will be provided by the Instructional Development Committee composed of one Faculty or Assistant Instructor representative, appointed by the **Union**, from each of the following general areas: business; engineering, electronics and computing studies; health; academic studies; the student services and educational support areas; and one representative of the PTS instructors. The BCGEU Vocational Instructors shall be invited to appoint one representative. The **Union** shall also appoint one of its Directors. Management shall appoint two representatives: one from Education and one from Student, International, Research and Information Services. An annual plan and budget will be developed by the Committee and a yearend report of activities compiled for distribution to the BCIT community.

- 10.3 Professional Development Expenses Fund, Program-Administered (Conferences/Courses/Seminars; Other Related Activities; Resources; Equipment)
 - 10.3.1 It is recognized that programs and program groups remain current through maintaining active relevant contacts with business, industry, technical associations and other academic institutions.
 - 10.3.2 The general purpose of the Professional Development Expense Fund is to promote leadership in technological education through funding of relevant professional development activities and/or the purchase of equipment or services which maintain currency, flexibility, and professional competence of Employees or augment the professional development of the individual Employee.
 - A qualifying Employee shall be entitled to professional development funds for the purposes of attending short courses or conferences; undertaking research; paying the costs of Educational / Professional / Technical opportunities; purchasing tools, equipment, computer hardware or software; or defraying costs of professional fees and expenses, such as those listed in Article 10.3.3.
 - 10.3.2.2 If equipment is purchased from pooled or individual funds, the ownership and responsibility for the item(s) purchased resides with the Employee.
 - 10.3.3 This provision may be used to cover annual professional fees such as P.Eng., CA, CGA, Bar Association, CMA (RIA), CPA, RN, CSMLS RT, ART, CAMRT, RPF, AScTT or other professional association fees which control or license the individual to practice their profession.
 - 10.3.4 These funds shall be administered in the agreed upon manner by the program group but, without limiting the right of the Employee to use the funds for the purposes stated. To access grants from these funds, an individual or group applies to the program group which has the responsibility to administer the allocation of the funds.
 - 10.3.4.1 The program group shall administer the pooled funds with the intention of allowing the members of the program group who participate in the professional development pool approximately equal access to unreserved, pooled Professional Development funds over a reasonable time.
 - 10.3.4.2 Any dispute regarding the disposition of funds shall be referred to the Labour/Management Committee for decision.
 - 10.3.5 The program group will receive the amounts stated in Articles 10.3.5.1 and 10.3.5.2 below for the purpose of funding professional development activities, and all Employees who qualify under this Article are entitled to funds for professional development activities as follows:
 - 10.3.5.1 An annual amount of \$1418.00 for each Employee eligible as in Article 10.3.7 below.
 - 10.3.5.2 Any Employee at, or above, Faculty Step 12 as at April 1 of the year shall receive an amount of \$502.00 in addition to the amounts in Articles 10.3.5.1 or 10.3.5.3.
 - 10.3.5.3 Individuals within the group may decline to participate in the pooled sharing of funds. If they prefer, they can claim an amount of \$1118.00 to be dedicated to their personal professional development activities. The

program group will then reserve these funds for those individuals. Expenditure of individual funds is still subject to program approval.

- 10.3.5.3.1 Individuals choosing to claim amounts for personal professional development activities as in Article 10.3.5.3 may accumulate these funds over time.
- 10.3.5.3.2 The accounting for these reserved funds shall be a matter between the individual and the program group, and the Institute shall have no responsibility in this matter.
- 10.3.6 Existing banked professional development funds earned before 1989 April 01 will not in any way be affected by the changes herein regarding handling of professional development funds. The individual will apply to the program group for expenditure of these funds.
- 10.3.7 Categories and Conditions for Eligibility:
 - 10.3.7.1 To be eligible for professional development fund entitlement an Employee must be working or on an approved part-time or full-time leave on April 1 of the applicable year (subject to Article 10.3.8 and 10.3.9) and employed under one of the following conditions:
 - 10.3.7.1.1 As a Regular Employee; or
 - 10.3.7.1.2 As a Temporary Employee whose current appointment is for a term of nine months or more; or
 - 10.3.7.1.3 As a full-time Temporary Employee whose current term of employment when combined with previous terms of employment total nine months or more, provided that such employment periods are only counted towards one entitlement as in Article 10.3.5.
 - 10.3.7.2 Part-time Regular or Temporary Employees, other than Auxiliary Employees, shall be counted in calculating the total funds available to the program group as follows:
 - 10.3.7.2.1 For Teaching Faculty Employees, 585 hours of employment shall add one entitlement to a pooled fund available to the program group and pro-rata;
 - 10.3.7.2.2 For **Specialized Faculty** Employees, 1519 hours of employment shall add one entitlement to a pooled fund available to the program group and pro-rata;
 - 10.3.7.2.3 For other Non-Teaching Employees, 1645 hours of employment shall add one entitlement to a pooled fund available to the program group and pro-rata;
 - 10.3.7.2.4 For Assistant Instructors, 920 hours of employment shall add one entitlement to a pooled fund available to the program group and pro-rata.
- 10.3.8 Professional development funds for Employees who are otherwise eligible under this Article and who are on leave will be calculated as follows:
 - 10.3.8.1 Employees on a full (100%) General Purpose Leave Without Pay under

Article 9.7 ("GPLWOP") on April 1 of the applicable year will not be entitled to allocation of professional development funds under this Article.

- 10.3.8.2 Employees on a partial GPLWOP shall be entitled to a pro-rata allocation, based on the percentage of time that they are not on a GPLWOP on April 1 of the applicable year, of the full allocation of individual or pooled professional development funds which they would have received if they were not on a GPLWOP.
- 10.3.8.3 Employees on any other type of part-time or full-time leave shall be entitled to the same share of individual or pooled professional development funds which they would have received if they were not on leave.
- 10.3.9 Professional development funds for Employees who are otherwise eligible to receive funds under this Article and who are receiving Long Term Disability ("LTD") benefits or who have exhausted their sick leave but remain unable to return to work and are not eligible for LTD benefits or who are on an Administrative Leave Without Pay pursuant to Article 17.3.2 will be calculated as follows:
 - 10.3.9.1 For the first two (2) years, professional development Funds which such an Employee would otherwise be entitled to on April 1 of each year shall accrue but be held in reserve.
 - In the event such an Employee returns to active employment within five (5) years, the funds held in reserve shall be transferred to the program group and may be accessed by:
 - 10.3.9.2.1 the Employee, if the Employee has chosen not to pool their professional development funds, or
 - the Employee and other members of the program group if the Employee has chosen to pool their professional development funds.
 - Such Employees who do not return to active employment at the Institute within five (5) years shall have no rights to the funds held in reserve, nor shall their program group.
- 10.3.10 Employees not eligible to receive individual professional development funds may apply to their programs for a grant from the pooled funds for the purpose of defraying the cost of professional development activities. The program group shall authorize such disbursements if there are sufficient funds and if the proposed professional development is consistent with the purposes of the fund.
- 10.3.11 Employees or program groups may choose to share funds with Employees in other program groups, with the approval of the program groups.
- 10.3.12 Any professional development funds allocated to the program group which remain unspent at year-end will carry over in a program group account for the use of that program group during succeeding years.
- 10.4 Professional Development Leave Fund Indexing Formula
 - 10.4.1 For the Institute's 2007/2008 fiscal year, the Institute's total contribution to the Professional Development Leave fund will be \$1,537,017.41 and allocated in accordance with Memorandum of Agreement 07FSA55.

10.4.2 For subsequent Institute fiscal years, the annual contribution to the Professional Development Leave Fund will be calculated as follows:

Faculty Step 12 annual salary in effect on April 1 times an index factor of 22.

- 10.4.3 The Institute's annual contribution to the Professional Development Leave Fund shall occur on April 1 of each year.
- 10.4.4 The amount determined in Article 10.4.2 will be allocated on a pro-rata basis between the Other Staff SuperCommittee and Teaching Faculty Committees as set out in Article 10.5, based on the number of eligible regular full-time equivalent employees in each group on April 1 of each year.
- 10.4.5 Any funds generated under Article 10.4 which remain unspent at the end of a fiscal year will be carried over for use in subsequent fiscal years.

10.5 Professional Development Leave

10.5.1 General Purpose

The general purpose of professional development Leave is to promote leadership in technological education through leaves intended:

- 10.5.1.1 to maintain currency, flexibility and professional competence of Employees, and
- 10.5.1.2 to augment the professional development of the individual Employee.

10.5.2 Committees

- A Professional Development Leave Committee shall be established for teaching Faculty in the programmes in each of the following general areas: business; engineering, electronics, and computing studies; health; and academic studies. Each Committee shall consist of three (3) excluded Management personnel and three (3) representatives appointed by the Union. The Employer shall appoint a Dean or Associate Dean from each general area as non-voting chair.
- 10.5.2.2 For all Other Staff (**Specialized Faculty**, Assistant Instructors and Technical Staff), the Institute shall establish an "Other Staff SuperCommittee" which shall be composed of one representative from each School or Division appointed by the Union and an equal number of excluded Management representatives. A Vice-president or equivalent shall act as non-voting Chair.
- The Committees shall establish multiple application dates, to a maximum of three (3) dates per year.
- 10.5.2.4 The Committees shall make decisions by majority vote of individual members.
- 10.5.2.5 The Committees shall act in a manner which is fair, reasonable, and consistent with the Collective Agreement.
- 10.5.2.6 Deadlocks in the Committees shall be referred to the Parties for resolution, as shall questions of interpretation or application of the Collective

Agreement. An applicant may appeal, on the basis of Article 10.5.2.5 above, to the Labour/Management Committee. Deadlocks between the Parties are subject to the grievance procedures.

10.5.2.7 The Committees shall prepare an annual report to the Employer and the Union on the expenditure of funds under their control.

10.5.3 Eligibility, General Criteria and Requirements

- All Regular Employees with a minimum of one (1) year of full time service with the Employer shall be eligible to apply for leave of up to one (1) year which may be renewed or extended.
- 10.5.3.2 Leave applications, which in the opinion of the Committee benefit the applicant and the Institute, will be considered for approval by the Committee, subject to the availability of funds and criteria established by the Committee. Funding approval may include tuition, conference fees and/or expenses related to the same professional development activity.
- 10.5.3.3 All leaves that are approved will be granted with out loss of pay or benefits to a maximum of nine (9) academic months. Backfill costs will be paid out of the Fund.
- The leave may be taken in a single block of time or may be taken in weeks, days, or hours at a time, spread over a maximum of a twelve (12) month period.
- 10.5.3.5 Regular Employees who wish to take leave under this provision must initially apply to their Department for this leave. Departmental approval may be withheld on the basis of the inability to find a suitable replacement.
- The application must include a statement of the applicant's intention to continue employment at the Institute at the expiry of the leave. In accepting a paid leave, the Employee shall be deemed to accept the obligation to undertake a subsequent period of employment equal in time to the period of paid leave.
- 10.5.3.7 The application must include a statement of the proposed courses, study or work experience, and of the applicant's perception of the relevance of the planned activity to the applicant's current or possible future role in the Institute, or to the Institute's concerns.
- 10.5.3.8 The applicant shall include, where relevant, adequate documentary evidence of acceptance into the proposed program of studies or work experience situation. The Professional Development Leave Committee shall waive this requirement if time constraints require. However, the Employee on leave shall supply such documentation to the Committee as soon as available.
- 10.5.3.9 Any applicant shall, upon request, be permitted, or may be required, to appear in person when the Committee is considering the applicant's case.
- 10.5.3.10 An Employee who becomes ill while on paid leave shall inform the Employer if, and as soon as, the Employee becomes aware that the illness is likely to affect the carrying out of the planned activity. An Employee on professional development leave shall be entitled to sick leave at one

hundred percent (100%) of the Employee's regular remuneration, subject to the provisions of Articles 9.3 and 9.12.2.

An Employee on professional development leave shall bear the responsibility of notifying their Committee of any significant changes in their leave activity so that the Committee has sufficient time to review the revised proposal for the leave in accordance with Article 10.5. The Committee shall either approve the revised leave or withdraw approval. Approval of a revised leave shall not be unreasonably withheld.

10.5.3.12 Within one (1) month, exclusive of vacation time, after expiry of the professional development leave, an Employee shall present a written report of relevant activities during the leave to the Employee's Department and the Committee and shall report to the Committee income stemming directly from approved leave activity.

10.5.4 Assessment Criteria

- 10.5.4.1 Each Committee shall create and maintain, in a public forum, the guidelines and criteria that it shall use in evaluating professional development leave proposals.
 - 10.5.4.1.1 Guidelines must ensure that at least one-third (1/3) of the Committee's funds, including surpluses, are used for proposals whose value exceeds the value of four (4) months leave.
- 10.5.4.2 If there are insufficient funds to enable all qualifying leaves to be granted, the following weighting factors shall be applied:
 - 10.5.4.2.1 Weight and significance of the proposed activity in terms of the standards of the field in which it is planned; the more weight or significance, the higher the priority.
 - 10.5.4.2.2 Clarity of the planned program; the greater the clarity, the higher the priority.
 - 10.5.4.2.3 Total length of previous paid leaves; the shorter the leave, the higher the priority.
 - 10.5.4.2.4 Length of employment since a previous paid leave; the greater the length of intervening employment, the higher the priority.
 - 10.5.4.2.5 Equalization of leave opportunity among individual Employees in different Departments; priority shall be given to leaves which tend to equalize opportunity.
 - 10.5.4.2.6 The rarity of occurrence of the planned activity; e.g. a once-in-ten-years conference as compared to courses offered every year; the rarer the occurrence, the higher the priority.
 - 10.5.4.2.7 Seniority, if all other relevant factors are equal; the greater the seniority, the higher the priority.

- 10.5.4.2.8 Other factors above being equal, leaves involving work experience may be given priority over leaves involving solely study, research, or course activity.
- 10.6 Development Leave, Short-Term Technical Staff and Assistant Instructors
 - 10.6.1 In addition to entitlement to all other leaves available to an Employee under this Agreement, a Technical Staff or Assistant Instructor shall be entitled to a total of six (6) weeks leave per year at the Employee's regular rate of pay for the purpose of attending conferences, courses, visiting in industry or other educational institutions. When Article 10.6 leave is requested by an eligible Employee, it shall be immediately reviewed for consistency with Article 10.6 and scheduled in accordance by the Department provided that the Department is able to meet its operational objectives if the leave is taken. The leave may be taken in weeks, days, or hours at a time.

An Employee's regular rate of pay shall be reduced by the amount of other income earned by the Employee from activities scheduled directly pursuant to the leave under this Article. Earnings from intellectual property shall be exempted from this provision.

- 10.6.2 No more than four (4) weeks will be taken between September 1st and May 31st.
- 10.6.3 Additional Leave may be taken without pay in days at a time or weeks at a time, and may be cumulative to twelve (12) weeks.
- 10.6.4 Disputes regarding short-term development leave will be resolved through the process set out in Article 8.9.
- 10.7 Professional Development Leave Without Pay
 - 10.7.1 After three (3) years of employment at the Institute, an Employee may apply to the Employee's Department, for up to one (1) year's leave without pay for the purpose of gaining experience in the Business, Engineering, Health, Academic, or Educational communities. The leave may be renewed annually for up to three (3) years. The granting of such leave shall be limited only by the availability of a suitable replacement for the Employee. The applicant under this clause shall consult with the Manager.
 - 10.7.2 Employees who have made application for professional development leave which has not been granted under Article 10.7.1 above may appeal to the appropriate Professional Development Leave Committee.
 - 10.7.3 Any leaves granted under Articles **10.7.1** and **10.7.2** above shall be granted or rejected in writing, with a copy to the Union.
 - 10.7.4 An Employee being granted a leave under this provision may be granted a leave under Article 9.7 that runs consecutively with such a leave provided that the total length of combined leaves does not exceed three (3) years.
 - 10.7.5 Partial leaves are permitted under this provision. The total length of a single absence due to leave under Articles 9.7 and 10.7, cannot exceed three (3) years regardless of the percentage of leave granted.
 - 10.7.6 Leave entitlements will be administered on a full-time equivalency basis. An Employee taking a partial leave under this provision will have their leave entitlement exhausted on a pro-rata basis.

- 10.7.7 After a period of absence including general purpose leave without pay, an Employee must return to active employment for a minimum period equal to the length of the leave taken under this Article before accessing any further leave under this Article or Article 9.7. In the case of a partial leave, the required period of active employment shall be measured pro-rata. For the purposes of this provision, vacation used as a portion of active employment shall account for no more than that vacation which would have been accrued during the leave period, measured pro-rata.
- 10.7.8 The Employer shall pay all benefit premiums while an Employee is on leave pursuant to this Article. Where an Employee's leave period exceeds twelve (12) consecutive months without a return to assigned duties for a minimum of two (2) months, benefit premiums shall not be paid by the Employer unless the subsequent period of leave is for purposes of pursuing a credential.
- 10.8 Exchange Leave/Secondment
 - 10.8.1 An Employee may apply to the Employee's Department for an exchange leave subject to the following provisions:
 - An exchange leave or secondment shall be for the purpose of enabling an Employee to teach or to provide technical services at another institution or in industry either in Canada or elsewhere. During a secondment, the institution or industrial organization at which the Employee is appointed shall be expected to reimburse the Institute for the Employee's full remuneration. For an exchange leave, the Institution shall reimburse one of its own Employees who have agreed to exchange duties with the Employee on leave. The employee from the outside institution or industry shall be considered a Temporary Employee, with terms of reference to be by mutual agreement in each specific case. In any case the qualifications and experience of the incoming exchange employee shall be acceptable to the Departmental Selection Committee.
 - 10.8.1.2 An Employee on exchange leave/secondment shall be reimbursed by the Institute at the Employee's regular rate of remuneration.
 - 10.8.1.3 An exchange or secondment may be granted or renewed for a period of up to three (3) years.
- 10.9 Employer-Requested Upgrading Leave

When an Employee is requested by the Employer to take an upgrading course, the full cost of the course, including travel expenses, shall be borne by the Employer, and the Employee shall suffer no monetary or other loss, and shall continue to accrue service credit for all purposes during such period.

10.10 Employee Registration in Institute Courses

Regular Employees will be able to take any Part-Time Studies/Continuing Education courses offered by the Institute without paying the tuition fee provided that:

- 10.10.1 the Employee satisfies the normal course prerequisites; and
- 10.10.2 no fee paying student is displaced; and
- 10.10.3 Distance Education or Clinical courses are not covered by this provision. However Employees may access these by utilizing professional development funds to pay

for course fees, etc.

10.10.4 Employees who are not paying tuition, do not count towards the minimum number of students required to ensure that a particular course runs.

(This clause represents existing Institute policy)

ARTICLE 11 - PLACEMENT, ADVANCEMENT

11.1 Placement Committee

- 11.1.1 There shall be a single, Institute-wide Placement Committee composed of eleven (11) members, five (5) members appointed by the Employer, five (5) members appointed by the Union, with a Dean or equivalent as Chair. The Placement Committee shall have the right to appoint a non-voting resource person on a case-by-case basis.
- 11.1.2 The Placement Committee shall be responsible for recommending to the Parties:
 - 11.1.2.1 Alterations to the criteria for initial placement (Article 11.2).
 - 11.1.2.2 Action on Employee advancement as specified in the Agreement.
 - 11.1.2.3 Action on applications and appeals with regard to placement or advancement on salary scales (Articles 11.2, 11.3, 11.4, 11.5, 11.6, and 11.7).
 - 11.1.2.4 Action on Assistant Instructor and Technical Staff promotion to Faculty (Articles 11.5.6 and 11.7.12).
- 11.1.3 The Placement Committee shall make its decision by majority vote with the Chair voting only in the event of a tied vote.
- 11.1.4 The Placement Committee shall give the decision, including reason, in writing to the applicant or appellant.
- 11.1.5 The Placement Committee shall be responsible for functions provided in the Collective Agreement and relevant Memoranda of Agreement and shall keep a detailed and complete record of all proceedings. Copies of such records shall be sent to the Employee and the Union.
 - 11.1.5.1 These records shall be kept in the form of minutes with the addition of any other information required to make up a complete and detailed record of the proceedings of the Committee.
 - 11.1.5.2 Operating procedures not specified in the Collective Agreement shall be the responsibility of each Committee.
 - 11.1.5.3 Such procedure shall not constitute nor result in additional requirements for placement or advancement beyond those specified in the Agreement.
- 11.1.6 Questions of interpretation and application of the Collective Agreement shall be referred to the Labour/Management Committee.
- 11.1.7 Appeals resulting from action taken by the Placement Committee shall be reviewed by the Placement Committee. If the appeal is pursued it shall then be referred to the Labour/Management Committee. The applicant shall have the right during these appeal processes to appoint a non-voting resource person from among the Employee's BCIT colleagues. Any action taken by the Labour/Management Committee shall not prejudice the Employee's right to grieve.

11.1.8 When considering advancement of an Employee who is at a step on the salary scale where further progress is not automatic, then the Employee's advancement shall be considered solely on the basis of the Employee's qualifications.

- 11.1.9 Approval of Programmes to Improve Qualification
 - 11.1.9.1 An Employee may present directly to the Placement Committee a proposal for a programme to improve qualifications, and the Placement Committee shall then determine whether, upon completion of this programme, the Employee's qualifications would satisfy the criteria for advancement past the Employee's next barrier on the salary scale, or meet requirements for an extra increment under Articles 11.3.7, 11.5.5, 11.7.4.
 - 11.1.9.2 If an Employee has completed a programme of professional development which was previously approved by the Placement Committee in Article 11.1.9.1 then the Employee shall advance.

11.2 Faculty Initial Placement

- 11.2.1 The initial placement of a Faculty Employee shall be recommended by the Departmental Selection Committee to the Dean.
- 11.2.2 The following criteria and only these criteria subject to Article 11.2.3 shall determine the number of steps beyond Step 1 at which any Employee shall be initially placed.
 - 11.2.2.1 At step two for a degree at the Bachelor level;
 - 11.2.2.2 At step three for a Masters Degree;
 - 11.2.2.3 At step four for a Ph.D Degree;
 - One (1) additional step for a second Bachelor, Masters or Ph.D Degree, (not to exceed four steps in total for post-secondary degrees);
 - 11.2.2.5 One (1) additional step where a Diploma of Technology or A.R.T. is required to obtain the position and:
 - 11.2.2.5.1 the Diploma did not form part of the academic credit of a degree previously credited for a step;
 - 11.2.2.5.2 the A.R.T. is held in addition to an R.T.
 - 11.2.2.6 One (1) additional step for professional certification such as P. Eng., CA, CGA, CMA (RIA), CAMRT, CSMLS RT, RN, RPF, PAG, CET, ASCT, CIQS.
 - 11.2.2.7 One (1) additional step for each year of post-secondary teaching experience, and, for **Specialized Faculty**, one (1) additional step for each year of directly related post-secondary working experience in a similar job category, to a maximum of three (3) steps.
 - 11.2.2.8 One (1) additional step for each two (2) years of teaching experience other than post-secondary, and, for **Specialized Faculty**, one (1) additional step for each year of directly related working experience in a similar job category in a non-post-secondary setting, to a maximum of two (2) steps.

11.2.2.9 For both teaching and **Specialized Faculty**, one (1) additional step for each two (2) years of relevant employment experience to a maximum of five (5) steps.

- Work experience forming the basis for the assignment of steps under one of 11.2.2.7, 11.2.2.8, or 11.2.2.9 above, in excess of the maximum permitted within that category, may not be applied to either of the other two categories.
- 11.2.3 The Departmental Selection Committee shall initially decide the equivalence of any certification or qualification not specified in this Agreement.
- 11.2.4 Teaching in Continuing Education and Industry Services and on other campuses shall be credited in determining initial placement of an Employee. Five hundred and eighty-five (585) hours of such teaching is the equivalent of one (1) year of teaching experience as recognized in the Institute.
 - 11.2.4.1 If an applicant from outside the Institute has teaching experience, this experience shall receive credit, but the time credited to teaching experience shall be deducted from the total work experience adduced by **the** applicant.
 - 11.2.4.2 Teaching experience at BCIT shall be credited as in Article 11.2.4 for Assistant Instructors or Technical Staff who are promoted to Faculty.
- 11.2.5 The Dean or equivalent shall ensure that the placement criteria are applied uniformly throughout the Division. Should the Dean not concur with the placement recommendation of the Departmental Selection Committee, the Dean must convey the reasons in writing to the Departmental Selection Committee. (Article 5.2.3).
- 11.2.6 An analysis of placement on the current salary scale shall accompany the letter of appointment sent to the candidate. An Employee who disagrees with the placement made on the salary scale may appeal the initial placement on the salary scale to the Placement Committee within six (6) months of the date of appointment. A newly appointed Employee shall be informed by the Employer of this right of appeal at the date of appointment.

11.3 Faculty Advancement

- 11.3.1 Subject to Article 11.3.2, full-time Regular Faculty Employees shall advance one step on the Faculty salary scale each year on April 01 or October 01. When the anniversary date of an initial appointment is between January 01 and June 30, the increment date shall be April 01. When the anniversary date of an initial appointment is between July 01 and December 31, the increment date shall be October 01. Annual increments shall be subject to the provisions below.
 - 11.3.1.1 When a Temporary or part-time Regular Employee becomes a full-time Regular Employee then, for the purposes of increments, the "anniversary date of initial appointment" as per Article 11.3.1 shall be deemed to be the next temporary increment due date.

For example: A Temporary Employee is due an increment per Article 11.3.6 on December 1, 1991. That Employee becomes Regular effective September 1, 1991. Therefore, an anniversary date of December 1, 1991 is established and October 1, 1991 becomes the new and ongoing increment date.

11.3.2 A Faculty Employee who has been evaluated as unsatisfactory by performance appraisal may be prevented from receiving an increment until the next increment date or one (1) year at the discretion of the Manager. The Manager must give reasons for each action in writing to the Employee so affected.

- 11.3.3 No Employee shall be prevented from receiving an increment for more than one (1) year unless no improvement in performance has occurred according to performance appraisal.
- 11.3.4 The decision that an increment shall be withheld must be submitted by March 15 to withhold the April increment and by September 15 to withhold the October increment.
- 11.3.5 The Employee may appeal according to the grievance procedure on the grounds of procedures or equity.
- 11.3.6 Temporary and part-time Regular Employees shall receive their first increment (advance one step on the Faculty Salary Scale) on the first of the month following the completion of the equivalent of the annual workload of a full-time Regular Faculty member.
 - 11.3.6.1 Providing that ten (10) months of full-time equivalent Faculty work has accrued in the calendar year since the last increment, subsequent increments shall be due on the same day one year later.
 - 11.3.6.2 If ten (10) months of full-time equivalent Faculty work has not accrued in the calendar year since the last increment, subsequent increments shall be due on the first of the month following the completion of the equivalent of the annual workload of a full-time Regular Faculty member.
 - 11.3.6.3 A Temporary or part-time Regular Employee may not receive a subsequent increment in a time span of less than one calendar year.
- 11.3.7 A Regular Faculty Employee, or a Temporary Faculty Employee who has completed six (6) months or more of continuous service, may advance one extra step or more on the salary scale in a given year as recognition for an achievement which brings recognition to the Institute or for educational or professional achievement by application to and at the discretion of the Placement Committee (Article 11.1). The salary increases resulting from this advancement shall take effect on the first pay period following completion of the achievement or service on which this advancement is based.
- 11.4 Assistant Instructor Initial Placement
 - 11.4.1 The initial placement of an Assistant Instructor shall be recommended by the Departmental Selection Committee (Article 5.2.3) to the Dean.
 - 11.4.2 An Employee hired as an Assistant Instructor shall be placed as follows:
 - 11.4.2.1 Step 1 for an Employee having the qualifications or their equivalent, as expressed in AP2.3.3 in Appendix 2.
 - 11.4.2.2 One additional step for each year of relevant experience above those specified at AP2.3.3.2 in Appendix 2.
 - 11.4.3 The Dean or equivalent shall ensure that the placement criteria are applied uniformly throughout the Division. Should the Dean or equivalent not concur with the placement recommendations of the Departmental Selection Committee, the Dean or equivalent must convey the reasons in writing to the Departmental Selection Committee.

11.4.4 An analysis of placement on the current salary scale shall accompany the letter of appointment sent to the candidate. An Employee who disagrees with the placement made on the salary scale may appeal the initial placement on the salary scale to the Placement Committee within six (6) months of the date of appointment. A newly appointed Employee shall be informed by the Employer of this right of appeal at the date of appointment.

11.5 Assistant Instructor Advancement

11.5.1 Increments

- 11.5.1.1 Full-time Assistant Instructors shall advance one (1) step on the salary scale each year on April 01 or October 01. When the anniversary date on an initial appointment is between January 01 and June 30 then the increment date shall be April 01. When the anniversary date of an initial appointment is between July 01 and December 31, the increment date shall be October 01. Annual increments shall be subject to the provisions herein.
- An Assistant Instructor who has been evaluated as unsatisfactory by performance appraisal may be prevented from advancing on the Salary Scale that year at the discretion of the Manager. The Manager must give reasons for such actions in writing to the Employee so affected. The Employee may appeal according to Article 3 Grievance Procedure, on grounds of procedures or equity. It is understood that Article 11.5.1.2 would take effect only in extraordinary circumstances.

11.5.2 Temporary Advancement

An Assistant Instructor may be assigned or appointed on a temporary basis to replace or substitute for a teaching Faculty Employee who is absent.

Such assignment or appointment shall be recommended by the Manager after consulting with the Employees in the Department. It may also be recommended through the normal selection process as defined in Article 5.2. The decision or method of appointment shall be Departmental.

- Subject to the provisions of Article 11.5.6.3, the Assistant Instructor shall be placed on the Faculty salary schedule in accordance with Article 11.2, Faculty Initial Placement.
- 11.5.2.3 Substitution or replacement pay as specified in Articles 11.5.6.2 and 11.5.6.3 will apply only if such assignment or appointment is more than a total of five (5) working days in any term.
- 11.5.2.4 All other provisions for Faculty shall apply during the Employee's term as Faculty
- 11.5.3 When an Assistant Instructor is promoted to Faculty, that Employee's salary shall be set at a level according to Articles 11.5.6.2 and 11.5.6.3.
- 11.5.4 An Assistant Instructor who is returned to former duties after having been advanced under Article 11.5.2 shall be placed at the salary step the Employee would have reached at that time if the Employee's duties had not changed.

11.5.5 A Regular Assistant Instructor, or a Temporary Assistant Instructor who has completed six (6) months or more of continuous service, may advance one (1) extra step or more on the salary scale in a given year as recognition for an achievement which brings recognition to the Institute or for educational achievement or technical or professional achievement by application to and at the discretion of the Placement Committee (Article 11.1). The salary increase resulting from this advancement shall take effect on the first pay period following completion of the achievement or service on which this advancement is based. Advancement under this Article shall not result in an Employee's regular annual increment date being changed.

11.5.6 Assistant Instructors - Filling Faculty positions

- 11.5.6.1 An Assistant Instructor may apply under Article 11.5.6.1 for promotion to Faculty which under the following conditions shall be approved by the Placement Committee:
 - 11.5.6.1.1 The Employee is currently solely responsible for developing and presenting both lecture and laboratory material in accord with regular Faculty responsibilities (Articles 8.2 and 1.4).
 - 11.5.6.1.2 Such responsibility has been continuous for two (2) academic years (if not replacing Faculty Employees in this time), or the Employee has been replacing one or more Faculty Employees, for a total of three (3) years without a break of more than five (5) months, or in any case where a combination of the above results in three (3) years of service as a Faculty Employee without a break of more than five (5 months). The prospect of the replacement employee becoming permanently classified as Faculty shall in no way militate against selection for such replacement duty.
 - 11.5.6.1.3 The Employee has the academic qualifications normally required for a Faculty position or the equivalent in relevant experience and/or teaching experience, including teaching experience at the Institute.
- Subject to the provisions of Article 11.5.6.1, the Assistant Instructor shall be placed on the Faculty salary scale in accordance with the initial placement criteria (Article 11.2).
- 11.5.6.3 Article 11.5.6.2 notwithstanding, when an Assistant Instructor fills a Faculty position the Employee shall be given a raise in salary at least equal to one (1) salary increment on the Faculty salary scale. If this raise is less than \$100/month the Employee will be placed on the next higher step.
- 11.5.6.4 All other provisions for Faculty shall apply.

11.6 Technical Staff Placement

- 11.6.1 The initial placement of a Technical Staff Employee shall be recommended by the Departmental Selection Committee (Article 5.2.3) to the Dean.
- 11.6.2 In recommending placement of Employees hired as Laboratory Helpers, the Departmental Selection Committee shall be guided by the following criterion:

up to one (1) step for every two (2) years of relevant experience.

- 11.6.3 Subject to the provisions of Article 11.6.6, in recommending placement of Employees hired on the Technical Staff salary scale steps 1 to 15, the Departmental Selection Committee shall be guided by the following criteria:
 - 11.6.3.1 Minimum qualifications to be placed at Step 1 are graduation from secondary school or equivalent and one (1) year of relevant experience;
 - 11.6.3.2 An Employee shall be placed at Step 7 or above if the Employee has either of the following qualifications:
 - 11.6.3.2.1 Two (2) years of relevant experience and one (1) year of appropriate post-secondary education, or
 - 11.6.3.2.2 Diploma of Technology or equivalent.
 - 11.6.3.3 An Employee shall be placed at Step 12 or above if the Employee has the following education and experience:
 - 11.6.3.3.1 Education:
 - 11.6.3.3.1.1 an appropriate Diploma of Technology or equivalent, or Technical Certification in a related area, or Current professional registration such as R.T.(CSMLS), R.T.(CAMRT), R.T.N.M.(CAMRT), R.D.M.S., A.Sc.T.,
 - C.Tech., or R.N. 11.6.3.3.2 Experience:
 - 11.6.3.3.2.1 at least four (4) years industrial, clinical, field or related experience.
 - An Employee shall be granted up to one (1) additional step, for each year of relevant experience above the levels specified in Articles 11.6.3.1, 11.6.3.2, and 11.6.3.3 but in no case shall a placement be higher than:
 - 11.6.3.4.1 Step 6 for a Technician I, Technical Staff Steps 1 9 (AP2.2.3);
 - 11.6.3.4.2 Step 11 for a Technician II, Technical Staff Steps 7 14 (AP2.2.4) and for a Nurse in the Medical Services Department, Technical Staff Steps 7 –18 (AP2.5.2);
 - 11.6.3.4.3 Step 15 for a Technician III, Technical Staff Steps 12-18 (AP2.5.2).
 - 11.6.3.5 Employees in the Information Technology Services Department shall be placed as follows:
 - 11.6.3.5.1 Step 1 for an Employee having the essential qualifications or their equivalent, as in Appendix 2.
 - 11.6.3.5.2 One additional step for each additional year of relevant experience, up to the maximum step within the classification.

11.6.4 The Dean or equivalent shall ensure that the placement criteria are applied uniformly throughout the Division. Should the Dean or equivalent not concur with the placement recommendation of the Departmental Selection Committee, the Dean or equivalent must convey the reasons in writing to the Departmental Selection Committee.

- 11.6.5 An analysis of placement on the current salary scale shall accompany the letter of appointment sent to the candidate. An Employee who disagrees with the placement made on the salary scale may appeal the initial placement on the salary scale to the Placement Committee within six (6) months of the date of appointment. A newly appointed Employee shall be informed by the Employer of this right of appeal at the date of appointment.
- 11.6.6 Initial placement of a new Technical Staff Employee shall be within the salary range corresponding to the characteristic duties of the position being filled according to Appendix 2

11.7 Technical Staff Advancement

11.7.1 Increments

- 11.7.1.1 Full-time Technical Staff shall advance one (1) step on the salary scale each year on April 01 or October 01. When the anniversary date of an initial appointment is between January 01 and June 30 then the increment date shall be April 01. When the anniversary date of an initial appointment is between July 01 and December 31, the increment date shall be October 01. Annual increments shall be subject to the provisions herein.
- A Technical Staff Employee who has been evaluated as unsatisfactory by performance appraisal may be prevented from advancing on the Salary Scale that year at the discretion of the Manager. The Manager must give reasons for such actions in writing to the Employee so affected. The Employee may appeal according to Article 3 Grievance Procedure, on grounds of procedures or equity. It is understood that Article 11.7.1.2 would take effect only in extraordinary circumstances.

11.7.2 Temporary Advancement

- 11.7.2.1 A Technical Staff Employee may be assigned or appointed on a temporary basis to replace or substitute **in the absence of a** Faculty Employee, **as Assistant Instructor or a Technical Staff in another category**. Such assignment or appointment shall be recommended by the Manager after consulting with the Employees in the Department. It may also be recommended through the normal selection process as defined in Article 5.2. The decision or method of appointment shall be Departmental.
- Subject to the provisions of Article 11.7.12.3, the Technical Staff Employee shall be placed on the **applicable** salary **scale** in accordance with **the** initial placement **provisions for that category of employment**.
- 11.7.2.3 Substitution or replacement pay as specified in Articles 11.7.12.2 and 11.7.12.3 will apply only if such assignment or appointment is more than a total of five (5) working days in any term.
- All other provisions for **the temporary category of employment** shall apply during the Employee's term **in that category**.

11.7.3 When a Technical Staff Employee is promoted to a job category with a higher at the top step, that Employee's salary shall be set at a level according to Articles 11.7.12.2 and 11.7.12.3.

- 11.7.4 A Regular Technical Staff Employee, or a Temporary Technical Staff Employee who has completed six (6) months or more of continuous service, may advance one (1) extra step or more on the salary scale in a given year as recognition for an achievement which brings recognition to the Institute or for educational achievement or technical or professional achievement by application to and at the discretion of the Placement Committee (Article 11.1). The salary increase resulting from this advancement shall take effect on the first pay period following completion of the achievement or service on which this advancement is based. Advancement under this Article shall not result in an Employee's regular annual increment date being changed.
- 11.7.5 When a Technical Staff Employee reaches Step 9 or Step 14 of the Salary Scale, the Employee's qualifications shall be assessed by the Placement Committee (Article 11.1) and the Employee shall be notified prior to this assessment so that the Employee may supply information for addition to the personnel file. Any Employee whom the Placement Committee deems not qualified to advance to Step 10 or Step 15 shall be notified of the reasons for this decision in writing prior to the Employee's next annual increment date and shall have the right of appeal to the Placement Committee.
- 11.7.6 The qualification guidelines for advancement to Step 10 are as follows:
 - 11.7.6.1 Two years of relevant experience and one year of appropriate postsecondary education, or
 - 11.7.6.2 Diploma of Technology or equivalent.
- 11.7.7 The qualification guidelines for advancement to Step 15 are the following education and experience:

11.7.7.1 Education:

11.7.7.1.1		an appropriate Diploma of Technology or equivalent, or				
11.7.7.1.2		Technical Certification in a related area, or				
11.7.7.1.3		Current professional registration such as R.T.(CSMLS),				
		R.T.(CAMRT), R.T.N.M.(CAMRT), R.D.M.S., A.Sc.T., C.Tech., or				
		R.N.				
	and					

11.7.7.2 Experience:

- 11.7.7.2.1 at least four (4) years industrial, clinical, field or related experience.
- 11.7.8 Employment at the Institute shall be included in the assessment of an Employee's years of relevant experience.
- 11.7.9 When a significant portion of the assigned duties for a Technical Staff Employee corresponds to the Characteristic Duties of a higher range on the Technical staff salary scale than the range in which the Employee is placed, then the Employee shall be advanced to the minimum step in the higher salary range, and the resulting salary, including subsequent increments subject to Articles 11.7.6 and 11.7.7, shall be for the period of time during which the change in duties is in effect. Application for advancement as a result of change of duties may be made to the Placement Committee (Article 11.1).

11.7.10 A Technical Staff Employee who is returned to former duties after having been advanced under Article 11.7.2 shall be placed at the salary step the Employee would have reached at that time if the Employee's duties had not changed.

11.7.11 Laboratory Helpers Advancement

- 11.7.11.1 Advancement up the salary scale will occur through the same yearly increment system as agreed to for Technical Staff Employees, Articles 11.7.1 and 15.3.
- 11.7.11.2 Laboratory Helpers shall accrue all the benefits normal to Technical Staff Employees.
- 11.7.11.3 Laboratory Helpers shall be subject to the conditions of employment agreed to herein.

11.7.12 Technical Staff - Filling Other Job Categories

- 11.7.12.1 A Technical Staff Employee may apply under Article 11.7.12 for promotion to **another job category** which under the following conditions shall be approved by the Placement Committee:
 - 11.7.12.1.1 Where promotion to a Faculty position is applied for the Employee must be currently solely responsible for developing and presenting both lecture and laboratory material in accord with regular responsibilities at Articles 8.2 and 1.4. Where promotion to Specialized Faculty is applied for, the Employee must be solely responsible for the range of duties in accordance with the relevant position description or duties expected to be assigned to equivalent Faculty level positions, or

Where promotion to an Assistant Instructor position is being applied for, the Employee must be solely responsible for the range of duties in accordance with the relevant Assistant Instructor position description or duties expected to be assigned by the Department equivalent to Assistant Instructor level positions, and

Where promotion to a position other than Faculty or Assistant Instructor is being applied for, the Employee must be solely responsible for the range of duties in accordance with the relevant position description or duties expected to be assigned by the Department equivalent to the relevant level of the position and

Such responsibility has been continuous for two (2) academic years (if not replacing Employees in this time), or the Employee has been replacing one or more Employees, for a total of three (3) years without a break of more than five (5) months, or in any case where a combination of the above results in three (3) years of service as an Employee in the category applied for without a break of more than five (5) months. The prospect of the replacement Employee becoming permanently classified in another job category shall in no way militate against selection for such replacement duty, and

11.7.12.1.3 The Employee has **the** qualifications normally required for **the** position or **the** equivalent in relevant experience, including experience at the Institute.

- 11.7.12.2 Subject to the provisions of Article 11.7.12.1, the Technical Staff Employee shall be placed on **the applicable** salary scale in accordance with the initial placement criteria **for that category**.
- 11.7.12.3 Article 11.7.12.2 notwithstanding, when a Technical Staff Employee fills a position in a job category with a higher salary at the top step, the Employee shall be given a raise in salary at least equal to one (1) salary increment on the applicable salary scale. If this raise is less than \$100/month the Employee will be placed on the next higher step.
- 11.7.12.4 All other provisions for **the new job category** shall apply.
- 11.8 Interest on Retroactive Adjustments of Placement, Reclassification or Advancement

Unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, retroactive adjustment of placement, reclassification, or advancement shall be accompanied by full retroactive pay, and interest on one-half (.5) the retroactive amount, calculated at twelve percent (12%) per annum and compounded daily for the period from the date on which the Institute was notified in writing that adjustment was being sought to the date of payment.

ARTICLE 12 Probation

ARTICLE 12 - PROBATION

12.1 Purpose and Intent

- 12.1.1 The appropriate Manager has the responsibility to conduct probationary reviews for each new Employee assigned to that area. The purpose of a probationary review is to assess an Employee's suitability to the Institute and the job.
- 12.1.2 Colleagues have a duty to respond to requests for assessment information where they have relevant knowledge and information concerning probationary Employees. Employees providing such information shall be covered by the indemnity provisions of Article 7.6.
- 12.1.3 The probationary review process shall be conducted in a fair and objective manner. However, the probationary Employee shall bear the onus of establishing suitability to be an Employee of the Institute.

12.2 Performance Expectations

- 12.2.1 The appropriate Manager will identify performance expectations for each probationary Employee on initial and subsequent appointments and at each step of the probationary procedure.
- 12.3 Procedure Regular Employees Initial Appointment
 - 12.3.1 All Regular Employees shall be subject to a probationary period of one (1) year upon initial appointment to the Institute.
 - 12.3.2 The probationary period may, at the discretion of the Manager, be extended in unusual or extenuating circumstances for a period up to three (3) calendar months. In these circumstances, the Manager shall advise the Employee in writing why the probationary period is being extended.
 - 12.3.3 An initial probationary discussion shall be held with the Employee after two (2) months to provide progress feedback and assessment.
 - 12.3.4 The appropriate Manager shall conduct a probationary review with the Employee after four and eight months of employment to provide progress feedback and assessment.
 - 12.3.5 Probationary reviews may be conducted on a more frequent basis if, in the opinion of the Employee's Manager, this is warranted. In these circumstances, the Manager shall inform the Employee in writing why the more frequent reviews are required.
- 12.4 Procedure Regular Employees Subsequent Appointments
 - 12.4.1 Where Employees receive an appointment to a job which represents a promotion or which is substantially different than the one they presently hold, they shall be subject to a probationary period of six (6) months.
 - 12.4.2 The appropriate Manager shall conduct a probationary review with the Employee after four (4) months to provide progress feedback and assessment.
 - 12.4.3 Probationary reviews may be conducted on a more frequent basis if, in the opinion of the Employee's Manager, this is warranted. In these circumstances, the Manager shall advise the Employee in writing why more frequent reviews are required.

ARTICLE 12 Probation

12.4.4 Employees who are subject to a second probationary period pursuant to Article 12.4, shall be returned to their original job or to an equivalent job in the Institute if it is determined that they are unsuitable in their new job.

12.5 Procedure - Temporary Employees

- 12.5.1 The appropriate Manager shall conduct probationary reviews with Temporary Employees on a periodic basis as determined by the Manager.
- 12.5.2 If a Temporary Employee applies for and subsequently obtains a regular appointment and provided that the termination date as a Temporary Employee is not separated from the date of appointment as a Regular Employee by more than five (5) months, the continuous period of employment as a Temporary Employee may, at the discretion of the Selection Committee, be applied to the initial probationary period.

12.6 Employee Suitability

12.6.1 Should an Employee be assessed as unsuitable for continued employment at any time during the probationary period their employment with the Institute shall be terminated.

ARTICLE 13 - PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL/DEVELOPMENTAL REVIEW

13.1 Developmental Review

13.1.1 Purpose

The purpose of the Developmental Review is to provide constructive supportive collegial feedback to the Employee to improve the performance of assigned duties.

13.1.2 General

- 13.1.2.1 A developmental review of each Employee should be done on a regular basis according to a schedule and procedure developed by each Department. The schedule shall provide for the review to occur at least once every three (3) years.
- 13.1.2.2 The developmental review shall have no negative impact on the status of an Employee, nor shall it be included in the Employee's personnel record except at the request of the Employee.

13.1.3 Procedure

- 13.1.3.1 The Employees in the Department are responsible for the developmental review process.
- 13.1.3.2 The developmental review should take into account input from students/clients through the approved questionnaire as well as input from colleagues, the Program Head or Coordinator.
- 13.1.3.3 Where performance difficulties are perceived through the review process, the Employee and the Department shall develop strategies designed to improve the Employee's performance.
- 13.1.3.4 Where a disagreement arises as to whether a performance problem exists, either the Employee or the Department may request the related Manager to conduct a performance appraisal.

13.2 Student Questionnaire

- 13.2.1 Client/student questionnaire forms shall be distributed regularly by the Support Staff/Instructor responsible for each service/course, to seek information necessary to improve the delivery of the service/course. The Employer shall be responsible for the design of the base component of the necessary forms for use by Employees. These forms will be adopted subject to mutual agreement, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- 13.2.2 Once the student questionnaire forms are completed by the students, statistical summaries of the objective portions will be created from them. Student questionnaire forms, when completed, are the property of the Employee evaluated. Both the student questionnaire forms and the statistical summaries will be kept confidential until the final marks are released, whereupon the Employee will receive the student questionnaire forms and the statistical summary. The Department shall develop a process to ensure this confidentiality. This procedure applies to all Regular, Temporary and Auxiliary Employees.
- 13.2.3 Upon request, the Associate Dean and/or the Associate Dean's identified designate will receive the statistical summary. Where the Associate Dean intends to share the statistical summary with an identified designate, the Employee will be advised of the designate's

- name and the reasons for such distribution. This procedure applies to all Regular, Temporary and Auxiliary Employees.
- 13.2.4 Student questionnaire forms may be used in developmental review and/or performance appraisal processes. Statistical summaries of the objective portions may be requested by the Manager, but may not be placed in the Employee's personnel file except at the request of the Employee. For performance appraisal only, the Manager shall have access to the individual questionnaires as well as the statistical summaries, but must return the originals to the Employee.
- 13.2.5 Where a Manager requests the student questionnaire forms, the Manager will undertake to ensure that they are treated in a confidential manner and are not circulated to any other individual without the consent of the employee.
- 13.2.6 Student questionnaire forms may be considered by a Selection Committee if they are voluntarily submitted to the Selection Committee by a candidate on his or her own initiative. The Selection Committee may request that candidates submit student questionnaire forms for courses that the candidate has previously instructed. The candidate may decline to do so. Under no circumstances will a Selection Committee request the submission of any student questionnaire forms before the candidate has seen and reviewed them.
- 13.2.7 Student questionnaire forms may be considered in the selection and retention of employees for instruction in Part-Time Studies by the Department (Article 5.2.5.2.1) or the Employer (Article 5.2.5.2.4) if they are voluntarily submitted by a candidate on his or her own initiative. The Department or the Employer may request that candidates submit student questionnaire forms for courses that the candidate has previously instructed. The candidate may decline to do so. Under no circumstances will the Department or the Employer request the submission of any student questionnaire forms before the candidate has seen and reviewed them.
- 13.2.8 In no case shall any student questionnaire forms be placed on the Employee's personnel file except at the request of the employee.
- 13.2.9 Article 13.2 is subject to any procedures contained in approved performance appraisal systems.

13.3 Performance Appraisal

13.3.1 Purpose

- 13.3.1.1 The purpose of performance appraisal is to promote instructional/client service quality by providing positive and constructive feedback to an Employee, thereby assisting the Employee to assess and improve performance. Performance appraisal, including the student questionnaire component, shall not be used in disciplinary or probationary review processes.
- 13.3.1.2 No performance appraisal shall be carried out except by a system mutually agreed to by the Parties to this agreement. Such agreement shall not be unreasonably withheld by either Party.
- 13.3.2 Procedure for Development of Performance Appraisal Systems
 - 13.3.2.1 Employer Provision of Performance Appraisal Systems

The Employer shall provide a performance appraisal system for any

Department(s) that does not presently have an approved system. The Departments with an approved system are listed below:

Chemistry
Communications
Mathematics
Physics
Financial Management
Operations Management
Medical Services

13.3.2.2 Revision

At any time a Department shall have the right to submit to the Employer a new or revised system which, if approved, shall supersede the former approved system, provided that the approval is required for amendments only, and that the revised or new system satisfies Article 13.3.1.2, and includes only those elements listed in Article 13.3.3.

13.3.3 Contents Of Performance Appraisal Systems

- 13.3.3.1 The following shall be included in all performance appraisal systems, and shall ensure fair and reasonable treatment of the Employee being appraised, and systems must be implemented in a fair and reasonable way:
 - 13.3.3.1.1 Provision, including specification of format, for input based on direct observation from:
 - 13.3.3.1.1.1 students, in the case of teaching duties;
 - 13.3.3.1.1.2 recipients of service, in the case of non-teaching duties;
 - 13.3.3.1.1.3 the Manager, or equivalent management level in the Employee's supervisory line;
 - 13.3.3.1.1.4 colleagues of the Employee;
 - 13.3.3.1.1.5 where requested by the Employee, one additional evaluator chosen by the Employee from within the Institute:
 - 13.3.3.1.1.6 where requested by the Employee, an additional on-site observation by the Manager, or equivalent management level in the Employee's supervisory line.
 - 13.3.3.1.2 Unsolicited or anonymous questionnaires, submissions, or expressions of opinion shall not in themselves constitute a performance appraisal, unless specifically called for in Articles 13.3.3.1.1.1 and 13.3.3.1.1.2. However, such questionnaires or submissions may constitute grounds for appraisal of an Employee's performance in accordance with Article 13.3.
- 13.3.3.2 Procedures for the handling and custody of the documentation used in the performance appraisal process;

13.3.3.3	Specification of frequency of assessment, and the initiating process;
13.3.3.4	Descriptions of the variables to be used in appraisal;
13.3.3.5	Provision for methods of assessing currency of the Employee's knowledge and materials in the area of that Employee's course responsibilities;
13.3.3.6	Provision for reference to job functions and applicable job descriptions;
13.3.3.7	Provision for assessing Employee's professional development;
13.3.3.8	Provision for recognizing the Employee's contribution to Department operations;
13.3.3.9	Provision for recognizing the Employee's contribution to the external professional community;
13.3.3.10	Guidelines for weighting, interpreting and assessing the data, and for discussion with the Employee; and
13.3.3.11	Guidelines for a general summary of the appraisal, including overall assessment as Satisfactory, Satisfactory with Reservations, or Unsatisfactory, as well as identification of areas needing development and areas showing satisfactory or exceptional performance.
13.3.3.12	Subject to mutual agreement, content items in addition to those listed above may be added at the request of any Department.

13.4 Initiation of Non-Regular Performance Appraisals

In addition to performance appraisals occurring regularly as in Article 13.3.3, an appraisal may be initiated by:

- 13.4.1 the Employee
- 13.4.2 the Employees in the Department
- 13.4.3 the Employee's first line Manager
- 13.5 Employee Rights
 - 13.5.1 Copies of all material related to an Employee's performance appraisal shall be provided to the Employee on request.
 - 13.5.2 The Employee has the right to discuss a performance appraisal with the Manager, and to make oral or written comments concerning the performance appraisal.
 - 13.5.3 The Employee shall have the right to place written comments regarding the performance appraisal in the personnel file.
 - 13.5.4 In the case of a performance appraisal resulting in an overall assessment of Unsatisfactory or Satisfactory with Reservations, the Employee shall:
 - be provided with a statement of the areas requiring improvements, as well as the areas of satisfactory performance;

- have the right to be counselled by the Manager on these areas.
- 13.5.5 Any classroom or on-site observation shall be at a time agreeable to the Employee, and in any case shall be conducted within twenty (20) working days of the request for such an appraisal of teaching or on-site duties.
 - To ensure such observation takes place without denying the Employee twenty (20) days leeway, any request will have to be made at least twenty-five (25) days before the last day of classes or on-site duties in the current term.
 - 13.5.5.2 Articles 13.5.5 & 13.5.5.1 shall not apply to non-regular performance appraisals. In non-regular performance appraisal, the Employee shall be advised five days prior to any classroom or on-site observation.
- 13.5.6 For short-term courses, any classroom or on-site observation shall be at a time agreeable to the Employee, but any request for such observation shall be made before the commencement of the last one-third (1/3) of the course.
- 13.5.7 Article 13.5.6 above notwithstanding, in no case shall the Employee be required to have a classroom or on-site performance appraisal the same working day the request for such an appraisal is made.
- 13.6 Department Evaluation and Manager Appraisal
 - 13.6.1 The Employees in each Department may prepare an annual review of the activities and standards of the Department. A copy of this review and any accompanying recommendations shall be forwarded by the Manager to the Dean (or equivalent).
 - 13.6.2 As part of the review in Article 13.6.1, the Employees in each Department may provide input to the Dean (or equivalent) with regard to the Manager's performance of administrative duties.
 - 13.6.3 Procedures to be followed in evaluating a Manager's performance of administrative duties shall be developed by the Employees in the Department, subject to approval by the Dean (or equivalent), and shall include a feedback mechanism from Dean to Department Employees.
 - 13.6.4 When an Associate Dean teaches, teaching performance shall be evaluated by the Departmental performance appraisal system approved under Article 13.

ARTICLE 14 - DEPARTMENTAL OBJECTIVES AND OPERATIONS

- 14.1 A Department's objectives shall be set by the Manager through the consultative process, and shall be possible to implement in accordance with the Collective Agreement.
- 14.2 The Department shall devise a plan which is consistent with these objectives and with Article 1.4.5, and which provides for:
 - 14.2.1 coverage of necessary services and operations;
 - 14.2.2 allocation of those professional duties which are required to meet Departmental objectives;
 - 14.2.3 a vacation schedule as per the requirements of the Collective Agreement;
 - 14.2.4 break periods and month-free-of-teaching as per the requirements of the Collective Agreement;
- 14.3 If a dispute over the plan arises between the Manager and the Employees in the Department, the following may be initiated by the Manager or the Employees in the Department:
 - 14.3.1 An internal panel from within the Institute shall be convened consisting of:
 - a member appointed by the Manager,
 - a member appointed by the Department Employees, and
 - a Dean or Manager chosen by the above two appointees to act as Chair;
 - 14.3.2 The panel shall meet within five (5) working days of the request for a panel and shall receive presentations from the Manager and the Department Employees;
 - 14.3.3 Within five (5) working days of the meeting under Article 14.3.2 above the panel shall forward its recommendation for resolution of the dispute to the Manager and the Department Employees;
 - 14.3.4 In any case, any management action taken pursuant to Article 14 shall be reasonable, fair to each Employee in the Department, consistent with the Collective Agreement, and shall be grievable.
- Departments may assign, by a specific motion at a Departmental Meeting, responsibility for the development of plans (pursuant to Article 14.2 above) to Departmental Committees, or to Programme Heads, Co-ordinators, or other individuals within the Department. When delegated to an individual, the final plan must be returned to and approved by a majority of Department members. When delegated to Departmental Committees, the plans may be returned to and approved by a majority of Department members.
- 14.5 The Department shall have a procedure, approved by a majority of the members of the Department, through which appeals of Departmental decisions may be processed.

ARTICLE 15 - SALARY, HOURLY RATES AND ALLOWANCES

15.1 Faculty Salary Scales

15.1.1 Effective July 1, 2014, the following salary scale shall apply to each Regular and Temporary Faculty Employee:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Bi-weekly	Hourly
1	49,743	4,145.25	1,906.64	27.24
2	52,174	4,347.83	1,999.82	28.57
3	54,584	4,548.67	2,092.20	29.89
4	57,041	4,753.42	2,186.38	31.23
5	59,501	4,958.42	2,280.67	32.58
6	61,909	5,159.08	2,372.97	33.90
7	64,394	5,366.17	2,468.22	35.26
8	66,931	5,577.58	2,565.46	36.65
9	69,415	5,784.58	2,660.67	38.01
10	71,983	5,998.58	2,759.10	39.42
11	74,646	6,220.50	2,861.17	40.87
12	77,107	6,425.58	2,955.50	42.22
13	79,459	6,621.58	3,045.66	43.51
14	81,622	6,801.83	3,128.56	44.69
15	87,130	7,260.83	3,339.69	47.71

15.1.2 Effective July 1, 2015, the following salary scale shall apply to each Regular and Temporary Faculty Employee:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Bi-weekly	Hourly
1	50,240	4,186.67	1,925.69	27.51
2	52,696	4,391.33	2,019.83	28.85
3	55,130	4,594.17	2,113.13	30.19
4	57,611	4,800.92	2,208.22	31.55
5	60,096	5,008.00	2,303.47	32.91
6	62,528	5,210.67	2,396.69	34.24
7	65,038	5,419.83	2,492.90	35.61
8	67,600	5,633.33	2,591.10	37.02
9	70,109	5,842.42	2,687.27	38.39
10	72,703	6,058.58	2,786.70	39.81
11	75,392	6,282.67	2,889.77	41.28
12	77,878	6,489.83	2,985.06	42.64
13	80,254	6,687.83	3,076.13	43.94
14	82,438	6,869.83	3,159.84	45.14
15	88,001	7.333.42	3,373.07	48.19

15.1.3 Effective May 1, 2016, the following salary scale shall apply to each Regular and Temporary Faculty Employee, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:**

Step	Annual	Monthly	Bi-weekly	Hourly
1	50,240	4,186.67	1,925.69	27.51
2	52,696	4,391.33	2,019.83	28.85
3	55,130	4,594.17	2,113.13	30.19
4	57,611	4,800.92	2,208.22	31.55
5	60,096	5,008.00	2,303.47	32.91
6	62,528	5,210.67	2,396.69	34.24
7	65,038	5,419.83	2,492.90	35.61
8	67,600	5,633.33	2,591.10	37.02
9	70,109	5,842.42	2,687.27	38.39
10	72,703	6,058.58	2,786.70	39.81
11	75,392	6,282.67	2,889.77	41.28
12	77,878	6,489.83	2,985.06	42.64
13	80,254	6,687.83	3,076.13	43.94
14	82,438	6,869.83	3,159.84	45.14
15	88,001	7,333.42	3,373.07	48.19

15.1.4 Effective July 1, 2016, the following salary scale shall apply to each Regular and Temporary Faculty Employee, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:**

Step	Annual	Monthly	Bi-weekly	Hourly
1	50,491	4,207.58	1,935.32	27.65
2	52,959	4,413.25	2,029.91	29.00
3	55,406	4,617.17	2,123.71	30.34
4	57,899	4,824.92	2,219.26	31.70
5	60,396	5,033.00	2,314.97	33.07
6	62,841	5,236.75	2,408.69	34.41
7	65,363	5,446.92	2,505.36	35.79
8	67,938	5,661.50	2,604.06	37.20
9	70,460	5,871.67	2,700.73	38.58
10	73,067	6,088.92	2,800.65	40.01
11	75,769	6,314.08	2,904.22	41.49
12	78,267	6,522.25	2,999.97	42.86
13	80,655	6,721.25	3,091.50	44.16
14	82,850	6,904.17	3,175.63	45.37
15	88.441	7.370.08	3.389.94	48.43

15.1.5 Effective May 1, 2017, the following salary scale shall apply to each Regular and Temporary Faculty Employee, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:**

Step	Annual	Monthly	Bi-weekly	Hourly
1	50,996	4,249.67	1,954.67	27.92
2	53,489	4,457.42	2,050.23	29.29
3	55,960	4,663.33	2,144.94	30.64
4	58,478	4,873.17	2,241.46	32.02
5	61,000	5,083.33	2,338.12	33.40
6	63,469	5,289.08	2,432.76	34.75
7	66,017	5,501.42	2,530.43	36.15
8	68,617	5,718.08	2,630.08	37.57
9	71,165	5,930.42	2,727.75	38.97
10	73,798	6,149.83	2,828.67	40.41
11	76,527	6,377.25	2,933.27	41.90
12	79,050	6,587.50	3,029.98	43.29
13	81,462	6,788.50	3,122.43	44.61
14	83,679	6,973.25	3,207.41	45.82
15	89,325	7,443.75	3,423.82	48.91

15.1.6 Effective July 1, 2017, the following salary scale shall apply to each Regular and Temporary Faculty Employee, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:**

Step	Annual	Monthly	Bi-weekly	Hourly
1	51,251	4,270.92	1,964.45	28.06
2	53,756	4,479.67	2,060.46	29.44
3	56,240	4,686.67	2,155.67	30.80
4	58,770	4,897.50	2,252.65	32.18
5	61,305	5,108.75	2,349.82	33.57
6	63,786	5,315.50	2,444.91	34.93
7	66,347	5,528.92	2,543.07	36.33
8	68,960	5,746.67	2,643.23	37.76
9	71,521	5,960.08	2,741.39	39.16
10	74,167	6,180.58	2,842.81	40.61
11	76,910	6,409.17	2,947.95	42.11
12	79,445	6,620.42	3,045.12	43.50
13	81,869	6,822.42	3,138.03	44.83
14	84,097	7,008.08	3,223.43	46.05
15	89.772	7.481.00	3.440.95	49.16

15.1.7 Effective May 1, 2018, the following salary scale shall apply to each Regular and Temporary Faculty Employee, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:**

Step	Annual	Monthly	Bi-weekly	Hourly
1	51,764	4,313.67	1,984.11	28.34
2	54,294	4,524.50	2,081.08	29.73
3	56,802	4,733.50	2,177.22	31.10
4	59,358	4,946.50	2,275.19	32.50
5	61,918	5,159.83	2,373.31	33.90
6	64,424	5,368.67	2,469.37	35.28
7	67,010	5,584.17	2,568.49	36.69
8	69,650	5,804.17	2,669.68	38.14
9	72,236	6,019.67	2,768.80	39.55
10	74,909	6,242.42	2,871.26	41.02
11	77,679	6,473.25	2,977.43	42.53
12	80,239	6,686.58	3,075.55	43.94
13	82,688	6,890.67	3,169.42	45.28
14	84,938	7,078.17	3,255.67	46.51
15	90,670	7,555.83	3,475.37	49.65

15.1.8 Effective July 1, 2018, the following salary scale shall apply to each Regular and Temporary Faculty Employee, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:**

Step	Annual	Monthly	Bi-weekly	Hourly
1	52,023	4,335.25	1,994.04	28.49
2	54,565	4,547.08	2,091.47	29.88
3	57,086	4,757.17	2,188.10	31.26
4	59,655	4,971.25	2,286.57	32.67
5	62,228	5,185.67	2,385.19	34.07
6	64,746	5,395.50	2,481.71	35.45
7	67,345	5,612.08	2,581.33	36.88
8	69,998	5,833.17	2,683.02	38.33
9	72,597	6,049.75	2,782.64	39.75
10	75,284	6,273.67	2,885.63	41.22
11	78,067	6,505.58	2,992.30	42.75
12	80,640	6,720.00	3,090.92	44.16
13	83,101	6,925.08	3,185.25	45.50
14	85,363	7,113.58	3,271.96	46.74
15	91,123	7.593.58	3,492.74	49.90

15.1.9 Effective May 1, 2019, the following salary scale shall apply to each Regular and Temporary Faculty Employee, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:**

Step	Annual	Monthly	Bi-weekly	Hourly
1	52,543	4,378.58	2,013.97	28.77
2	55,111	4,592.58	2,112.40	30.18
3	57,657	4,804.75	2,209.99	31.57
4	60,252	5,021.00	2,309.45	32.99
5	62,850	5,237.50	2,409.03	34.41
6	65,393	5,449.42	2,506.51	35.81
7	68,018	5,668.17	2,607.12	37.24
8	70,698	5,891.50	2,709.85	38.71
9	73,323	6,110.25	2,810.46	40.15
10	76,037	6,336.42	2,914.49	41.64
11	78,848	6,570.67	3,022.24	43.17
12	81,446	6,787.17	3,121.82	44.60
13	83,932	6,994.33	3,217.11	45.96
14	86,217	7,184.75	3,304.69	47.21
15	92,034	7,669.50	3,527.66	50.40

15.2 Assistant Instructor Salary Scales

15.2.1 Effective July 1, 2014 the following salary scale shall apply to each Assistant Instructor Employee:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	52,160	4,346.67	1,999.29	28.56
2	53,811	4,484.25	2,062.57	29.47
3	55,432	4,619.33	2,124.70	30.35
4	57,030	4,752.50	2,185.95	31.23
5	58,462	4,871.83	2,240.84	32.01
6	59,896	4,991.33	2,295.81	32.80
7	61,329	5,110.75	2,350.74	33.58
8	63,090	5,257.50	2,418.23	34.55
9	64,761	5,396.75	2,482.28	35.46
10	66,904	5,575.33	2,564.42	36.63

15.2.2 Effective July 1, 2015 the following salary scale shall apply to each Assistant Instructor Employee:

Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
52,682	4,390.17	2,019.30	28.85
54,349	4,529.08	2,083.19	29.76
55,986	4,665.50	2,145.94	30.66
57,600	4,800.00	2,207.80	31.54
59,047	4,920.58	2,263.27	32.33
60,495	5,041.25	2,318.77	33.13
61,942	5,161.83	2,374.23	33.92
63,721	5,310.08	2,442.42	34.89
65,409	5,450.75	2,507.12	35.82
67,573	5,631.08	2,590.07	37.00
	52,682 54,349 55,986 57,600 59,047 60,495 61,942 63,721 65,409	52,6824,390.1754,3494,529.0855,9864,665.5057,6004,800.0059,0474,920.5860,4955,041.2561,9425,161.8363,7215,310.0865,4095,450.75	52,682 4,390.17 2,019.30 54,349 4,529.08 2,083.19 55,986 4,665.50 2,145.94 57,600 4,800.00 2,207.80 59,047 4,920.58 2,263.27 60,495 5,041.25 2,318.77 61,942 5,161.83 2,374.23 63,721 5,310.08 2,442.42 65,409 5,450.75 2,507.12

15.2.3 Effective May 1, 2016 the following salary scale shall apply to each Assistant Instructor Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
52,682	4,390.17	2,019.30	28.85
54,349	4,529.08	2,083.19	29.76
55,986	4,665.50	2,145.94	30.66
57,600	4,800.00	2,207.80	31.54
59,047	4,920.58	2,263.27	32.33
60,495	5,041.25	2,318.77	33.13
61,942	5,161.83	2,374.23	33.92
63,721	5,310.08	2,442.42	34.89
65,409	5,450.75	2,507.12	35.82
67,573	5,631.08	2,590.07	37.00
	52,682 54,349 55,986 57,600 59,047 60,495 61,942 63,721 65,409	52,682 4,390.17 54,349 4,529.08 55,986 4,665.50 57,600 4,800.00 59,047 4,920.58 60,495 5,041.25 61,942 5,161.83 63,721 5,310.08 65,409 5,450.75	52,682 4,390.17 2,019.30 54,349 4,529.08 2,083.19 55,986 4,665.50 2,145.94 57,600 4,800.00 2,207.80 59,047 4,920.58 2,263.27 60,495 5,041.25 2,318.77 61,942 5,161.83 2,374.23 63,721 5,310.08 2,442.42 65,409 5,450.75 2,507.12

15.2.4 Effective July 1, 2016 the following salary scale shall apply to each Assistant Instructor Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	52,945	4,412.08	2,029.38	28.99
2	54,621	4,551.75	2,093.62	29.91
3	56,266	4,688.83	2,156.67	30.81
4	57,888	4,824.00	2,218.84	31.70
5	59,342	4,945.17	2,274.57	32.49
6	60,797	5,066.42	2,330.34	33.29
7	62,252	5,187.67	2,386.11	34.09
8	64,040	5,336.67	2,454.65	35.07
9	65,736	5,478.00	2,519.66	36.00
10	67,911	5,659.25	2,603.02	37.19

15.2.5 Effective May 1, 2017 the following salary scale shall apply to each Assistant Instructor Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	53,474	4,456.17	2,049.65	29.28
2	55,167	4,597.25	2,114.55	30.21
3	56,829	4,735.75	2,178.25	31.12
4	58,467	4,872.25	2,241.03	32.01
5	59,935	4,994.58	2,297.30	32.82
6	61,405	5,117.08	2,353.65	33.62
7	62,875	5,239.58	2,409.99	34.43
8	64,680	5,390.00	2,479.18	35.42
9	66,393	5,532.75	2,544.84	36.35
10	68,590	5,715.83	2,629.05	37.56

15.2.6 Effective July 1, 2017 the following salary scale shall apply to each Assistant Instructor Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	53,741	4,478.42	2,059.89	29.43
2	55,443	4,620.25	2,125.13	30.36
3	57,113	4,759.42	2,189.14	31.27
4	58,759	4,896.58	2,252.23	32.17
5	60,235	5,019.58	2,308.80	32.98
6	61,712	5,142.67	2,365.42	33.79
7	63,189	5,265.75	2,422.03	34.60
8	65,003	5,416.92	2,491.56	35.59
9	66,725	5,560.42	2,557.56	36.54
10	68,933	5,744.42	2,642.20	37.75

15.2.7 Effective May 1, 2018 the following salary scale shall apply to each Assistant Instructor Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	54,278	4,523.17	2,080.47	29.72
2	55,997	4,666.42	2,146.36	30.66
3	57,684	4,807.00	2,211.02	31.59
4	59,347	4,945.58	2,274.77	32.50
5	60,837	5,069.75	2,331.88	33.31
6	62,329	5,194.08	2,389.07	34.13
7	63,821	5,318.42	2,446.25	34.95
8	65,653	5,471.08	2,516.47	35.95
9	67,392	5,616.00	2,583.13	36.90
10	69,622	5,801.83	2,668.61	38.12

15.2.8 Effective July 1, 2018 the following salary scale shall apply to each Assistant Instructor Employee, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:**

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	54,549	4,545.75	2,090.86	29.87
2	56,277	4,689.75	2,157.09	30.82
3	57,972	4,831.00	2,222.06	31.74
4	59,644	4,970.33	2,286.15	32.66
5	61,141	5,095.08	2,343.53	33.48
6	62,641	5,220.08	2,401.02	34.30
7	64,140	5,345.00	2,458.48	35.12
8	65,981	5,498.42	2,529.05	36.13
9	67,729	5,644.08	2,596.05	37.09
10	69.970	5.830.83	2.681.94	38.31

15.2.9 Effective May 1, 2019 the following salary scale shall apply to each Assistant Instructor Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	55,094	4,591.17	2,111.75	30.17
2	56,840	4,736.67	2,178.67	31.12
3	58,552	4,879.33	2,244.29	32.06
4	60,240	5,020.00	2,308.99	32.99
5	61,752	5,146.00	2,366.95	33.81
6	63,267	5,272.25	2,425.02	34.64
7	64,781	5,398.42	2,483.05	35.47
8	66,641	5,553.42	2,554.34	36.49
9	68,406	5,700.50	2,622.00	37.46
10	70,670	5,889.17	2,708.77	38.70

15.3 Technical Staff Salary Scales

- 15.3.1 The salary scale for the category of Nurse in the Student Health Services Department shall be Technical Staff Step 7 -18.
- 15.3.2 Effective July 1, 2014 the following salary scale shall apply to each Technical Staff Employee:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	36,963	3,080.25	1,416.79	20.24
2	38,160	3,180.00	1,462.67	20.90
3	39,421	3,285.08	1,511.00	21.59
4	40,598	3,383.17	1,556.12	22.23
5	41,944	3,495.33	1,607.71	22.97
6	43,297	3,608.08	1,659.57	23.71
7	44,666	3,722.17	1,712.04	24.46
8	45,994	3,832.83	1,762.95	25.18
9	47,346	3,945.50	1,814.77	25.93
10	48,921	4,076.75	1,875.14	26.79
11	50,540	4,211.67	1,937.19	27.67
12	52,160	4,346.67	1,999.29	28.56
13	53,811	4,484.25	2,062.57	29.47
14	55,432	4,619.33	2,124.70	30.35
15	57,030	4,752.50	2,185.95	31.23
16	58,664	4,888.67	2,248.59	32.12
17	60,213	5,017.75	2,307.96	32.97
18	62,203	5,183.58	2,384.24	34.06

15.3.3 Effective July 1, 2015 the following salary scale shall apply to each Technical Staff Employee:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	37,333	3,111.08	1,430.97	20.44
2	38,542	3,211.83	1,477.31	21.10
3	39,815	3,317.92	1,526.11	21.80
4	41,004	3,417.00	1,571.68	22.45
5	42,363	3,530.25	1,623.77	23.20
6	43,730	3,644.17	1,676.17	23.95
7	45,113	3,759.42	1,729.18	24.70
8	46,454	3,871.17	1,780.58	25.44
9	47,819	3,984.92	1,832.90	26.18
10	49,410	4,117.50	1,893.88	27.06
11	51,045	4,253.75	1,956.55	27.95
12	52,682	4,390.17	2,019.30	28.85
13	54,349	4,529.08	2,083.19	29.76
14	55,986	4,665.50	2,145.94	30.66
15	57,600	4,800.00	2,207.80	31.54
16	59,251	4,937.58	2,271.09	32.44
17	60,815	5,067.92	2,331.03	33.30
18	62,825	5,235.42	2,408.08	34.40

15.3.4 Effective May 1, 2016 the following salary scale shall apply to each Technical Staff Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	37,333	3,111.08	1,430.97	20.44
2	38,542	3,211.83	1,477.31	21.10
3	39,815	3,317.92	1,526.11	21.80
4	41,004	3,417.00	1,571.68	22.45
5	42,363	3,530.25	1,623.77	23.20
6	43,730	3,644.17	1,676.17	23.95
7	45,113	3,759.42	1,729.18	24.70
8	46,454	3,871.17	1,780.58	25.44
9	47,819	3,984.92	1,832.90	26.18
10	49,410	4,117.50	1,893.88	27.06
11	51,045	4,253.75	1,956.55	27.95
12	52,682	4,390.17	2,019.30	28.85
13	54,349	4,529.08	2,083.19	29.76
14	55,986	4,665.50	2,145.94	30.66
15	57,600	4,800.00	2,207.80	31.54
16	59,251	4,937.58	2,271.09	32.44
17	60,815	5,067.92	2,331.03	33.30
18	62,825	5,235.42	2,408.08	34.40

15.3.5 Effective July 1, 2016 the following salary scale shall apply to each Technical Staff Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
37,520	3,126.67	1,438.14	20.54
38,735	3,227.92	1,484.71	21.21
40,014	3,334.50	1,533.73	21.91
41,209	3,434.08	1,579.54	22.56
42,575	3,547.92	1,631.90	23.31
43,949	3,662.42	1,684.56	24.07
45,339	3,778.25	1,737.84	24.83
46,686	3,890.50	1,789.47	25.56
48,058	4,004.83	1,842.06	26.32
49,657	4,138.08	1,903.35	27.19
51,300	4,275.00	1,966.32	28.09
52,945	4,412.08	2,029.38	28.99
54,621	4,551.75	2,093.62	29.91
56,266	4,688.83	2,156.67	30.81
57,888	4,824.00	2,218.84	31.70
59,547	4,962.25	2,282.43	32.61
61,119	5,093.25	2,342.69	33.47
63,139	5,261.58	2,420.11	34.57
	37,520 38,735 40,014 41,209 42,575 43,949 45,339 46,686 48,058 49,657 51,300 52,945 54,621 56,266 57,888 59,547 61,119	37,520 3,126.67 38,735 3,227.92 40,014 3,334.50 41,209 3,434.08 42,575 3,547.92 43,949 3,662.42 45,339 3,778.25 46,686 3,890.50 48,058 4,004.83 49,657 4,138.08 51,300 4,275.00 52,945 4,412.08 54,621 4,551.75 56,266 4,688.83 57,888 4,824.00 59,547 4,962.25 61,119 5,093.25	37,520 3,126.67 1,438.14 38,735 3,227.92 1,484.71 40,014 3,334.50 1,533.73 41,209 3,434.08 1,579.54 42,575 3,547.92 1,631.90 43,949 3,662.42 1,684.56 45,339 3,778.25 1,737.84 46,686 3,890.50 1,789.47 48,058 4,004.83 1,842.06 49,657 4,138.08 1,903.35 51,300 4,275.00 1,966.32 52,945 4,412.08 2,029.38 54,621 4,551.75 2,093.62 56,266 4,688.83 2,156.67 57,888 4,824.00 2,218.84 59,547 4,962.25 2,282.43 61,119 5,093.25 2,342.69

15.3.6 Effective May 1, 2017 the following salary scale shall apply to each Technical Staff Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	37,895	3,157.92	1,452.51	20.75
2	39,122	3,260.17	1,499.54	21.42
3	40,414	3,367.83	1,549.07	22.13
4	41,621	3,468.42	1,595.33	22.79
5	43,001	3,583.42	1,648.22	23.55
6	44,388	3,699.00	1,701.39	24.31
7	45,792	3,816.00	1,755.20	25.07
8	47,153	3,929.42	1,807.37	25.82
9	48,539	4,044.92	1,860.50	26.58
10	50,154	4,179.50	1,922.40	27.46
11	51,813	4,317.75	1,985.99	28.37
12	53,474	4,456.17	2,049.65	29.28
13	55,167	4,597.25	2,114.55	30.21
14	56,829	4,735.75	2,178.25	31.12
15	58,467	4,872.25	2,241.03	32.01
16	60,142	5,011.83	2,305.24	32.93
17	61,730	5,144.17	2,366.11	33.80
18	63,770	5,314.17	2,444.30	34.92

15.3.7 Effective July 1, 2017 the following salary scale shall apply to each Technical Staff Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
38,084	3,173.67	1,459.76	20.85
39,318	3,276.50	1,507.06	21.53
40,616	3,384.67	1,556.81	22.24
41,829	3,485.75	1,603.30	22.90
43,216	3,601.33	1,656.47	23.66
44,610	3,717.50	1,709.90	24.43
46,021	3,835.08	1,763.98	25.20
47,389	3,949.08	1,816.42	25.95
48,782	4,065.17	1,869.81	26.71
50,405	4,200.42	1,932.02	27.60
52,072	4,339.33	1,995.92	28.51
53,741	4,478.42	2,059.89	29.43
55,443	4,620.25	2,125.13	30.36
57,113	4,759.42	2,189.14	31.27
58,759	4,896.58	2,252.23	32.17
60,443	5,036.92	2,316.77	33.10
62,039	5,169.92	2,377.95	33.97
64,089	5,340.75	2,456.53	35.09
	38,084 39,318 40,616 41,829 43,216 44,610 46,021 47,389 48,782 50,405 52,072 53,741 55,443 57,113 58,759 60,443 62,039	38,084 3,173.67 39,318 3,276.50 40,616 3,384.67 41,829 3,485.75 43,216 3,601.33 44,610 3,717.50 46,021 3,835.08 47,389 3,949.08 48,782 4,065.17 50,405 4,200.42 52,072 4,339.33 53,741 4,478.42 55,443 4,620.25 57,113 4,759.42 58,759 4,896.58 60,443 5,036.92 62,039 5,169.92	38,084 3,173.67 1,459.76 39,318 3,276.50 1,507.06 40,616 3,384.67 1,556.81 41,829 3,485.75 1,603.30 43,216 3,601.33 1,656.47 44,610 3,717.50 1,709.90 46,021 3,835.08 1,763.98 47,389 3,949.08 1,816.42 48,782 4,065.17 1,869.81 50,405 4,200.42 1,932.02 52,072 4,339.33 1,995.92 53,741 4,478.42 2,059.89 55,443 4,620.25 2,125.13 57,113 4,759.42 2,189.14 58,759 4,896.58 2,252.23 60,443 5,036.92 2,316.77 62,039 5,169.92 2,377.95

15.3.8 Effective May 1, 2018 the following salary scale shall apply to each Technical Staff Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	38,465	3,205.42	1,474.36	21.06
2	39,711	3,309.25	1,522.12	21.74
3	41,022	3,418.50	1,572.37	22.46
4	42,247	3,520.58	1,619.32	23.13
5	43,648	3,637.33	1,673.02	23.90
6	45,056	3,754.67	1,726.99	24.67
7	46,481	3,873.42	1,781.61	25.45
8	47,863	3,988.58	1,834.58	26.21
9	49,270	4,105.83	1,888.51	26.98
10	50,909	4,242.42	1,951.34	27.88
11	52,593	4,382.75	2,015.89	28.80
12	54,278	4,523.17	2,080.47	29.72
13	55,997	4,666.42	2,146.36	30.66
14	57,684	4,807.00	2,211.02	31.59
15	59,347	4,945.58	2,274.77	32.50
16	61,047	5,087.25	2,339.93	33.43
17	62,659	5,221.58	2,401.71	34.31
18	64,730	5,394.17	2,481.10	35.44

15.3.9 Effective July 1, 2018 the following salary scale shall apply to each Technical Staff Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
38,657	3,221.42	1,481.72	21.17
39,910	3,325.83	1,529.75	21.85
41,227	3,435.58	1,580.23	22.57
42,458	3,538.17	1,627.41	23.25
43,866	3,655.50	1,681.38	24.02
45,281	3,773.42	1,735.62	24.79
46,713	3,892.75	1,790.51	25.58
48,102	4,008.50	1,843.75	26.34
49,516	4,126.33	1,897.94	27.11
51,164	4,263.67	1,961.11	28.02
52,856	4,404.67	2,025.97	28.94
54,549	4,545.75	2,090.86	29.87
56,277	4,689.75	2,157.09	30.82
57,972	4,831.00	2,222.06	31.74
59,644	4,970.33	2,286.15	32.66
61,352	5,112.67	2,351.62	33.59
62,972	5,247.67	2,413.71	34.48
65,054	5,421.17	2,493.51	35.62
	38,657 39,910 41,227 42,458 43,866 45,281 46,713 48,102 49,516 51,164 52,856 54,549 56,277 57,972 59,644 61,352 62,972	38,657 3,221.42 39,910 3,325.83 41,227 3,435.58 42,458 3,538.17 43,866 3,655.50 45,281 3,773.42 46,713 3,892.75 48,102 4,008.50 49,516 4,126.33 51,164 4,263.67 52,856 4,404.67 54,549 4,545.75 56,277 4,689.75 57,972 4,831.00 59,644 4,970.33 61,352 5,112.67 62,972 5,247.67	38,657 3,221.42 1,481.72 39,910 3,325.83 1,529.75 41,227 3,435.58 1,580.23 42,458 3,538.17 1,627.41 43,866 3,655.50 1,681.38 45,281 3,773.42 1,735.62 46,713 3,892.75 1,790.51 48,102 4,008.50 1,843.75 49,516 4,126.33 1,897.94 51,164 4,263.67 1,961.11 52,856 4,404.67 2,025.97 54,549 4,545.75 2,090.86 56,277 4,689.75 2,157.09 57,972 4,831.00 2,222.06 59,644 4,970.33 2,286.15 61,352 5,112.67 2,351.62 62,972 5,247.67 2,413.71

15.3.10 Effective May 1, 2019 the following salary scale shall apply to each Technical Staff Employee, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	39,044	3,253.67	1,496.55	21.38 [°]
2	40,309	3,359.08	1,545.04	22.07
3	41,639	3,469.92	1,596.02	22.80
4	42,883	3,573.58	1,643.70	23.48
5	44,305	3,692.08	1,698.21	24.26
6	45,734	3,811.17	1,752.98	25.04
7	47,180	3,931.67	1,808.41	25.83
8	48,583	4,048.58	1,862.18	26.60
9	50,011	4,167.58	1,916.92	27.38
10	51,676	4,306.33	1,980.74	28.30
11	53,385	4,448.75	2,046.24	29.23
12	55,094	4,591.17	2,111.75	30.17
13	56,840	4,736.67	2,178.67	31.12
14	58,552	4,879.33	2,244.29	32.06
15	60,240	5,020.00	2,308.99	32.99
16	61,966	5,163.83	2,375.15	33.93
17	63,602	5,300.17	2,437.86	34.83
18	65,705	5,475.42	2,518.47	35.98

- 15.4 Information Technology and Research
 - 15.4.1 The Employees in the Information Technology Services Department and those holding the positions of Research Associate, Research Analyst, and Research Assistant shall be considered to be Technical Staff except for the provisions of the wage scales which follow.
 - 15.4.2 Effective July 1, 2014 the following salary scales shall apply to the Employees within the following job classifications:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	61,135	5,094.58	2,343.30	33.48
2	63,725	5,310.42	2,442.57	34.89
3	66,390	5,532.50	2,544.72	36.35
4	69,062	5,755.17	2,647.14	37.82
5	71,673	5,972.75	2,747.22	39.25
6	74,341	6,195.08	2,849.48	40.71
7	76,485	6,373.75	2,931.66	41.88
8	78,517	6,543.08	3,009.55	42.99
9	81,127	6,760.58	3,109.59	44.42

Intermediate Systems Analyst and Research Analyst

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	49,851	4,154.25	1,910.78	27.30
2	52,323	4,360.25	2,005.54	28.65
3	54,938	4,578.17	2,105.77	30.08
4	57,525	4,793.75	2,204.93	31.50
5	60,078	5,006.50	2,302.78	32.90
6	62,696	5,224.67	2,403.13	34.33
7	64,498	5,374.83	2,472.20	35.32
8	66,204	5,517.00	2,537.59	36.25
9	68,396	5,699.67	2,621.61	37.45

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	44,831	3,735.92	1,718.37	24.55
2	46,290	3,857.50	1,774.29	25.35
3	47,698	3,974.83	1,828.26	26.12
4	49,135	4,094.58	1,883.34	26.90
5	50,625	4,218.75	1,940.45	27.72
6	52,323	4,360.25	2,005.54	28.65
7	53,819	4,484.92	2,062.88	29.47
8	55,236	4,603.00	2,117.19	30.25
9	57,059	4,754.92	2,187.07	31.24

15.4.3 Effective July 1, 2015 the following salary scales shall apply to the Employees within the following job classifications:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	61,746	5,145.50	2,366.72	33.81
2	64,362	5,363.50	2,466.99	35.24
3	67,054	5,587.83	2,570.17	36.72
4	69,753	5,812.75	2,673.63	38.19
5	72,390	6,032.50	2,774.70	39.64
6	75,084	6,257.00	2,877.96	41.11
7	77,250	6,437.50	2,960.99	42.30
8	79,302	6,608.50	3,039.64	43.42
9	81,938	6,828.17	3,140.68	44.87

Intermediate Systems Analyst and Research Analyst

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	50,350	4,195.83	1,929.91	27.57
2	52,846	4,403.83	2,025.58	28.94
3	55,487	4,623.92	2,126.81	30.38
4	58,100	4,841.67	2,226.97	31.81
5	60,679	5,056.58	2,325.82	33.23
6	63,323	5,276.92	2,427.16	34.67
7	65,143	5,428.58	2,496.93	35.67
8	66,866	5,572.17	2,562.97	36.61
9	69,080	5,756.67	2,647.83	37.83

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	45,279	3,773.25	1,735.54	24.79
2	46,753	3,896.08	1,792.04	25.60
3	48,175	4,014.58	1,846.54	26.38
4	49,626	4,135.50	1,902.16	27.17
5	51,131	4,260.92	1,959.85	28.00
6	52,846	4,403.83	2,025.58	28.94
7	54,357	4,529.75	2,083.50	29.76
8	55,788	4,649.00	2,138.35	30.55
9	57,630	4,802.50	2,208.95	31.56

15.4.4 Effective May 1, 2016 the following salary scales shall apply to the Employees within the following job classifications, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend** (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	61,746	5,145.50	2,366.72	33.81
2	64,362	5,363.50	2,466.99	35.24
3	67,054	5,587.83	2,570.17	36.72
4	69,753	5,812.75	2,673.63	38.19
5	72,390	6,032.50	2,774.70	39.64
6	75,084	6,257.00	2,877.96	41.11
7	77,250	6,437.50	2,960.99	42.30
8	79,302	6,608.50	3,039.64	43.42
9	81,938	6,828.17	3,140.68	44.87

Intermediate Systems Analyst and Research Analyst

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	50,350	4,195.83	1,929.91	27.57
2	52,846	4,403.83	2,025.58	28.94
3	55,487	4,623.92	2,126.81	30.38
4	58,100	4,841.67	2,226.97	31.81
5	60,679	5,056.58	2,325.82	33.23
6	63,323	5,276.92	2,427.16	34.67
7	65,143	5,428.58	2,496.93	35.67
8	66,866	5,572.17	2,562.97	36.61
9	69,080	5,756.67	2,647.83	37.83

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	45,279	3,773.25	1,735.54	24.79
2	46,753	3,896.08	1,792.04	25.60
3	48,175	4,014.58	1,846.54	26.38
4	49,626	4,135.50	1,902.16	27.17
5	51,131	4,260.92	1,959.85	28.00
6	52,846	4,403.83	2,025.58	28.94
7	54,357	4,529.75	2,083.50	29.76
8	55,788	4,649.00	2,138.35	30.55
9	57,630	4,802.50	2,208.95	31.56

15.4.5 Effective July 1, 2016 the following salary scales shall apply to the Employees within the following job classifications, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend** (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	62,055	5,171.25	2,378.56	33.98
2	64,684	5,390.33	2,479.33	35.42
3	67,389	5,615.75	2,583.01	36.90
4	70,102	5,841.83	2,687.00	38.39
5	72,752	6,062.67	2,788.58	39.84
6	75,459	6,288.25	2,892.34	41.32
7	77,636	6,469.67	2,975.78	42.51
8	79,699	6,641.58	3,054.86	43.64
9	82.348	6.862.33	3.156.39	45.09

Intermediate Systems Analyst and Research Analyst

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	50,602	4,216.83	1,939.57	27.71
2	53,110	4,425.83	2,035.70	29.08
3	55,764	4,647.00	2,137.43	30.53
4	58,391	4,865.92	2,238.12	31.97
5	60,982	5,081.83	2,337.43	33.39
6	63,640	5,303.33	2,439.32	34.85
7	65,469	5,455.75	2,509.42	35.85
8	67,200	5,600.00	2,575.77	36.80
9	69,425	5,785.42	2,661.05	38.02

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	45,505	3,792.08	1,744.20	24.92
2	46,987	3,915.58	1,801.01	25.73
3	48,416	4,034.67	1,855.78	26.51
4	49,874	4,156.17	1,911.67	27.31
5	51,387	4,282.25	1,969.66	28.14
6	53,110	4,425.83	2,035.70	29.08
7	54,629	4,552.42	2,093.92	29.91
8	56,067	4,672.25	2,149.04	30.70
9	57,918	4,826.50	2,219.99	31.71

15.4.6 Effective May 1, 2017 the following salary scales shall apply to the Employees within the following job classifications, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend** (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	62,676	5,223.00	2,402.37	34.32
2	65,331	5,444.25	2,504.13	35.77
3	68,063	5,671.92	2,608.85	37.27
4	70,803	5,900.25	2,713.87	38.77
5	73,480	6,123.33	2,816.48	40.24
6	76,214	6,351.17	2,921.28	41.73
7	78,412	6,534.33	3,005.52	42.94
8	80,496	6,708.00	3,085.40	44.08
9	83.171	6.930.92	3.187.94	45.54

Intermediate Systems Analyst and Research Analyst

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	51,108	4,259.00	1,958.97	27.99
2	53,641	4,470.08	2,056.05	29.37
3	56,322	4,693.50	2,158.82	30.84
4	58,975	4,914.58	2,260.51	32.29
5	61,592	5,132.67	2,360.82	33.73
6	64,276	5,356.33	2,463.69	35.20
7	66,124	5,510.33	2,534.53	36.21
8	67,872	5,656.00	2,601.53	37.16
9	70,119	5,843.25	2,687.66	38.40

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	45,960	3,830.00	1,761.64	25.17
2	47,457	3,954.75	1,819.02	25.99
3	48,900	4,075.00	1,874.33	26.78
4	50,373	4,197.75	1,930.79	27.58
5	51,901	4,325.08	1,989.36	28.42
6	53,641	4,470.08	2,056.05	29.37
7	55,175	4,597.92	2,114.85	30.21
8	56,628	4,719.00	2,170.55	31.01
9	58,497	4,874.75	2,242.18	32.03

15.4.7 Effective July 1, 2017 the following salary scales shall apply to the Employees within the following job classifications, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend** (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	62,989	5,249.08	2,414.36	34.49
2	65,658	5,471.50	2,516.67	35.95
3	68,403	5,700.25	2,621.88	37.46
4	71,157	5,929.75	2,727.44	38.96
5	73,847	6,153.92	2,830.55	40.44
6	76,595	6,382.92	2,935.88	41.94
7	78,804	6,567.00	3,020.55	43.15
8	80,898	6,741.50	3,100.81	44.30
9	83,587	6,965.58	3,203.88	45.77

Intermediate Systems Analyst and Research Analyst

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	51,364	4,280.33	1,968.78	28.13
2	53,909	4,492.42	2,066.33	29.52
3	56,604	4,717.00	2,169.63	30.99
4	59,270	4,939.17	2,271.81	32.45
5	61,900	5,158.33	2,372.62	33.89
6	64,597	5,383.08	2,476.00	35.37
7	66,455	5,537.92	2,547.21	36.39
8	68,211	5,684.25	2,614.52	37.35
9	70,470	5,872.50	2,701.11	38.59

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	46,190	3,849.17	1,770.46	25.29
2	47,694	3,974.50	1,828.11	26.12
3	49,145	4,095.42	1,883.72	26.91
4	50,625	4,218.75	1,940.45	27.72
5	52,161	4,346.75	1,999.33	28.56
6	53,909	4,492.42	2,066.33	29.52
7	55,451	4,620.92	2,125.43	30.36
8	56,911	4,742.58	2,181.39	31.16
9	58,789	4,899.08	2,253.38	32.19

15.4.8 Effective May 1, 2018 the following salary scales shall apply to the Employees within the following job classifications, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend** (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	63,619	5,301.58	2,438.51	34.84
2	66,315	5,526.25	2,541.85	36.31
3	69,087	5,757.25	2,648.10	37.83
4	71,869	5,989.08	2,754.73	39.35
5	74,585	6,215.42	2,858.84	40.84
6	77,361	6,446.75	2,965.24	42.36
7	79,592	6,632.67	3,050.75	43.58
8	81,707	6,808.92	3,131.82	44.74
9	84,423	7,035.25	3,235.93	46.23

Intermediate Systems Analyst and Research Analyst

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	51,878	4,323.17	1,988.48	28.41
2	54,448	4,537.33	2,086.99	29.81
3	57,170	4,764.17	2,191.32	31.30
4	59,863	4,988.58	2,294.54	32.78
5	62,519	5,209.92	2,396.35	34.23
6	65,243	5,436.92	2,500.76	35.73
7	67,120	5,593.33	2,572.70	36.75
8	68,893	5,741.08	2,640.66	37.72
9	71,175	5,931.25	2,728.13	38.97

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	46,652	3,887.67	1,788.17	25.55
2	48,171	4,014.25	1,846.39	26.38
3	49,636	4,136.33	1,902.54	27.18
4	51,131	4,260.92	1,959.85	28.00
5	52,683	4,390.25	2,019.33	28.85
6	54,448	4,537.33	2,086.99	29.81
7	56,006	4,667.17	2,146.70	30.67
8	57,480	4,790.00	2,203.20	31.47
9	59,377	4,948.08	2,275.92	32.51

15.4.9 Effective July 1, 2018 the following salary scales shall apply to the Employees within the following job classifications, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend** (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	63,937	5,328.08	2,450.70	35.01
2	66,647	5,553.92	2,554.57	36.49
3	69,432	5,786.00	2,661.32	38.02
4	72,228	6,019.00	2,768.49	39.55
5	74,958	6,246.50	2,873.13	41.04
6	77,748	6,479.00	2,980.07	42.57
7	79,990	6,665.83	3,066.01	43.80
8	82,116	6,843.00	3,147.50	44.96
9	84,845	7,070.42	3.252.10	46.46

Intermediate Systems Analyst and Research Analyst

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	52,137	4,344.75	1,998.41	28.55
2	54,720	4,560.00	2,097.41	29.96
3	57,456	4,788.00	2,202.28	31.46
4	60,162	5,013.50	2,306.00	32.94
5	62,832	5,236.00	2,408.34	34.40
6	65,569	5,464.08	2,513.25	35.90
7	67,456	5,621.33	2,585.58	36.94
8	69,237	5,769.75	2,653.85	37.91
9	71,531	5,960.92	2,741.78	39.17

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	46,885	3,907.08	1,797.10	25.67
2	48,412	4,034.33	1,855.63	26.51
3	49,884	4,157.00	1,912.05	27.31
4	51,387	4,282.25	1,969.66	28.14
5	52,946	4,412.17	2,029.42	28.99
6	54,720	4,560.00	2,097.41	29.96
7	56,286	4,690.50	2,157.44	30.82
8	57,767	4,813.92	2,214.20	31.63
9	59,674	4,972.83	2,287.30	32.68

15.4.10 Effective May 1, 2019 the following salary scales shall apply to the Employees within the following job classifications, **not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend** (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	64,576	5,381.33	2,475.19	35.36
2	67,313	5,609.42	2,580.10	36.86
3	70,126	5,843.83	2,687.92	38.40
4	72,950	6,079.17	2,796.17	39.95
5	75,708	6,309.00	2,901.88	41.46
6	78,525	6,543.75	3,009.86	43.00
7	80,790	6,732.50	3,096.67	44.24
8	82,937	6,911.42	3,178.97	45.41
9	85.693	7.141.08	3.284.61	46.92

Intermediate Systems Analyst and Research Analyst

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	52,658	4,388.17	2,018.38	28.83
2	55,267	4,605.58	2,118.38	30.26
3	58,031	4,835.92	2,224.32	31.78
4	60,764	5,063.67	2,329.08	33.27
5	63,460	5,288.33	2,432.42	34.75
6	66,225	5,518.75	2,538.40	36.26
7	68,131	5,677.58	2,611.46	37.31
8	69,929	5,827.42	2,680.37	38.29
9	72,246	6,020.50	2,769.18	39.56

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	47,354	3,946.17	1,815.07	25.93
2	48,896	4,074.67	1,874.18	26.77
3	50,383	4,198.58	1,931.18	27.59
4	51,901	4,325.08	1,989.36	28.42
5	53,475	4,456.25	2,049.69	29.28
6	55,267	4,605.58	2,118.38	30.26
7	56,849	4,737.42	2,179.02	31.13
8	58,345	4,862.08	2,236.36	31.95
9	60,271	5,022.58	2,310.18	33.00

15.5 Laboratory Helpers

15.5.1 Effective July 1, 2014 the following salary scale shall apply to Laboratory Helpers:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	33,746	2,812.17	1,293.48	18.48
2	34,528	2,877.33	1,323.46	18.91
3	35,419	2,951.58	1,357.61	19.39
4	36.964	3.080.33	1,416.83	20.24

15.5.2 Effective July 1, 2015 the following salary scale shall apply to Laboratory Helpers:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	34,083	2,840.25	1,306.40	18.66
2	34,873	2,906.08	1,336.68	19.10
3	35,773	2,981.08	1,371.18	19.59
4	37,334	3,111.17	1,431.01	20.44

15.5.3 Effective May 1, 2016 the following salary scale shall apply to Laboratory Helpers, **not** including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	34,083	2,840.25	1,306.40	18.66
2	34,873	2,906.08	1,336.68	19.10
3	35,773	2,981.08	1,371.18	19.59
4	37.334	3.111.17	1.431.01	20.44

15.5.4 Effective July 1, 2016 the following salary scale shall apply to Laboratory Helpers, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	34,253	2,854.42	1,312.91	18.76
2	35,047	2,920.58	1,343.35	19.19
3	35,952	2,996.00	1,378.04	19.69
4	37,521	3,126.75	1,438.18	20.55

15.5.5 Effective May 1, 2017 the following salary scale shall apply to Laboratory Helpers, **not** including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	34,596	2,883.00	1,326.06	18.94
2	35,397	2,949.75	1,356.76	19.38
3	36,312	3,026.00	1,391.84	19.88
4	37,896	3,158.00	1,452.55	20.75

15.5.6 Effective July 1, 2017 the following salary scale shall apply to Laboratory Helpers, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	34,769	2,897.42	1,332.69	19.04
2	35,574	2,964.50	1,363.55	19.48
3	36,494	3,041.17	1,398.81	19.98
4	38,085	3,173.75	1,459.79	20.85

15.5.7 Effective May 1, 2018 the following salary scale shall apply to Laboratory Helpers, not including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7.

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	35,117	2,926.42	1,346.03	19.23
2	35,930	2,994.17	1,377.19	19.67
3	36,859	3,071.58	1,412.80	20.18
4	38.466	3.205.50	1.474.40	21.06

15.5.8 Effective July 1, 2018 the following salary scale shall apply to Laboratory Helpers, **not** including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	35,293	2,941.08	1,352.78	19.33
2	36,110	3,009.17	1,384.09	19.77
3	37,043	3,086.92	1,419.85	20.28
4	38,658	3,221.50	1,481.76	21.17

15.5.9 Effective May 1, 2019 the following salary scale shall apply to Laboratory Helpers, **not** including any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) as set out in Appendix 7:

Step	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
1	35,646	2,970.50	1,366.31	19.52
2	36,471	3,039.25	1,397.93	19.97
3	37,413	3,117.75	1,434.04	20.49
4	39,045	3,253.75	1,496.59	21.38

- 15.6 Administrative Allowances (Level 1 & 2)
 - 15.6.1 Employees receiving Level 1 allowances will be paid as follows, **not including any** applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) to be applied to rates on or after May 1, 2016 as set out in Appendix 7:

	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
July 1, 2014	3182.93	265.24	122.00	1.74
July 1, 2015	3214.76	267.90	123.22	1.76
May 1, 2016	3214.76	267.90	123.22	1.76
July 1, 2016	3230.83	269.24	123.84	1.77
May 1, 2017	3263.14	271.93	125.08	1.79
July 1, 2017	3279.46	273.29	125.70	1.80
May 1, 2018	3312.25	276.02	126.96	1.81
July 1, 2018	3328.81	277.40	127.59	1.82
May 1, 2019	3362.10	280.18	128.87	1.84

15.6.2 Employees receiving Level 2 allowances will be paid as follows, **not including any** applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) to be applied to rates on or after May 1, 2016 as set out in Appendix 7:

	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
July 1, 2014	1569.28	130.77	60.15	0.86
July 1, 2015	1584.97	132.08	60.75	0.87
May 1, 2016	1584.97	132.08	60.75	0.87
July 1, 2016	1592.89	132.74	61.06	0.87
May 1, 2017	1608.82	134.07	61.67	0.88
July 1, 2017	1616.86	134.74	61.97	0.89
May 1, 2018	1633.03	136.09	62.59	0.89
July 1, 2018	1641.20	136.77	62.91	0.90
May 1, 2019	1657.61	138.13	63.54	0.91

15.7 Student Employees and Markers

15.7.1 Student Employees, Work Study Students, and Challenge Program Students

The parties agree that the rates for Student Employees, Work Study Students and Challenge Program Students will be as follows:

These rates are inclusive of vacation pay and paid holiday pay, but do not include any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) to be applied to rates on or after May 1, 2016 as set out in Appendix 7:

	Hourly
July 1, 2014	13.89
July 1, 2015	14.03
May 1, 2016	14.03
July 1, 2016	14.10
May 1, 2017	14.24
July 1, 2017	14.31
May 1, 2018	14.45
July 1, 2018	14.52
May 1, 2019	14.67

15.7.2 Markers

The Parties agree that the rates for Markers will be as follows:

These rates are inclusive of vacation pay and paid holiday pay, but do not include any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) to be applied to rates on or after May 1, 2016 as set out in Appendix 7:

	Hourly
July 1, 2014	30.25
July 1, 2015	30.55
May 1, 2016	30.55
July 1, 2016	30.70
May 1, 2017	31.01
July 1, 2017	31.17
May 1, 2018	31.48
July 1, 2018	31.64
May 1, 2019	31.96

15.8 Part-Time Studies Rates

15.8.1 Instructors/Lecturers

The Parties agree that the hourly rates for Instructors/Lecturers in Part-Time Studies will be as follows:

These rates are inclusive of vacation pay and paid holiday pay, but do not include any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) to be applied to rates on or after May 1, 2016 as set out in Appendix 7:

Teaching Experience	0-1 Years	2 Years	3 Years
July 1, 2014	60.03	75.02	90.04
July 1, 2015	60.63	75.77	90.94
May 1, 2016	60.63	75.77	90.94
July 1, 2016	60.93	76.15	91.39

May 1, 2017	61.54	76.91	92.30
July 1, 2017	61.85	77.29	92.76
May 1, 2018	62.47	78.06	93.69
July 1, 2018	62.78	78.45	94.16
May 1, 2019	63.41	79.23	95.10

15.8.2 Lab Assistants/ Demonstrators

The Parties agree that the rates for Lab Assistants/Demonstrators in Part-Time Studies will be as follows:

These rates are inclusive of vacation pay and paid holiday pay, but do not include any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) to be applied to rates on or after May 1, 2016 as set out in Appendix 7:

	Hourly
July 1, 2014	45.05
July 1, 2015	45.50
May 1, 2016	45.50
July 1, 2016	45.73
May 1, 2017	46.19
July 1, 2017	46.42
May 1, 2018	46.88
July 1, 2018	47.11
May 1, 2019	47.58

15.8.3 PTS Administration

The Parties agree (pursuant to Memorandum of Agreement 99FSA15) that the rates for PTS Administration will be equal to one-half the PTS Instructor rate of pay, namely:

These rates are inclusive of vacation pay and paid holiday pay, but do not include any applicable Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) to be applied to rates on or after May 1, 2016 as set out in Appendix 7:

	Hourly
July 1, 2014	45.02
July 1, 2015	45.47
May 1, 2016	45.47
July 1, 2016	45.70
May 1, 2017	46.16
July 1, 2017	46.39
May 1, 2018	46.85
July 1, 2018	47.08
May 1, 2019	47.55

15.9 Calculation of Salaries, Part-Time Faculty

15.9.1 A part-time Regular or a part-time Temporary Faculty Employee shall be placed at a salary level on the salary scale in Article 15.1, in accordance with Article 11.2 - Faculty Initial Placement.

- 15.9.2 A part-time Regular or a part-time Temporary Faculty Employee in a teaching position shall be paid a monthly salary equal to the full-time salary for the Employee's step on the Faculty Salary Scale multiplied by 1/15 of the Employee's assigned student contact hours per week, averaged over the month. For purposes of this calculation, break periods and holidays are to be treated as regular teaching days as per the Employee's weekly class timetable.
 - Subject to Article 15.9.2.2 below, the monthly salary for a part-time Regular or a part-time Temporary Faculty Employee for the vacation period (Article 9.2) and the month free of teaching (Article 8.6) shall be based on a weighted average of the Employee's student contact hours per week, averaged over that period of regularly scheduled classes for the Employee within the employment period in which vacation entitlement accrues. For purposes of this calculation, break periods and holidays falling within this period of scheduled classes shall be treated as regular teaching days as per that Employee's weekly class timetable.
 - The provisions of Article 15.9.2.1 above regarding salary for a Temporary Faculty Employee during the month free of teaching (Article 8.6.1) shall only be applicable where the term of appointment includes the month free of teaching or any portion thereof.
- 15.9.3 In any teaching Department no more than twelve (12) hours per week of classroom and/or laboratory instruction may be done by part-time Faculty Employees in any term.
- 15.9.4 A part-time Regular or a part-time Temporary Faculty Employee in a non-teaching position shall be paid a monthly salary equal to the full-time salary for the Employee's step on the Faculty Salary Scale multiplied by 1/35 of the Employee's assigned hours of duty per week, averaged over the month.
- 15.10 Calculation of Salaries, Part-Time Technical Staff

A part-time Regular or part-time Temporary Assistant Instructor or Technical Staff Employee shall receive a monthly salary equal to the Full-Time monthly salary for the Employee's level on the Assistant Instructor or Technical Staff scale in Articles 15.2 or 15.3, times 1/35 of the Employee's assigned hours of duty per week.

- 15.11 Other Salaries Agreement
 - 15.11.1 When a new position is introduced, for which there is no appropriate salary scale in this Agreement, the salary and working conditions for that position shall be established by mutual agreement between the Union and the Employer.
 - 15.11.2 The salary, rate of pay and working conditions for any Employee in the Bargaining Unit whose salary or rate of pay or other working conditions are not specified in this Agreement shall be mutually agreed by the Union and Employer.
- 15.12 Direct Deposits
 - 15.12.1 The Employer shall deposit each Employee's pay to the Employee's account at a certified Canadian financial institution of the Employee's choosing. The statement of deductions for each pay period shall be retained by the Institute to be personally picked up by the Employee.
 - 15.12.2 Any mistake made by the Employer or the Employer's depositing agency, that results in late deposit to an Employee's account and in the Employee being charged a late payment penalty, shall be the responsibility of the Employer. In such circumstances, the Employer shall reimburse the Employee for the full amount of the late payment.

15.13 Anti-Inflation Legislation

- 15.13.1 In the event that Provincial or Federal Anti-Inflation Legislation applying to BCIT is enacted, amended, repealed or terminated at any time during the term of this agreement, the Parties shall re-negotiate the general increase to the salary scales, hourly pay rates, and allowances to apply during the term of the Collective Agreement.
- 15.13.2 For the purpose of Article 15.13.1, "re-negotiate" means that bona fide collective bargaining shall commence only regarding upward revision of salary scales and allowances within fourteen (14) days of receipt of notice to re-negotiate given by either party and that, if settlement has not been reached with forty-five (45) days of the date of receipt of notice to re-negotiate, the matter shall be submitted to arbitration subject only to mutual agreement of the Parties that submission of the matter to arbitration be postponed for not more than thirty (30) days for each such postponement.
- 15.13.3 For the purpose of Article 15.13.2, "arbitration" means that the Parties shall make such arrangements as are mutually agreed upon for the appointment of a single arbitrator, or the establishment of an arbitration board, to hear the dispute and resolve it by settling the salary scales, hourly pay rates and allowances to apply during the term of the Collective Agreement.
- 15.13.4 Where the Parties fail to agree to a single arbitrator, or an arbitration board fully constituted, within ten (10) days after the matter is to be submitted to arbitration under Article 15.13.2, the Chair of the Labour Relations Board shall be asked to appoint a single arbitrator to hear the dispute and resolve it by settling the salary scales, hourly pay rates and allowances to apply during the term of the Collective Agreement.
- 15.13.5 A settlement reached by re-negotiation shall be deemed to be a part of the terms and conditions of this Collective Agreement.
- 15.14 Mileage, Meal and Auto Insurance Allowances
 - 15.14.1 Mileage allowance for all miles travelled on the Employer's business shall be paid to Employees using their own vehicles in the performance of their duties. Rates and revisions shall be by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Union during the term of this Agreement. The Mileage allowance shall be \$.38/km or \$.61/mile.
 - 15.14.2 When on the Employer's business and carrying out those duties at other than the regularly assigned worksite, Employees shall be entitled to the following expenses:

Breakfast	\$9.00
Lunch	\$14.00
Dinner	\$20.00
Per Diem (for incidentals)	\$ 7.00
Total	\$50.00

- An Employee who is requested to work a minimum of two and one-half (2 1/2) hours overtime immediately before or after completion of that Employee's scheduled daily hours of work, shall be provided with a meal or shall be reimbursed in the amount of nine (9) dollars. A meal break of one-half (1/2) hours with pay will be given.
- 15.14.2.2 If the Employee continues to work overtime beyond three (3) hours a further meal allowance and meal break as above shall be provided upon completion of an additional four (4) hours, and upon completion of every three (3) hours thereafter.

- 15.14.3 Notwithstanding Articles 15.14.1 and 15.14.2, reasonable accommodation costs and other expenses shall be paid for. Such claims shall be accompanied by a receipt.
- 15.14.4 When the assigned duties for an Employee require the Employee to purchase additional automobile insurance beyond the coverage the Employee would need without those assigned duties, then the Employer shall pay the Employee a sum equal to the additional premium required.

15.15 Shift Premium

- 15.15.1 Each Regular or Temporary Employee in Information Technology Services, Financial Aid, Library Services, Program Advising and the NOW Project shall be paid a shift premium for every evening shift worked when one-half or more than one-half of the hours worked fall within the defined evening shift. In such cases the shift premium shall be paid for the total number of hours worked.
- 15.15.2 The shift premium shall apply to overtime hours worked in conjunction with the evening shift, but shall be applied after overtime calculations are complete.
- 15.15.3 The shift premium shall be \$1.42 per hour.
- 15.15.4 The evening shift shall be defined as 1600 hours to 2400 hours.
- 15.15.5 Each Department listed in Article 15.15.1 and any others that may be added by mutual agreement, may allocate duties during the evening shifts, pursuant to the provisions of Article 14.2 and subject to payment of the premium pay as outlined above.

15.16 Qualification Differential

15.16.1 Employees who have been at the top of the salary scale for a minimum of twelve (12) months and hold either a Master's or a Doctoral degree from a recognized university, will be paid a qualification differential as follows, but do not include any Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) to be applied, as applicable to rates on or after May 1, 2016, as set out in Appendix 7:

	Annual	Monthly	Biweekly	Hourly
July 1, 2014	571.63	47.64	21.91	N/A
July 1, 2015	577.35	48.11	22.13	N/A
May 1, 2016	577.35	48.11	22.13	N/A
July 1, 2016	580.24	48.35	22.24	N/A
May 1, 2017	586.04	48.84	22.46	N/A
July 1, 2017	588.97	49.08	22.58	N/A
May 1, 2018	594.86	49.57	22.80	N/A
July 1, 2018	597.83	49.82	22.91	N/A
May 1, 2019	603.81	50.32	23.14	N/A

15.16.2 Qualified part-time Employees will receive the differential on a pro-rata basis.

15.17 Allowance in lieu of LTD Coverage

Each non-LTD eligible Employee (Temporary, part-time Regular less than 50% FTE, Part-Time Studies Instructor, Student Employee, Guest Lecturer, etc.) shall be paid an allowance, on each paycheque, in the amount of one and one-quarter percent (1.25%) of gross wages in lieu of LTD benefits.

15.18 Curriculum Development

The Parties agree (pursuant to Memorandum of Agreement 99FSA15) that the rates for Curriculum Development (CD), to be paid for each hour of assigned CD work, will be equal to one-half the PTS Instructor rate of pay, namely:

These rates are inclusive of vacation pay and paid holiday pay, but do not include any Economic Stability Dividend (ESD) to be applied, as applicable to rates on or after May 1, 2016, as set out in Appendix 7:

	Hourly
July 1, 2014	45.02
July 1, 2015	45.47
May 1, 2016	45.47
July 1, 2016	45.70
May 1, 2017	46.16
July 1, 2017	46.39
May 1, 2018	46.85
July 1, 2018	47.08
May 1, 2019	47.55

ARTICLE 16 Insurance/Benefit Plans

ARTICLE 16 - INSURANCE/BENEFIT PLANS

- 16.1 The Employer shall make each of the four (4) plans described in Articles 16.1.1, 16.1.2, 16.1.3, and 16.1.4 below available for each Regular Employee who meets the eligibility requirements of the underwriter for the particular plan:
 - 16.1.1 Medical Services Plan of British Columbia and Extended Health Care Plan;
 - 16.1.2 Dental Plan;
 - 16.1.3 Life Insurance and Accidental Death and Dismemberment Insurance; and
 - 16.1.4 Long Term Disability Insurance
- 16.2 Each Regular Employee hired after 1975 June 20 shall as a condition of employment apply for participation in the Employee Fringe Benefit Plans in Article 16.1 for which the Employee is eligible.
- 16.3 A Temporary Employee shall as a condition of employment apply to participate in the plans specified in Article 16.1.1 if the Employee meets the eligibility requirements.
- A Temporary Employee whose term of appointment is three (3) months or more shall as a condition of employment apply to participate in the plans specified in Articles 16.1.2 and 16.1.3 in effect for Regular Employees, if the Employee meets the eligibility criteria of these plans, and satisfies one of the following conditions:
 - 16.4.1 The Temporary Employee is full-time; or
 - 16.4.2 The Temporary Employee is part-time whose percentage salary is prorated on the full-time salary for that position at fifty percent (50%) or higher.
- Once an Employee is participating in any of the plans the Employee shall as a condition of employment continue participation.
- The detailed provisions of the benefits plans shall be as in the current benefits schemes, and shall not be varied except with the agreement of the Union.
 - 16.6.1 Vision Care

The vision care benefit limit will be: \$400 in any twenty-four (24) month period.

Effective January 1, 2017, vision care coverage shall be increased from \$400 every two (2) years to \$500 every two (2) years.

16.6.2 Dental Care

Effective 1992 April 01 Dental Plan reimbursement and limits are:

- 16.6.2.1 Plan A Basic Coverage: Reimbursement 100%
- 16.6.2.2 Plan B Major Services: Reimbursement 65%, no limit.
- 16.6.2.3 Plan C Orthodontic Treatment: Reimbursement 60% per insured to \$2160 lifetime per insured.
- 16.6.3 The Long Term Disability Insurance Plan shall provide a benefit of sixty-six and two thirds percent (66.67%) (to a maximum of \$5,000) of regular salary as a benefit and conform to

ARTICLE 16 Insurance/Benefit Plans

the requirements and provisions of Appendix 6. (Appendix 6 shall be generally equivalent to Part 2 of the BCGEU Vocational Instructors Collective Agreement.)

16.6.4

- 16.6.4.1 Effective January 1, 2016 Extended Health Benefit plans will be amended such that the individual and family deductible will be increased from twenty-five dollars (\$25) to fifty dollars (\$50) per calendar year.
- 16.6.4.2 Effective January 1, 2017 hearing aid coverage shall increase from four hundred dollars (\$400) every five (5) years to one thousand dollars (\$1000) every three (3) years.
- 16.6.4.3 Effective January 1, 2016 the reimbursement for professional services will be amended from ten dollars (\$10) per visit maximum for the first twelve (12) visits per calendar year to ten dollars (\$10) per visit maximum for the first five (5) visits per calendar year, where applicable and subject to the terms of the Extended Health Benefit Plan.
- 16.6.4.4 Effective January 1, 2016 the Parties agree to increase the lifetime maximum of Extended Health Benefits from two hundred fifty thousand dollars (\$250,000) to unlimited.
- During each month that any of the plans in Article 16.1 are in effect, the Employer shall contribute 100% of all premiums.
- 16.8 The Employer shall provide and pay for the services necessary for the administration of the plans in Article 16.1.
- The Employer shall continue to provide pensions as specified under one of the applicable public superannuation or pension plans administered by or through BCIT, and the relevant legislation is by reference made a part of this Agreement.
- 16.10 The Employer agrees to provide the Union with written notice of any proposed increase in premiums for any insurance plans referred to in Article 16.1 within five (5) working days of receipt of such notice from the Carrier.
- 16.11 The Employer shall implement any change in the premiums for the Insurance plans in Article 16.1 proposed by the Carrier, unless the Union provides the Employer with written objection to the change no more than ten (10) working days after receipt of the notice of a proposed change in premiums.
 - 16.11.1 Should such objection be received, the Union and the Employer shall have ten (10) working days to resolve the issue. This time may be extended by mutual agreement.
- 16.12 A mutually agreeable Employee and Family Assistance Plan will be implemented effective October 1, 1993. The cost of the Plan will be paid by BCIT.
- 16.13 Joint Benefits Review Committee
 - 16.13.1 To facilitate the orderly review of benefit plans, a Joint Benefits Review Committee shall be established consisting of
 - 16.13.1.1 one representative from the BCGEU Support Staff Unit

ARTICLE 16 Insurance/Benefit Plans

16.13.1.2	one representative from the BCGEU Instructional Unit
16.13.1.3	one representative from the Union
16.13.1.4	one representative from the Management Group
16.13.1.5	one representative from the Institute (Manager, Compensation and Benefits)

16.13.2 The Committee shall monitor the following benefit plans to ensure consistent coverage and provide optimum protection for all employees and shall make joint recommendations regarding modifications to the bargaining principals for ratification:

16.13.2.1	Medical Services Plan
16.13.2.2	Extended Health
16.13.2.3	Dental
16.13.2.4	Group Life
16.13.2.5	Accidental Death and Dismemberment
16.13.2.6	Long Term Disability
16.13.2.7	Employee and Family Assistance
16.13.2.8	and any other benefit plans agreed to by the principals

16.13.3 The Committee shall meet at the request of any two of the Parties but not less frequently than every six months.

- 16.14 Health and Welfare Benefits Part-Time Studies Instructors
 - 16.14.1 Part-Time Studies Instructors shall be eligible to apply to the Employer for enrolment in the basic medical, extended health, and dental plans provided they have accrued 250 contract hours in the previous calendar year. Employees covered by that Employee's other employer benefit plan(s) will not be eligible for benefit coverage under this Article.
 - 16.14.2 Part-Time Studies Instructors who qualify to enrol in these benefit plans shall have all monthly premiums paid on their behalf by the Employer.
 - 16.14.3 A Part-Time Studies Instructor who decides to opt out of coverage under these plans shall not be eligible to re-enrol in the plans for a period of two (2) years.
 - 16.14.4 A Part-Time Studies Instructor who contracts fewer than 150 hours in a subsequent calendar year shall no longer be eligible for coverage under the plans. Instructors who fall below the 150 hour threshold will regain eligibility as per (1) above.
 - 16.14.5 Coverage under the benefit plans will cease when a Part-Time Studies Instructor has no contract hours credited for five (5) consecutive months.
 - 16.14.6 For the purposes of this provision, calendar year shall mean the period June 1 to May 31.
 - 16.14.7 Contract hours paid under Article 15.8.1 (Part-Time Studies Instructors/Lecturers) and under Article 15.18 (Curriculum Development) shall be counted as contract hours for determining eligibility under Articles 16.14.1, 16.14.4 and 16.14.5.
 - 16.14.8 If unable to meet the threshold due to extenuating circumstances, the Part-Time Studies Instructor may apply to the Institute for a continuation of eligibility for a period not to exceed 12 months. The Employer shall have sole discretion to approve such applications.

ARTICLE 17 Separation

ARTICLE 17 - SEPARATION

17.1 Resignations and Retirement

An Employee is required to give one (1) month written notice of resignation, or retirement, but wherever possible three (3) months written notice should be given.

- 17.2 Employees who have completed the duty year in which their 65th birthday falls and who elect to continue their employment will be entitled to Group Life insurance in the amount of \$10,000 until age 70.
- 17.3 Long Term Disability Past Age 65

Employees who have completed the duty year in which their 65th birthday falls and who elect to continue their employment will not be entitled to LTD coverage as set out in Appendix 6. Cessation of Plan coverage will be in accordance with Appendix 6.9. Coverage in the Long Term Disability Plan is not a condition of employment for employees over the age of 65.

- 17.3.1 Where an Employee becomes ill and has not accrued at least six (6) months of sick leave, the Employee may borrow against future earned sick leave pursuant to Article 9.3.8 and pool sick leave pursuant to Article 9.12.2. The maximum total available sick leave from accrued, borrowed, and pooled sources combined may not exceed six (6) months.
- 17.3.2 An Employee may be placed on an Administrative Leave Without Pay and be responsible for the cost of all benefit premiums when all of the following conditions are met:
 - 17.3.2.1 The Employee's LTD coverage has ceased, and 17.3.2.2 The Employee has exhausted his or her sick leave, and 17.3.2.3 The Employee remains unable to return to work.
- 17.4 The reference to early retirement in Article 18.2.1.3 under Layoff Avoidance Strategy Review shall be read in the context of the Pension Plan requirements regarding eligible age to receive a superannuation allowance.

ARTICLE 18 - STAFF REDUCTION

Statement: Purpose and Intent

The Parties have entered into agreement on the provisions of this Article to produce a fair and equitable approach to handling Staff Reductions which may be necessary from time to time within the **Union** Bargaining Unit. Our mutual intent as a first step is to examine ways and means to avoid Staff Reduction or reduce its impact by the application of layoff avoidance strategies.

18.1 Notification

- 18.1.1 The Employer shall provide the Union with notice of a Staff Reduction before proposing a layoff to staff within the Bargaining Unit. The Employer may propose a layoff of Employees only as a result of an identified or stipulated reduction or termination of a program or option, services or function, or other special circumstances by mutual agreement. Therefore, layoff of staff shall be in accordance with the following provisions:
 - 18.1.1.1 Notification of the possible effect of a decline in student enrolment, or reduction or termination of a program or option, services or function, shall be submitted to the Department concerned at a Department meeting, and to the Labour/Management Committee, at least three (3) months prior to the effective date of layoff.
 - 18.1.1.2 Notification shall include the effective layoff date and layoff numbers by Department.
 - 18.1.1.3 Layoff numbers shall not be greater than required to be consonant with the stipulated reduction or termination of a program or option, service or function. The number of individual layoff notices issued in a Department shall not exceed such numbers.
 - 18.1.1.4 When responsibility for a course or courses, or equivalent course material, taught by a Regular Employee is transferred from one Department or Division of the Institute to another Department or Division, such transfer shall not be reason for a Regular Employee to become subject to Article 18 (Staff Reduction).

18.1.2 Issuing Notices of Staff Reduction

- 18.1.2.1 Prior to issuing a notice to the Department concerned at a Department meeting, a copy of the notice, which will include a copy of the form in the format agreed to between the Parties, shall be forwarded to the Union, and may be done so by electronic mail.
- 18.1.2.2 Within two working days of the delivery of the notice to the **Union**, the Parties shall meet as the Labour Management Committee. The Institute shall ensure that the Manager of the Department affected by the proposed notice is in attendance to answer questions and discuss the information contained in the notice.
- 18.1.2.3 Subsequent to the meeting set out in Article 18.1.2.2, the Institute may issue, amend or rescind the notice. If the **Union** does not agree to the notice it retains the right to grieve the matter.

18.2 Layoff Avoidance Strategy Review

18.2.1 When layoff notice is delivered, the Department, in conjunction with the appropriate Manager, and assisted as appropriate by Human Resources and/or Labour Relations, shall take immediate action and within ten (10) working days shall undertake a review to determine whether a strategy to avoid the need for layoff within the Department can be devised. The review will address the following possibilities:

18.2.1.1 Counterbalancing Part-Time Studies/Industry Services Workload

The need for layoff may be alleviated in a Department where layoff notice has been served if the Department takes on a counter-balancing workload in Part-Time Studies or Industry Services. The Department would make assignments of Departmental staff for this work on a reasonable and equitable basis. The Union waives the premium workload calculation for work outside of normal hours, per Article 8.1.4, where an otherwise necessary layoff is being avoided by resort to this procedure. Staff would remain on regular salary.

18.2.1.2 Voluntary Layoff

A Regular Employee in a Department which has received layoff notice may apply to the Employer to volunteer for full or partial layoff as of the effective layoff date. An Employee who opts for such layoff shall not, however, be covered by the provisions for bumping and recall.

18.2.1.3 Early Retirement

A Regular Employee in a Department which has received layoff notice may apply to the Employer for early retirement if eligible under the terms of Article 17.4, with this benefit commencing as of the effective layoff date.

18.2.1.4 Job Sharing

Two or more Regular Employees in a Department which has received layoff notice may reduce their respective workloads and salaries to the extent necessary to remove the need for layoff in a Department. The Employer agrees to maintain all benefits for Employees in such a case-including pensions - at a level consistent with their respective 100% salary levels, provided that affected Employees elect to make their required level of pension and Long Term Disability contributions to accomplish this.

18.2.1.5 Voluntary Transfer

A Regular Employee in a Department which has received layoff notice may apply to transfer voluntarily to a vacancy in another Department at BCIT which has need of additional staff. The receiving Department will review the volunteer's qualifications to determine whether the volunteer is suitably qualified to enter the Department.

18.2.1.6 Retraining or Special Employment

The Employer may elect to provide the opportunity of retraining or return to industry or institutional exchange for a Regular Employee in a Department which has received layoff notice at the Employee's regular rate of pay in a program mutually agreed upon by the Employer and the

Employee provided that the amount of any remuneration received for the work experience in this program shall be deducted from the Employee's remuneration from the Institute. The Employer guarantees to reinstate the Employee at the end of the program in a position equivalent to the one previously held.

18.2.1.7 Other Strategies

The Parties agree to pursue and encourage other strategies which may be available from time to time in a cooperative endeavour to avoid the need for layoff in a Department.

18.2.2 Should layoff avoidance strategies be successful, the original layoff notice to the Department will be rescinded or reduced as appropriate.

18.3 Layoff Procedures

- 18.3.1 Where there is still a need for layoff in a Department, layoff will occur in reverse order of seniority in a Department, starting with the Regular Employee with the least amount of seniority except in cases where essential skills or expertise must be retained, and this matter shall be dealt with as follows:
 - 18.3.1.1 An individual Department member, or the Manager, or the whole Department may raise the question of essential skills or expertise within ten (10) working days of layoff notice being received by the Department.
 - 18.3.1.2 Management, in consultation with the Department, and after taking into account Departmental objectives, projected Departmental activities for the coming year, and, where applicable, recent job descriptions, recent job postings and selection criteria, will determine criteria for use in making recommendations with respect to essential skills or expertise.
 - 18.3.1.3 Questions involving the determination of essential skills or expertise are handled by the Departmental Selection Committee within one (1) month of layoff notice being received by the Department.
 - 18.3.1.4 The Manager convenes the Selection Committee to review the essential skills or expertise of Department members within one (1) month of layoff notice being received by the Department. The review proceeds in order of seniority beginning with the least senior Employee in the Department by posing the following question: If this person were laid off, would the Department have within the Employees remaining the essential skills or expertise needed to meet Departmental objectives and activities?
 - 18.3.1.5 If the answer is YES, then layoff would be recommended for the Employee; if the answer is NO, then the question would be posed for the next least senior Employee in the Department. This procedure would continue until the required number of Employees to be laid off have been identified.
 - 18.3.1.6 Where the Selection Committee is deadlocked, the question involved shall be resolved in favour of the Employee with more seniority. This is a conclusive determination, with the outcome forwarded to the Dean for appropriate handling.
 - 18.3.1.7 In all cases except deadlock, the Selection Committee's decision on its

recommendations is forwarded to the Dean.

- 18.3.1.8 The Dean reviews the Selection Committee recommendations.
- 18.3.1.9 The Dean accepts or rejects the Selection Committee recommendations and informs the Manager.
- 18.3.2 Where a layoff decision must be made between Employees with identical seniority, the following steps shall be followed in order:
 - Step 1 The application of essential skills or expertise procedures under this Article if these procedures have not already been applied.
 - Step 2 If not resolved at Step 1, the Employees with identical seniority shall attempt to resolve the issue in private discussion.
 - Step 3 If not resolved at Step 2, the decision shall be made by a coin toss, conducted by the Parties, in the presence of the Employees directly affected.
- 18.3.3 Layoff notice shall be served to the Employee appropriately identified as above giving a minimum of two (2) months' notice before the layoff date becomes effective.
 - 18.3.3.1 The Employer may give layoff notice to Employee(s) to the extent of a partial workload, Articles 8.2.4, 8.3.1 and 8.4.1 notwithstanding.
 - 18.3.3.2 When an Employee on professional development leave is working or studying outside the Greater Vancouver Regional District, and the Employee on leave becomes subject to layoff provisions, the two (2) month notice required in this Article shall be calculated as not less than two (2) months from the expiry of the leave.
- 18.4 Rights of Employees With Layoff Notice
 - 18.4.1 An Employee has the right to avoid layoff by opting for a full or partial workload available in Part-Time Studies and Industry Services or another Department, if the Employee is suitably qualified to do the job and the receiving Department's Selection Committee so recommends with subsequent approval.
 - 18.4.2 An Employee affected by layoff provisions has a right to displace Auxiliary Employees, subject to the Selection Committee recommendation, with subsequent approval, that the Employee can do the job.
 - 18.4.3 An Employee must be given the option of transferring at no loss of pay or benefits into another Department if the Employee is recommended as being qualified for a vacancy there, by the receiving Department's Selection Committee, with subsequent approval, and the Employee shall have the right of first refusal over any outside candidate, or any inside candidate with less seniority, for such a position. If the transfer involves relocation to another part of the Province, the Employer shall pay necessary relocation expenses.
 - 18.4.4 An Employee affected by partial layoff may opt for:
 - 18.4.4.1 pro rata severance pay, combined with continuing part-time Regular employment; or
 - 18.4.4.2 full layoff with full severance pay.

18.4.5 An Employee may opt for a special period of leave without pay for up to a year. This will enable the Employee to remain employed by the Institute - and eligible to continue on the Institute benefit program at the Employee's own expense if so desired - in the hope that conditions will change and that layoff will not be necessary in the future. However, layoff is merely deferred in these cases to the end of the leave period. In the event the layoff notice is cancelled and the Employee resumes employment, the Employee may establish the leave period as pensionable service by electing to make pension contributions for the period.

- 18.4.6 An Employee who has received formal notice of layoff has the right to displace (bump) any Regular Employee in the Institute who has less service seniority calculated as specified in Article 7.3, subject to three conditions:
 - 18.4.6.1 The Employee must be senior to one or more of the Employees in the receiving Department;
 - 18.4.6.2 The incoming Employee must have at least the minimum qualifications to carry out the duties involved; and
 - 18.4.6.3 The skills or expertise of the displaced Employee are not essential to the receiving Department.
- 18.4.7 The bumping process shall proceed as follows, and shall be concluded within one (1) month of the individual indicating a wish to bump into a Department:
 - 18.4.7.1 The Employee with layoff notice must identify, within one (1) month of receiving individual notice of layoff, the Department(s) into which the Employee wishes to bump and whether the Employee seeks to carry out Faculty, Assistant Instructor or Technical Staff functions or is willing to carry out any of these functions.
 - The qualifications of the incoming Employee shall be assessed by the Departmental Selection Committee using the criteria determined according to Article 18.3.1.2 as a guide. If the receiving Department's Selection Committee recommends, with subsequent approval, that the applicant has the minimum qualifications as determined by the Department (that is, the Employee can assume tasks within the Department) then the applicant provisionally enters the Department. In the event that the application is denied because the Employee lacks "minimum qualifications", evidence relied on to reach this decision must be presented in writing to the Employee and the **Union**.
 - 18.4.7.3 If the Employee is provisionally placed in the Department, then the Parties conduct a strategy review to determine whether the bumping Employee can be accommodated in the Department without resort to layoff. If a full or partial layoff is still necessary, then the Department conducts essential skills and expertise deliberations as per Article 18.3, assuming the presence of the bumping Employee in the Department.
 - 18.4.7.4 The appointment of an incoming Employee may be full or partial, as necessary.
 - 18.4.7.5 An Employee who successfully bumps into a position with a lower maximum salary will be placed as follows:
 - 18.4.7.5.1 If the Employee's previous salary rate is above the new salary

range, the Employee shall be placed at the top rate of that range.

18.4.7.5.2 If the Employee's previous salary rate is within the new salary range, the Employee shall be placed at the step above that previous salary.

- 18.4.7.6 An Employee who successfully bumps into a position with a higher maximum salary shall not suffer a reduction in salary and shall be placed as per the principle outlined in Articles 11.7.12.3 and 11.5.6.3.
- 18.4.7.7 A displaced Employee shall be given two (2) months individual notice of layoff, either full or partial, as necessary.
- 18.4.7.8 Once the displacement process is completed, the Department proceeds to allocate duties as per Article 14.2.
- 18.4.7.9 A person who successfully bumps into a Department shall, for two years, have the right of return to the original Department when there is a vacancy for which that person is qualified, if no qualified person who has been laid off and is on recall wishes to fill such a vacancy.
- 18.4.8 An Employee may opt for severance pay at a rate equal to one (1) month's salary for every year of service up to a maximum of seven (7) months' salary, plus long service award as follows:

```
1 year
                      1 month pro-rata
2 years
                      2 months pro-rata
              =
3 years
              =
                      3 months pro-rata
              =
4 years
                      4 months pro-rata
              =
5 years
                      5 months pro-rata
6 years
                      6 months pro-rata
7 years
                      7 months pro-rata
10 years
              =
                      *1 additional month
15 years
              =
                      1 additional month
              =
20 years
                      1 additional month
*effective 1990 January 01
```

The maximum allowable service for this calculation may be altered by mutual agreement of the Parties.

- 18.5 Employer Options re Employees With Layoff Notice
 - 18.5.1 The Employer may agree to provide leave with pay to Employees with layoff notice for up to one (1) year for retraining work experience or some other purpose, provided any remuneration received by the Employee as a result of the leave activity shall proportionately reduce the Employer's salary obligation to the Employee. Where the Employer grants this leave with pay, layoff notice is merely deferred and will take effect at the conclusion of the leave period unless the layoff notice is cancelled.
 - 18.5.2 Where layoff avoidance strategies are being pursued on behalf of the Employee which need time to be arranged, or in any other circumstance where there may be favourable developments arising which may lead to layoff notice cancellation or reduction, the Employer may defer serving layoff notice to an individual Employee.

18.6 Recall Rights for Employees Laid Off

18.6.1 When a vacancy to be filled by a Regular or Temporary Employee occurs in the Institute, Employees who have left employment at the Institute as a result of the application of layoff or who are currently on leave shall be notified by mail of the vacancy subject to the following conditions:

- 18.6.1.1 The vacancy occurs within two (2) years of the date the Employee left employment at the Institute or went on leave.
- 18.6.1.2 The Employee has on file in the Institute Human Resources Office, an application for such information which includes a current electronic mailing address.
- 18.6.2 If any such Employees apply, then within the relevant Department the most senior Employee applying shall be rehired subject to the applicant having the necessary qualifications to do the job, as recommended by the Departmental Selection Committee, with subsequent approval.
- 18.6.3 In the event that a laid off Employee is reemployed by the Institute, the Employee shall reimburse the Employer any portion of vacation pay plus severance pay in excess of what would have been required to keep the Employee on full pay (plus allowances if applicable) from the Employee's layoff date to reemployment date. If the Employee is reemployed at a lower rate of pay, the Employee shall reimburse the Employer based on that lower rate.

ARTICLE 19 - DISCIPLINE, SUSPENSION, DISCHARGE

19.1 General

- 19.1.1 While any disciplinary process may lead to disciplinary action, the intent of the Parties is that the Employer is to work with the Employee to ensure that there is an acceptable level of improvement in conduct/performance.
- 19.1.2 In all cases of discipline, suspension, and dismissal, the burden of proof shall be on the Employer.
- 19.1.3 All aspects of the disciplinary process shall be conducted in a fair, reasonable, timely and objective manner.
- 19.1.4 An Employee shall have a representative of the Union present at any meeting called by the Employer under the provisions of Article 19.
- 19.1.5 Colleagues have a duty to respond to requests for information by the appropriate Manager where they have relevant knowledge and information concerning the work-related performance of the Employee, except where the colleague is currently involved in a developmental review process with that Employee. Employees responding to such requests for information shall be indemnified pursuant to Article 7.6.

19.2 Correspondence

19.2.1 All correspondence arising under Article 19 shall be copied to the Union and the Labour Relations Department.

19.3 Procedures

- 19.3.1 Except when invoking the provisions of Article 19.4, disciplinary matters shall be conducted according to the procedure below.
- 19.3.2 Where the appropriate Manager believes there is sufficient evidence to warrant a disciplinary meeting, the Employee and the Union shall receive written notice of the time, date and location of the meeting as well as a statement as to the reasons for the meeting. A copy of this letter shall be delivered to the Employee and the Union at least one (1) working day in advance of the meeting.
- 19.3.3 At the meeting, the Manager shall allow the Employee to present any mitigating circumstances the Employee cares to advance.
- 19.3.4 If the Employer requires the attendance of the Employee at any further meetings, the Employer and the Union shall receive reasonable advance written notice of this. Where there exists reasons beyond the Employee's control which prevent the Employee from responding to questions raised by the Employer, the Employer will reschedule the meeting.
- 19.3.5 The Employer shall make every reasonable effort to conclude its investigation and render a decision in a timely manner.
- 19.3.6 Where in the opinion of the Employer discipline is warranted, the Employee and Union shall be informed of this in writing. This written notice shall specify the type of discipline to be imposed and, where appropriate, will set out the expected standards of performance and the time period, if any, the Employee will be allowed to meet those standards.

19.4 Emergency Procedures

- 19.4.1 Where the matter giving rise to the concern involves immediate danger to life and safety that the Employer decides the Employee must be removed from the workplace, the Employer may suspend the Employee from active duty immediately, pending the outcome of the disciplinary procedure. While under suspension, the Employee shall continue to receive their normal pay, benefits and seniority.
- 19.4.2 Where the Employer suspends an Employee pursuant to Article 19.4.1, it shall provide the Employee and the Union with written notice of this together with the reasons for suspending the Employee.
- 19.4.3 Upon suspending an Employee pursuant to Article 19.4.1, the Employer shall immediately proceed to the process set out in Article 19.3.

19.5 Right to Grieve

19.5.1 The Employee, or the Union on the Employee's behalf, shall have the right to grieve any discipline imposed, or a breach of the procedures. Such grievances shall be filed at the level of the Vice-President, within twenty days of the written notice of discipline provided under Article 19.3.6.

19.6 Conclusion

- 19.6.1 When an allegation has been made against an Employee, or when an Employee has been disciplined, suspended or dismissed, and as a result of a subsequent investigation, hearing, or grievance procedure the suspension or termination is found to be unjustified, the Employee shall be reinstated immediately and no record of the matter shall remain in the personnel file unless requested by the Employee, nor shall any record of the matter be relied upon as proof of discipline by the Employer.
- 19.6.2 In any reinstatement arising from this Article there shall be full reinstatement of all back pay, benefits, and seniority unless otherwise decided by the Employer and Employee, or by a mutually-agreed arbitrator who shall provide a decision with reasons in writing.

ARTICLE 20 - PART-TIME STUDIES AND INDUSTRY SERVICES

20.1 General

- 20.1.1 It is agreed between the Parties that regardless of what other staff or Employees may be included in the Bargaining Unit, the following are included in the definition of "Faculty members and Assistant Instructors and Technical Staff":
 - 20.1.1.1 Any person within the Union's certification who teaches or has a teaching-related function in connection with a course, class or training, carried on by or at BCIT, or under the BCIT label; and who is paid by salary, wages, honorarium, or fee through BCIT.
- 20.1.2 Subject to Articles 20.2 and 20.3, the following shall be determined by a joint Union/Employer Committee, and as specific clauses are agreed upon they shall become a part of this Agreement.
 - 20.1.2.1 The definition and classification of persons in the Bargaining Unit and employed in Part-Time Studies and Industry Services;
 - 20.1.2.2 The specification of which clauses of this Agreement shall apply, and which shall not apply, to Part-Time Studies and Industry Services;
 - 20.1.2.3 Additional clauses applying to Part-Time Studies and Industry Services.
- 20.1.3 Without restricting the foregoing, the Employer agrees to require, as a condition of employment or services agreement of any kind, deduction of Union dues on the same basis as is in effect for other Employees within the Bargaining Unit.
- 20.2 Industry Services and Distance Education Departments
 - 20.2.1 The Parties agree that all of the Collective Agreement shall apply to the Industry Services and Distance Education Departments with the exception of the following clauses, which shall be subject to further negotiation, and with the exception of any other items which may be mutually agreed from time to time:

1.8.7	Faculty members and Assistant Instructors and Technical Staff
2.1.8	Union Activities
4.5.3	Guest Lecturers
4.5.4	Guest Lecturers
4.5.5	Guest Lecturers
7.4	Course Materials
7.5	Patents and Copyright
8.1	Hours of Work
8.2	Faculty Workload
8.3	Assistant Instructor Workload
8.4	Technical Staff Workload
8.5	Overtime

20.2.2 These exceptions relate only to those Employees in the Industry Services or Distance Education Departments who are not also carrying a full or partial workload as a Regular or Temporary Employee elsewhere in the Institute.

20.3 Part-Time Studies Departments

- 20.3.1 For the purpose of the joint Union/Management Committees as defined in the Collective Agreement, Employees who work for Part-Time Studies are considered to be members of one of the Part-Time Studies Departments.
- 20.3.2 Employees in Part-Time Studies shall have access to the grievance procedure in Article 3.
- 20.3.3 Article 20.1 notwithstanding, any provision of the Agreement specifically referring to Part-Time Studies shall be in full force and effect.

ARTICLE 21 General Provisions

ARTICLE 21 – GENERAL PROVISIONS

21.1 Term of The Agreement

The term of the Agreement shall be from July 01, 2014 to June 30, 2019.

21.2 Agreement to Continue in Force

Both Parties shall adhere fully to the terms and conditions of this Agreement during the period of bona fide collective bargaining for the next Collective Agreement.

21.3 Contributions to Funds

In respect to any funds established under this Agreement, the Union and the Employer may from time to time contribute additional funds beyond those required by the provisions of this Agreement.

SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE

ARTICLE 22 - MEMORANDA OF AGREEMENT

The Parties agree that no changes to any memorandum of agreement existing and in force at the time of the ratification of this contract are intended. They will remain in force except where they have an expiry date or where they contradict the language of this Collective Agreement.

The Parties agree to list, on January 2 of each year, the memoranda of agreement that continue to be in force.

SIGNED ON BEHALF OF BCIT:

FACULTY & STAFF ASSOCIATION:	
Vandanier?	wavailable
Paul Reniers /	Tomi Eeckhout, Vice President
Executive Director	Human Resourges
). Mace	(Carolina)
Teresa Place, President	Cloding Sartori
Bargaining Committee	Manager Labour Relations
Cell.	Mey
Colin Jones	Wayne Hand
Bargaining Committee	Dean, School of Construction
Temy Gordon	
Terry Gordon	Kim Dotto
Bargaining Committee	Dean, Applied Research
	James
Silvia Raschke	
Bargaining Committee	Craìg Cowan Associate Dean, School of Energy
Bargairing Committee	Associate Death, School of Effergy
ZXII.A	Max Va Ci
Joe Newton	Roy/Daykin
Bargaining Committee	PSEA, Chair
Daily different control of the contr	1 OEA (OHAII
\sim \sim .	
Kenzie Woodbridge	
Bargaining Committee	
Dave Shaw	
Bargaining Committee	
*Date: 9- Hay - 2016	
*Date: 9- May - 2016	

^{*} Collective Agreement was ratified by the Post-Secondary Employers' Association on October 14, 2015.

APPENDIX 1 – FAMILY MEMBERS FOR THE PURPOSE OF ARTICLE 9.5.4 COMPASSIONATE CARE LEAVE

- AP1.1 The following "family members" are persons identified through their relationship to the employee:
 - Spouse (includes heterosexual, common-law and same-sex relationships)
 - Children
 - Children's spouses
 - Step-children
 - Step-children-in-law
 - Siblings
 - In-law siblings
 - Parents
 - Step-parents
 - Parents-in-law
 - Grandparents
 - Grandchildren
 - Nieces/Nephews
 - Guardians
 - Step-siblings
 - Aunts/Uncles
 - Current or former foster-parents
 - Current or former foster children
 - Current or former wards
 - Current or former guardians
 - Spouse of sibling or step-sibling
 - Spouse of child or step-child
 - Spouse of grandparent
 - Spouse of grandchild
 - Spouse of aunts or uncles
 - Spouse of a niece or nephew
 - Spouse of a current or former foster child
 - Spouse of a current or former guardian
 - Spouse of an employee's current or former foster parent
 - Spouse of an employee's current or former ward
 - Spouse of a person who is living with the employee as a member of the employee's family
- AP1.2 The following "family members" are persons identified through their relationship to the employee's spouse:
 - Spouse's parents or step-parents
 - Spouse's siblings or step-siblings
 - Spouse's children
 - Spouse's grandparents
 - Spouse's grandchildren
 - Spouse's aunts or uncles
 - Spouse's nieces or nephews
 - Spouse's current or former foster parents
 - Spouse's current or former wards

AP1.3 The following "family members" are deemed family members:

- Any other person in the same household who is dependant upon the employee
- Any person who lives with the employee as a member of the employee's family
- Whether or not related to an employee by blood, adoption, marriage or common-law partnership, an individual with a serious medical condition who considered the employee to be, or whom the employee considers to be, like a close relative.

APPENDIX 2 - JOB DESCRIPTIONS

AP2.1 General

AP2.1.1 The Parties agree that all mutually agreed job descriptions will form part of the Collective Agreement.

AP2.2 Technical Staff

AP2.2.1 Preamble

AP2.2.1.1 If the assigned duties proposed for a Technical Staff position are inconsistent with or inappropriate to the Job Summaries and Characteristic Duties in AP2.2.2, AP2.2.3, AP2.2.4, and AP2.2.5, then an appropriate Job Description shall be developed and mutually agreed, in accordance with Article 2.4 (Job Change).

AP2.2.2 Laboratory Helper

AP2.2.2.1 Job Summary

This is a classification for a helper in the laboratory who performs routine tasks primarily of washing glassware or other cleaning and general duties of a similar nature that may be assigned.

AP2.2.2.2 Qualifications

- AP2.2.2.2.1 Grade Ten (10) or equivalent.
- AP2.2.2.2.2 A reasonable level of manual dexterity.
- AP2.2.2.3 Experience as an aide in the Health Care Industry may be an asset.

AP2.2.2.3 <u>Training</u>

Necessary knowledge can be gained by on-the-job training.

AP2.2.2.4 Promotion

There is no promotional potential intrinsic to this position. Laboratory Helpers may acquire the educational and other qualifications to qualify the Laboratory Helper for advancement at which point application for such appointment may be made when a vacancy exits.

AP2.2.2.5 Characteristic Duties

- AP2.2.2.5.1 Cleans apparatus in the laboratory;
- AP2.2.2.5.2 Washes glassware, plasticware and recycled equipment used for simulation (such as I.V. tubing);
- AP2.2.2.5.3 Under direction, stocks student equipment lockers;
- AP2.2.2.5.4 Keeps students' records including the recording of breakages, equipment loans and recording of locker details;

AP2.2.2.5.5	Assists in setting up labs by tidying and cleaning the lab area and
	carts, and by preparing simulation material such as sutures and
	ampoules for reconstitution;

- AP2.2.2.5.6 May assist in inventory and stocking supply areas;
- AP2.2.2.5.7 May assist in handling laundry;
- AP2.2.2.5.8 Performs other related duties of a similar nature, as directed.

AP2.2.2.6 Hours of Work

Laboratory Helpers are assigned thirty-five (35) hours per week of duties in laboratories.

AP2.2.3 Technician I Technical Staff Steps 1-9

AP2.2.3.1 <u>Job Summary</u>

Under supervision, the Technical Staff Employee Step 1-9 may perform duties that will assist in preparation for the instruction process. The work performed will be clearly outlined and will not require the individual to make decisions beyond the job at hand. The Employee can assemble routine demonstration apparatus and equipment for classroom demonstrations or laboratory use and may be required to carry out technical tasks and undertake minor organizational responsibilities in the laboratory.

AP2.2.3.2 Desirable Qualifications

- AP2.2.3.2.1 Graduation from secondary school or equivalent.
- AP2.2.3.2.2 A minimum of one (1) year experience in the laboratory.

AP2.2.3.3 Salaries, Hours of Work and Duty Year

As outlined in this Agreement.

AP2.2.3.4 Characteristic Duties

AP2.2.3.4.1	Prepares and assembles apparatus and equipment for practical
	application in the laboratory;

- AP2.2.3.4.2 Cleans and cares for apparatus and equipment used in the laboratory;
- AP2.2.3.4.3 Performs minor organizational duties such as filing, keeping records, entering student data on cards, stock controlling and ordering of supplies;
- AP2.2.3.4.4 Maintains quality control of laboratory materials set out for the students;
- AP2.2.3.4.5 Performs simple repairs to laboratory apparatus and equipment;
- AP2.2.3.4.6 Maintains supplies of parts for equipment used in laboratories;

AP2.2.3.4.7 Sets up and fills standard solutions including acids, bases and other reagents;

- AP2.2.3.4.8 May assist in the use of audio-visual equipment;
- AP2.2.3.4.9 May assist in supervising laboratory helpers employed in the laboratory;
- AP 2.2.3.4.10 Performs other such related work as may be assigned.

AP2.2.4 Technician II Technical Staff Steps 7-14

AP2.2.4.1 Job Summary

Under minimum supervision the Step 7-14 Employee will perform duties that will assist in preparation for instructional processes. The Employee will be responsible for building, assembling, testing, adjusting, dismantling and maintaining of apparatus and equipment in the laboratories; the level of service not to exceed the "Desirable Qualifications". The Step 7 - 14 Employee prepares the laboratory for use. The Employee is responsible for the organization and maintenance of quality control of material and equipment.

AP2.2.4.2 Desirable Qualifications

- AP2.2.4.2.1 Two (2) years experience as a Laboratory Assistant plus one additional year of appropriate post-secondary education; or
- AP2.2.4.2.2 Diploma of Technology or equivalent.

AP2.2.4.3 <u>Salaries, Hours of Work and Duty Year</u>

As outlined in this Agreement.

AP2.2.4.4 Characteristic Duties

- AP2.2.4.4.1 Prepares, assembles and operates apparatus and equipment for practical application in laboratory work;
- AP2.2.4.4.2 Tests new apparatus and equipment;
- AP2.2.4.4.3 Takes responsibility for the care of apparatus, equipment, and supplies;
- AP2.2.4.4.4 May be responsible for the inventory records of materials and equipment;
- AP2.2.4.4.5 May recommend to the Manager the purchase of supplies and new laboratory equipment;
- AP2.2.4.4.6 Effects repairs on laboratory apparatus and equipment;
- AP2.2.4.4.7 May assist in the preparation of audio-visual materials, and equipment;

AP2.2.4.4.8	May assist in supervising junior Technical Staff employed in the laboratory;
AP2.2.4.4.9	May assist in instructing students in the use of laboratory apparatus and equipment;
AP2.2.4.4.10	Attends Department meetings for discussion on laboratory;
AP2.2.4.4.11	Performs other such related work as may be assigned.

AP2.2.5 Technician III Technical Staff Steps 12-18

AP2.2.5.1 Job Summary

Under the direction of the Program/Department, in accordance with Article 14, it is intended that this classification will apply to Employees who work in conjunction with Faculty members by:

- AP2.2.5.1.1 the provision of certain technical services related to the design and fabrication of apparatus, maintenance of equipment and other duties performed by technical service personnel;
- AP2.2.5.1.2 researching, controlling the quality, and maintaining the standards of student laboratory procedures;
- AP2.2.5.1.3 supervision and/or training of other technical personnel.

AP2.2.5.2 Characteristic Duties

AP2.2.5.2.1	Researches, revises, controls and maintains the standards and quality of laboratory procedures;
AP2.2.4.2.2	Supervises the preparation and assembly, or prepares and assembles apparatus and equipment for practical application in laboratory work;
AP2.2.5.2.3	Designs and develops new apparatus for demonstration in laboratories;
AP2.2.5.2.4	Takes responsibility for the care of machinery, equipment and supplies and may recommend to the Program/Department the purchase of new equipment;
AP2.2.5.2.5	Supervises and/or trains other technical personnel in the performance of their duties;
AP2.2.5.2.6	Attends Program/Department meetings;
AP2.2.5.2.7	May be required to keep records pertaining to laboratory supplies and equipment;

Performs such other related work as may be required, consistent with the foregoing Characteristic Duties and Job Summary.

AP2.2.5.2.8

AP2.2.5.3 <u>Desirable Qualifications</u>

AP2.2.5.3.1 Education

AP2.2.5.3.1.1 an appropriate Diploma of Technology or equivalent, or

AP2.2.5.3.1.2 Technician Certification in a related area, or

AP2.2.5.3.1.3 current professional registration such as R.T. (CSMLS), R.T. (CAMRT), R.T.N.M. (CAMRT), R.D.M.S., A.Sc.T., C. Tech, or R.N.;

AND

AP2.2.5.3.2 Experience

AP2.2.5.3.2.1 At least four (4) years' industrial, clinical, field or related experience.

AP2.2.5.4 Salaries, Hours of Work and Duty Year

As outlined in this Agreement.

AP2.2.6 Former Advancement Provisions

- AP2.2.6.1 For those Technical Staff Employees who were hired on 1975 December 31 or earlier, the qualifications for advancement to Step 14 are as follows:
 - AP2.2.6.1.1 Diploma of Technology or equivalent and a minimum of two (2) years of relevant experience, or
 - AP2.2.6.1.2 status of a qualified tradesman in a relevant field.
- AP2.2.6.2 For those Technical Staff Employees hired after 1975 December 31 and before 1990 February 09, the qualifications for advancement to Step 14 are as follows:
 - AP2.2.6.2.1 Diploma of Technology or equivalent, including CSCT or CAMRT, and five (5) years of relevant experience, or
 - AP2.2.6.2.2 status of a qualified tradesman in a relevant field with at least three (3) years of relevant experience.

AP2.3 Assistant Instructor

AP2.3.1 Job Summary

- AP2.3.1.1 In accordance with Article 14, the Program/Department will assign an Assistant Instructor duties in support of an Instructor or Instructors, which will normally include:
 - AP2.3.1.1.1 reinforcing the Instructor's lecture material and its application to problems, procedures and equipment;
 - AP2.3.1.1.2 teaching-related activities in a laboratory, clinical or field setting;
 - AP2.3.1.1.3 assisting an Instructor to develop course materials.

AP2.3.1.2 The Program/Department may also assign technical, supervisory or training duties as listed in Characteristic Duties below.

- AP2.3.1.3 The Assistant Instructor's duties will not include sole responsibility for either the development or the delivery of a course.
- AP2.3.1.4 The Assistant Instructor may be offered the opportunity to lecture on an occasional basis in a Guest Lecturer capacity. Payment as a Guest Lecturer shall be in addition to the Assistant Instructor's normal salary.

AP2.3.2 Characteristic Duties

The Assistant Instructor may:

- AP2.3.2.1 demonstrate and give practical instruction in a laboratory, clinical or field setting:
- AP2.3.2.2 assist in the marking of assignments pertaining to the Assistant Instructor's qualified area of instruction:
- AP2.3.2.3 counsel or assist individual students in laboratory, clinical or field work;
- AP2.3.2.4 keep student records;
- AP2.3.2.5 assume responsibility for the supervision and discipline of students in the Assistant Instructor's charge.
- AP2.3.2.6 attend Program/Department meetings;
- AP2.3.2.7 invigilate exams and assist in their marking using a marking scheme developed by the Instructor in charge of the course;
- AP2.3.2.8 serve on Program/Department committees;
- AP2.3.2.9 provide certain technical services related to the design and fabrication of apparatus, maintenance of equipment, and researching and controlling the quality and standards of laboratory procedures;
- AP2.3.2.10 supervise and/or train technical personnel;
- AP2.3.2.11 perform other such duties as may be assigned. Such duties will be consistent with the foregoing Characteristic Duties and Job Summary.

AP2.3.3 Desirable Qualifications

AP2.3.3.1 Education

- AP2.3.3.1.1 an appropriate Diploma of Technology or equivalent, or
- AP2.3.3.1.2 an appropriate Baccalaureate degree, or
- AP2.3.3.1.3 current professional registration such as R.T. (CSMLS), R.T. (CAMRT), R.T.N.M. (CAMRT), R.D.M.S., A.Sc.T. or RN.;

AND

AP2.3.3.2 Experience

AP2.3.3.2.1 At least four (4) years' industrial, clinical, field, or related experience;

AND

AP2.3.3.3 Instructional Skills

AP2.3.3.3.1 Demonstrable instructional skills.

AP2.4 Other Job Descriptions by Memoranda of Agreement

Memorandum of Agreement Number	<u>Title</u>
79S11	Change in Job Function, S. Berry
79S103	Job Description - Assistant Head, Engineering and Core, Continuing Education and Industry Services
79S138	Job Description, Athletics Coordinator
81S23	Job Description, Assistant Head, Industry Services
81S35	Job Description, Coordinator, Student Financial Services
81S79	Working Conditions, O. Sawrenko, Technician IV
82S47	Job Description, Supervisor, Physics Labs and Workshops
82S48	Working Conditions, G. Paulson
82S57	Job Description, Chief Maintenance Technician, Broadcast Communications
82S102	Job Description, Institute Producer, KNOW Programmer, T. Garner, Secondment
83S27	Job Description, Release Faculty Person Computer Resources
83S138	Job Description, Media Production Assistant Audio Visual
83S139	Job Description, Graphic Artist, Audio Visual
83S140	Job Description, Distribution Technician Audio Visual
83S141	Job Description, Equipment Maintenance Technician, Audio Visual
83S142	Job Description, Video Maintenance Technician, Audio Visual
83S145	Job Description, Programme Head, Audio Visual
84S12	Job Description, Assistant Head, Business Continuing Education & Industry Services
90S59	Job Description, Laboratory Helper

90S168	Job Description, Project Leader
90S200	Job Description, Project Engineer
93S06	Job Description, Intermediate System Analyst, DOBIS Project
93S17	Job Description, Systems Librarian Head Cataloguer Public/Technical Service Coordinator
94S09	Job Description, Cooperative Education Officer
97S18	Job Description and Hours of Work, First Nations Advisor
07FSA41	Job Description, Information Technology Services Junior Systems Analyst Intermediate Systems Analyst Senior Systems Analyst

AP2.5 Nurses: Medical Services Department - M/A #88S57

AP2.5.1 Preamble

The Parties recognize the need for an agreement which sets out certain conditions with regard to the category of Nurse in the Medical Services Department. Therefore, the Parties agree to the following conditions for new Employees hired after the date of ratification of the Collective Agreement commencing 1984 January 01:

AP2.5.2 Salary Scale, Initial Placement, and Advancement

The salary scale for the category of Nurse in the Medical Services Department shall be Technical Staff Step 7 - 18. Initial placement shall be per Articles 11.6.3.2 and 11.6.3.4, with the proviso that new job postings will specify the requirement of at least a minimum of two years of relevant experience. Advancement on the scale will be in accordance with Articles 11.7.1, 11.7.2, 11.7.3 and 11.7.7.

AP2.5.3 Annual Vacation

Nurses in Medical Services shall have five (5) weeks annual vacation. After five (5) years of employment they shall receive one (1) additional day of vacation for each additional year of employment up to a maximum of ten (10) additional days.

AP2.5.4 Other Conditions

Nurses in Medical Services shall be covered by the terms and conditions of the Collective Agreement applicable to **Specialized Faculty** except as specified herein.

AP2.5.5 Application

The Parties further agree that the above conditions will apply only to new Employees after 1984 January 01 and to replacement Employees immediately upon the current incumbent(s) leaving the position through voluntary transfer, resignation, retirement, or termination for just cause.

APPENDIX 3 Departments

APPENDIX 3 - DEPARTMENTS

AP3.1 School of Business

Broadcast and Media Communications

Business Administration

Digital Arts

Financial Management

Management Degree

Marketing Management

Operations Management

Venture Development Centre

AP3.2 School of Computing and Academic Studies

Basic Health Sciences

Chemistry

Communication

Computer Systems Technology

Centre for Forensics and Security Technology Studies

Liberal Studies

Mathematics

Physics

High Tech Professional Programs

AP3.3 School of Construction and the Environment

Architectural and Building Engineering Technology

Civil Engineering

Environmental Engineering

Geographic Information Systems

Geomatics

Interior Design

Mining

Renewable Resources

Wood Products Manufacturing

Wood Science and Applied Technology

AP3.4 School of Transportation

Bachelor of Technology – Technology Management

AP3.5 School of Health Sciences

Biomedical Engineering Technology

Biotechnology

Cardiac Sciences

Clinical Genetics

Diagnostic Medical Sonography

Electro Neurophysiology

Environmental Health

Food

Health Care Management

Interprofessional Education and Innovation (IPE)

Medical Laboratory Sciences

Medical Radiography

APPENDIX 3 Departments

Nuclear Medicine Nursing Occupational Health and Safety Prosthetics and Orthotics Radiation Therapy Specialty Nursing

AP3.6 School of Energy

Chemical Sciences
Electrical and Computer Engineering Technology
Mechanical Technologies
Petroleum and Natural Gas

AP3.7 Division of Learning and Technology Services

Information Technology Services
Learning and Teaching Centre, Curriculum and Instructor Development
Learning and Teaching Centre, Media and Technology Services

AP3.8 Division of Research and International

MAKE+

SMART Microgrid Applied Research Team

Applied Research Liaison Office Natural Products Research Group

AP3.9 Division of Student Services

Cooperative Education
Counselling
Disability Resource Centre
Student Financial Aid and Awards
Aboriginal Services
Library Services
Program Advising
Timetabling
Student Health Services

APPENDIX 4 - VOLUNTARY TRANSFER BETWEEN BARGAINING UNITS - ENTITLEMENT

AP4.1 Voluntary Transfer Between Bargaining Units - Entitlements

This is a three-party agreement and is NOT part of the Collective Agreement, but is included here for reference.

Memorandum of Agreement

1989 November 01

Re: Voluntary Transfer between Bargaining Units

- AP4.1.1The Parties have unanimously agreed that for BCIT Employees who have voluntarily moved from one Union jurisdiction to another the following will apply:
 - AP4.1.1.1 They will carry with them their accrued seniority to the date of the transfer.
 - AP4.1.1.2 Sick Leave
 - AP4.1.1.2.1 **Union** members transferring to the BCGEU: Employees carry with them banked sick leave to be used to "top up" STIIP. Any unused credits will be paid out on retirement as per the BCGEU Collective Agreement.
 - AP4.1.1.2.2 BCGEU members transferring to the **Union**: Employees carry with them any banked sick leave. Those with no bank or one with less than six (6) days will be given a six (6) day bank.
 - AP4.1.1.3 Vacation entitlement will be prorated as of the date of transfer, and will be calculated on service time based on their accrued seniority.
 - AP4.1.1.4 Any difference in Employee benefit provisions will be effective as of the date of transfer. Coverage will be continuous.
 - AP4.1.1.5 Employees who are grandfathered members of the Pension (Public Service) Plan will remain in that plan. Members of other plans will move to the plan appropriate to their new position as of the date of transfer.
 - AP4.1.1.6 As of the date of transfer all terms and conditions of the new Collective Agreement covering the new position will apply to the transferring Employee.

APPENDIX 5 - ADMINISTRATIVE ALLOWANCES IN THE BARGAINING UNIT

AP5.1 Implementation

The three levels of Administrative allowances shall be reduced to two levels effective 1990 April 01.

All Employees who received a Chief Instructor Allowance from 1989 April 01 to 1990 November 09 shall receive a sum of \$100 in lieu of retroactivity in the change of allowances. These Employees shall receive Level 1 Allowances.

- AP5.2 Revision Process for List of positions where Allowances are paid:
 - AP5.2.1 The Labour/Management Committee will publish a revised list once annually on or before January 31.
 - AP5.2.2 The Program or Group will review the list, and if alteration is recommended, notify the Union, the appropriate Manager, and the Manager of Labour Relations.
 - AP5.2.3 The Union or the Employer may also propose an alteration to the list.
 - AP5.2.4 By mutual agreement, the Labour/Management Committee will decide on allowance change proposals.
 - AP5.2.5 If an allowance is granted, the Labour/Management Committee will determine the Level and the effective date of the allowance. In making these decisions the Labour/Management Committee will consider the following elements:
 - AP5.2.5.1 Range, level and complexity of functions coordinated.
 - AP5.2.5.2 Number of persons coordinated.
 - AP5.2.5.3 Number of students the person is responsible for.
 - AP5.2.5.4 Extent of involvement in student recruitment.
 - AP5.2.5.5 Range, level and complexity of internal contacts.
 - AP5.2.5.6 Range, level and complexity of external contacts.
 - AP5.2.5.7 Budget responsibility.
 - AP5.2.5.8 Degree to which technical responsibility may be shared with the Manager.

This list is not exhaustive and is not prioritized.

APPENDIX 6 - LONG TERM DISABILITY PLAN

AP6.1 General

AP6.1.1

Effective November 1, 1997, the Long Term Disability Plan described in this Appendix, attached to and forming a part of the Collective Agreement, shall be implemented for all eligible Employees in the Bargaining Unit. The previous plan shall be discontinued. No individual Employee participating in the previous LTD plan shall be disqualified from participation in the new plan by virtue of the change in plan, and any waiting period partially completed at the time of the implementation of the new plan shall not be extended by virtue of the implementation of the new plan.

AP6.2 Eligibility

- AP6.2.1 Regular Employees shall be covered by the Long Term Disability Plan upon completion of six (6) months active employment with the Employer.
- AP6.2.2 An Employee who is not actively at work because of illness or injury on the work day coincident with, or immediately proceeding, the date s/he would otherwise have become eligible for coverage under the Plan will not be eligible for coverage until the date the Employee returns to active employment.
- AP6.2.3 Coverage in the plan is a condition of employment.

AP6.3 Long Term Disability Benefit

- AP6.3.1 In the event of an Employee, while covered under this Plan, becomes totally disabled as a result of an accident or a sickness, then, after the Employee has been totally disabled for six (6) months, s/he shall be eligible to receive a monthly benefit as follows:
 - AP6.3.1.1 While the Employee has a sick bank balance to be used on a dayfor-day basis, full monthly earnings will continue until the sick bank is exhausted, and AP6.7 will not apply.
 - AP6.3.1.2 When an Employee has no sick bank, or after it is exhausted, the Employee shall receive a monthly benefit equal to the sum of sixty-six and two thirds percent (66%) of monthly earnings.
 - AP6.3.1.2.1 For the purposes of the above, earnings shall mean basic monthly earnings as at the date of disability as determined by the Employer.
 - AP6.3.1.2.2 The basic monthly earnings as at the date of disability shall be the salary in effect for the last month of the six-month waiting period, or the last full month of pay prior to exhausting any banked sick leave, taking into consideration any retroactive adjustments. The date of disability for determining the commencement of the first two (2) years of disability shall be the day following the last month of the six-month waiting period.

- AP6.3.1.3 The Long Term Disability benefit payment will be made so long as an Employee remains totally disabled in accordance with AP6.4, and will cease on the date the Employee recovers, or at the end of the month in which the Employee reaches age 65, or resigns, or dies, whichever occurs first.
- AP6.3.1.4 An Employee in receipt of long-term disability benefits will be considered an Employee for the purposes of superannuation and will continue to be covered by group life, extended health, dental and medical plans. Employees will not be covered by any other portion of the Collective Agreement but will retain seniority rights should they return to employment within six (6) months following the cessation of benefits.
- AP6.3.1.5 When an Employee is in receipt of the benefit described in AP6.3.1.2 above, contributions required for benefit plans in AP6.3.1.4 above and contributions for Superannuation will be waived by the Employer.
- AP6.3.1.6 An Employee engaged in rehabilitative employment with the Employer and who is receiving partial Long Term Disability benefit payments will have contributions required for benefit plans in AP6.3.1.4 above and contributions for Superannuation waived by the Employer, except that Superannuation contributions shall be deducted from any salary received from the Employer to cover the period of rehabilitative employment.

AP6.4 Total Disability

AP6.4.1 Total disability, as used in the Plan, means the complete inability because of an accident or sickness of a covered Employee to perform all the duties of his/her own occupation for the first two (2) years of disability. Thereafter, Employees able by reason of education, training or experience to perform the duties of a gainful occupation for which the rate of pay is not less than seventy-five percent (75%) of the current rate of pay of their regular occupation at date of disability will not be considered totally disabled and will therefore not be eligible for benefits under this Long Term Disability Plan.

- AP6.4.2 Total disabilities resulting from mental or nervous disorders are covered by the plan in the same manner as total disabilities resulting from accidents or other sicknesses, except that an Employee who is totally disabled as a result of a mental or nervous disorder and who has received twenty-four (24) months of Long Term Disability Plan benefit payments must be confined to a hospital or mental institution or where they are at home, under the direct care and supervision of a medical doctor, in order to continue to be eligible for benefit payments.
 - AP6.4.2.1 During a period of total disability an Employee must be under the regular and personal care of a legally qualified doctor of medicine.

AP6.4.3 Rehabilitative Employment

AP6.4.3.1 If an Employee becomes totally disabled and during this period of total disability engages in rehabilitative employment, the regular monthly benefit from this plan will be reduced by twenty-five percent (25%) of the Employee's earnings from such rehabilitative employment. In the event that income from rehabilitative

employment and the benefit paid under this plan exceed eighty-five percent (85%) of the Employee's earnings at date of disability, the benefit from this plan will be further reduced by the excess amount. "Rehabilitative employment" shall mean any occupation or employment for wage or profit or any course or training that entitles the disabled Employee to an allowance, provided such rehabilitative employment has the approval of the Employee's doctor and the Employer.

- AP6.4.3.1.1 The rehabilitative employment of a disabled Employee will continue until such time as the Employee's earnings from rehabilitative employment exceed eighty-five percent (85%) of the Employee's earnings at the date of disability but in no event for more than twenty-four (24) months from the date benefit payments commence.
- AP6.4.3.1.2 If earnings are received by an Employee during a period of total disability and if such earnings are derived from employment which has not been approved as rehabilitative employment by his/her doctor and the Employer, then the regular monthly benefit from the Plan will be reduced by one hundred percent (100%) of such earnings.
- AP6.4.3.2 In the event that an Employee has been classified as totally disabled for all occupations and engages in approved rehabilitative employment, the provisions of 6.4.3.1 above apply except that the rehabilitative employment may continue for twenty-four (24) months from the date rehabilitative employment commenced.
- AP6.4.3.3 In the case where rehabilitative employment has been approved while an Employee is receiving a benefit under the provisions of AP6.3.1.1 the provision of AP6.4.3.1 shall not apply until the Employee is receiving a benefit under AP6.3.1.2.

AP6.5 Exclusions from Coverage

- AP6.5.1 The Long Term Disability Plan does not cover total disabilities resulting from:
 - AP6.5.1.1 War, insurrection, rebellion, or service in the armed forces of any country after the commencement of this plan;
 - AP6.5.1.2 Voluntary participation in a riot or civil commotion except while an Employee is in the course of performing the duties of his/her regular occupation;
 - AP6.5.1.3 Intentionally self-inflicted injuries or illness;
 - AP6.5.1.4 Pregnancy, childbirth, miscarriage or abortion, except severe complications following termination of pregnancy; (Intention is no coverage for normal pregnancy);
 - AP6.5.1.5 A disability known to the Employer which was specifically taken into account by the Employer at the time of hiring.

AP6.6 Pre-existing Conditions

AP6.6.1

An Employee shall not be entitled to Long Term Disability benefits from this Plan if his/her total disability resulted from an accident, sickness or mental or nervous disorder with respect to which medical treatment, services or supplies were received in the ninety (90) day period prior to the date of hire unless s/he has completed twelve (12) consecutive months of service after the date of hire during which time s/he has not been absent from work due to the aforementioned accident, sickness or mental or nervous disorder with respect to which medical treatment, services or supplies were received. This clause does not apply to present Employees who have been continuously employed since November 1, 1997.

AP6.7 Integration with other Disability Income

AP6.7.1 In the event a totally disabled Employee is entitled to any other income as a result of the same accident, sickness, mental or nervous disorder that caused him/her to be eligible to receive benefits from this Plan, the benefits from this plan will be reduced by one hundred percent (100%) of such other disability income. Other disability income shall include, but not necessarily be limited to:

- AP6.7.1.1 Any amount payable under the Workers' Compensation Act or Law or an other legislation of similar purpose, and
- AP6.7.1.2 Any amount the disabled Employee receives from any group insurance, wage continuation or pension plan of the Employer that provides disability or retirement income, and
- AP6.7.1.3 Any amount of disability income provided by any compulsory act or law, and
- AP6.7.1.4 Any periodic primary benefit payment from the Canada or Quebec Pension Plans or other similar social security plan of any country to which the disabled Employee is entitled or which s/he would be entitled if his/her application for such a benefit were approved, and
- AP6.7.1.5 Any amount of disability income provided by any group or **Union** disability plan to which the disabled Employee might belong or subscribe.
- AP6.7.2 The amount by which the disability benefit from this Plan is reduced by other disability income will normally be the amount to which the disabled Employee is entitled upon becoming first eligible for such other disability income. Future increases in such other disability income resulting from increases in the Canadian Consumer Price Index or similar indexing arrangements will not further reduce the benefit from this Plan.
- AP6.7.3 Notwithstanding the above, in the case of ICBC Weekly Indemnity payments or, in the case of personal insurance coverage, integration will apply to the extent that the combination of Plan benefits and ICBC Weekly Indemnity payments, or personal insurance disability income benefits exceed either:
 - AP6.7.3.1 one hundred percent (100%) of basic pay, or
 - AP6.7.3.2 the applicable benefit percentage of the individual average total monthly income in the twelve (12) month period immediately

preceding commencement of the disability, whichever is the greater. Where this provision is to apply the Employee will be required to provide satisfactory evidence of his/her total monthly income.

AP6.7.4 This section does not apply to a war disability pension paid under an Act of the Governments of Canada or other Commonwealth countries.

AP6.8 Successive Disabilities

AP6.8.1 If, following a period of total disability with respect to which benefits are paid from this Plan, an Employee returns to work on a full-time basis for a continuous period of six (6) months or more, any subsequent total disability suffered by that Employee, whether related to the preceding disability or not, shall be considered a new disability and the disabled Employee shall be entitled to benefit payments in accordance with the provisions of this Plan.

AP6.8.2 In the event the period during which such an Employee has returned to work is less than six (6) months and the Employee again suffers a total disability and that is related to the preceding disability, the subsequent disability shall be deemed a continuation of the preceding disability, and the disabled Employee shall be entitled to benefit payments in accordance with the provisions of this Plan as though s/he had not returned to work. Should such an employee suffer a subsequent disability that is unrelated to the previous disability and, provided the period during which the Employee returned to work is longer than one (1) month, the subsequent disability shall be considered a new disability and the Employee shall be entitled to benefit payments in accordance with the provisions of the Plan. If the period during which the Employee returned to work is one (1) month or less, the subsequent disability shall be deemed a continuation of the preceding disability and the disabled Employee shall be entitled to benefit payments in accordance with the provisions of this Plan.

AP6.9 Cessation of Plan Coverage

AP6.9.1 An Employee shall cease to be covered by this Plan at the earliest of the following dates:

AP6.9.1.1	on the date	of six	(6) months	prior to	his/her	sixty-fifth	(65 ^{th)}
	birthday:						

- AP6.9.1.2 on the date of commencement of paid absence prior to retirement;
- AP6.9.1.3 on the date of termination of employment with the Employer;

AP6.9.2 Cessation of active employment as a regular Employee shall be considered termination of employment except when an Employee is on authorized leave of absence with or without pay.

AP6.10 Leave of Absence

AP6.10.1 Employees on leave of absence without pay may opt to retain coverage under the Plan and shall pay the full premium, except when on approved Maternity/Parental Leave, when the Employer shall pay the premium to a maximum period of twelve (12) weeks for parental leave, eighteen (18) weeks for maternity leave and to a maximum period of thirty (30) weeks for maternity/parental leave combination. Coverage will be permitted for a period of eighteen (18) months of absence without

pay except that if the leave is for educational purposes, the maximum period will be extended to two (2) years. If an Employee on leave of absence without pay or with partial pay, who has elected coverage under this plan becomes disabled, benefits under this plan will be based upon monthly earnings immediately prior to the current leave of absence.

AP6.11 Benefits Upon Plan Termination

AP6.11.1 In the event this Long Term Disability Plan is terminated, the benefit payments shall continue to be paid in accordance with the provisions of this Plan to disabled Employees who become disabled while covered by this Plan prior to its termination.

AP6.12 Contributions

AP6.12.1 The cost of this Plan will be borne 80% by the Employer and 20% by the Employee.

AP6.13 Waiver of Contributions

AP6.13.1 Employee contributions to this Plan shall be waived with respect to disabled Employees during the time such an Employee is in receipt of disability benefit payments from this Plan.

AP6.14 Claims

- AP6.14.1 Long Term Disability claims will be adjudicated and paid by the claims-paying agent to be appointed by the Employer. In the event a covered Employee disputes the decision of the claims-paying agent regarding a claim for benefits under this plan, the Employee may arrange to have his/her claim reviewed by a Claims Review Committee composed of three (3) medical doctors; one (1) designated by the claimant, one (1) by the Employer, and a third agreed to by the first two. Written notice of a disputed claim or an appeal under this Plan shall be sent to the Plan Administrator.
- AP6.14.2 Written notice of an appeal must be submitted within six (6) months from the date the claims-paying agent rejected the claim. The expenses incurred by a Claims Review Committee will be paid by the Plan.
- AP6.14.3 Where an Employee has disputed the decision of the claims-paying agent and is awaiting the outcome of a review or an appeal, the Employee will be considered to be on a leave of absence without pay during the portion of the waiting period when s/he is not receiving pay or benefit allowance. During the waiting period, an Employee will continue to be covered by group life, extended health, dental and medical plans.

AP6.15 Physical Examination

AP6.15.1 The Employer, at its own expense, shall have the right and be given the opportunity to have a medical doctor appointed by the Employer examine, as often as it may reasonably require any Employee whose injury, sickness, mental or nervous disorder is the basis of claim upon this Plan.

AP6.16 Canadian Currency

AP6.16.1 All monies payable to or from this Plan shall be payable in Canada in Canadian currency.

AP6.17 Administration

AP6.17.1 The Employer will be the administrator of the Plan. All questions arising as to the interpretation of this Plan shall be subject to the grievance and arbitration

procedures in Article 3 of this Agreement.

AP6.18 Implementation by Regulation

AP6.18.1 The provisions of this Plan shall become part of a memorandum of agreement between the Parties and will be implemented by regulation.

AP6.19 Benefit Level

AP6.19.1 The benefit level for existing LTD recipients shall be increased by the same amount as the negotiated salary increase for other Employees in the Bargaining Unit.

APPENDIX 7 - ECONOMIC STABILITY DIVIDEND

Definitions

1. In this Letter of Agreement:

"Collective agreement year" means each twelve (12) month period commencing on the first day of the renewed collective agreement. For example, the collective agreement year for a collective agreement that commences on April 1, 2014 is April 1, 2014 to March 31, 2015 and each period from April 1 to March 31 for the term of the collective agreement.

"Economic Forecast Council" means the Economic Forecast Council appointed under s. 4 of the Budget Transparency and Accountability Act, [S.B.C. 2000] c. 23.

"Forecast GDP" means the average forecast for British Columbia's real GDP growth made by the Economic Forecast Council and as reported in the annual February budget of the government.

"Fiscal year" means the fiscal year of the government as defined in the *Financial Administration Act* [1996 S.B.C.] c. 138 as 'the period from April 1 in one year to March 31 in the next year'.

"Calendar year" is a twelve (12) month period starting January 1st and ending December 31st of the same year based upon the Gregorian calendar.

"GDP" or "Gross Domestic Product" for the purposes of this LOA means the expenditure side value of all goods and services produced in British Columbia for a given year as stated in the BC Economic Accounts.

"GWI" or "General Wage Increase" means a general wage increase resulting from the formula set out in this LOA and applied as a percentage increase to all wage rates in the collective agreement on the first pay day after the commencement of the eleventh (11th) month in a collective agreement year.

"Real GDP" means the GDP for the previous fiscal year expressed in constants dollars and adjusted for inflation produced by Statistics Canada's Provincial and Territorial Gross Domestic Product by Income and by Expenditure Accounts (also known as the provincial and territorial economic accounts) and published as "Real Gross Domestic Product at Market Prices" currently in November of each year.

The Economic Stability Dividend

- 2. The Economic Stability Dividend shares the benefits of economic growth between employees in the public sector and the Province contingent on growth in BC's real GDP.
- 3. Employees will receive a general wage increase (GWI) equal to one-half (½) of any percentage gain in real GDP above the forecast of the Economic Forecast Council for the relevant calendar year.
- 4. For greater clarity and as an example only, if real GDP were one percent (1%) above forecast real GDP then employees would be entitled to a GWI of one-half (½) of one percent (0.5%).

Annual Calculation and publication of the Economic Stability Dividend

5. The Economic Stability Dividend will be calculated on an annual basis by the Minister of Finance for each collective agreement year commencing in 2015/16 to 2018/19 and published through the PSEC Secretariat.

- 6. The timing in each calendar year will be as follows:
 - (i) February Budget Forecast GDP for the upcoming calendar year;
 - (ii) November of the following calendar year Real GDP published for the previous calendar year:
 - (iii) November Calculation by the Minister of Finance of fifty percent (50%) of the difference between the Forecast GDP and the Real GDP for the previous calendar vear:
 - (iv) Advice from the PSEC Secretariat to employers' associations, employers and unions of the percentage allowable General Wage Increase, if any, for each bargaining unit or group with authorization to employers to implement the Economic Stability Dividend.
- 7. For greater clarity and as an example only:

For collective agreement year 3 (2016/17):

- (i) February 2015 Forecast GDP for calendar 2015;
- (ii) November 2016 Real GDP published for calendar 2015;
- (iii) November 2016 Calculation of the fifty percent (50%) of the difference between the 2015 Forecast GDP and the 2015 Real GDP by the Minister of Finance through the PSEC Secretariat;
- (iv) Direction from the PSEC Secretariat to employers' associations, employers and unions of the percentage allowable General Wage Increase, if any, for each bargaining unit or group with authorization to employers to implement the Economic Stability Dividend;
- (v) Payment will be made concurrent with the General Wage Increases on the first pay period after respectively February 1, 2016, February 1, 2017, February 1, 2018 and February 1, 2019.

Availability of the Economic Stability Dividend

8. The Economic Stability Dividend will be provided for each of the following collective agreement years: 2015/16 (based on 2014 GDP); 2016/17 (based on 2015 GDP); 2017/18 (based on 2016 GDP); and, 2018/19 (based on 2017 GDP).

Allowable Method of Payment of the Economic Stability Dividend

9. Employers must apply the Economic Stability Dividend as a percentage increase only on collective agreement wage rates and for no other purpose or form.

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #1

between

BRITISH COLUMBIA INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

and

BRITISH COLUMBIA INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY STAFF SOCIETY

RE: Department Heads

It is agreed between the Parties that should the Institute ever reinstate the position of Department Head, the provisions of Article 6.3 and 1.08.12 of the 1989 - 1991 Collective Agreement shall be automatically reinstated as a part of the Collective Agreement in force at that time.

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

between

BRITISH COLUMBIA INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

And

BCIT FACULTY AND STAFF ASSOCIATION

RE: Early Retirement Incentive Plans

- 1. Effective April 1, 2000, the Employer may offer Early Retirement Incentives to employees who are eligible.
- 2. For purposes of this provision, early retirement is defined as retirement at or after age 55 and before 64.
- 3. Eligibility:
 - (a) An Employee must be at the highest achievable step of the salary scale.
 - (b) Employee must have a minimum of ten (10) years of full-time equivalent service with the Employer.
- 4. Incentive Payment:

The Employer may offer and an Employee may accept an early retirement incentive based on the age at retirement to be paid in the following amounts.

Full Years to Normal Retirement	Percentage of Annual Salary at Time of Retirement
5 or more	100%
4	80%
3	60%
2	40%
1	20%
Less than 1	0%

- 5. The Employer may opt to pay the early retirement incentive in three (3) equal annual payments over a thirty-six month period.
- 6. Eligible Bargaining Unit members may opt for a partial early retirement with a pro rated incentive.

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT between

#00FSA24

BRITISH COLUMBIA INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY (the employer)

and

BCIT FACULTY AND STAFF ASSOCIATION (The FSA)

and

The B C Government Employees Union – Instructional Bargaining Unit (The Instructors)

and

The B C Government Employees Union – Support Staff Bargaining Unit (The Support Staff)

RE: Selection Committees for Academic and Non-Academic Managers

The Parties agree that it is in the interests of each party that Selection Committees for BCIT managers, including both Academic and Non-Academic Managers, include representatives from each of the Parties to this Agreement.

It is agreed between the Parties that the purpose of a Selection Committee is to bring the best judgment to bear upon the process of recruiting candidates, reviewing, short-listing and assessing short-listed applicants, and deciding who is the best suited applicant for the position.

- 1. When a vacancy is created or arises for a BCIT Manager, the appropriate representative of the Employer will notify the Parties of the vacancy within ten (10) working days of becoming aware of:
 - the vacancy arising
 - that a vacancy will arise through retirement, resignation, leave or other reason, or
 - that a new position has been created.
- 2. A Selection Committee shall be formed and meet within ten (10) working days of the notice being sent. The notice shall include the number of Bargaining Unit members from each of the unions who report through the position to be filled.
- 3. The Selection Committee shall be constituted as follows:
 - 3.1 The Employer shall appoint two representatives from among the exempt Management employees.
 - 3.2 Up to six (6) representatives appointed by the unions, in their discretion, with the number of positions for each union assigned proportionately on the basis of each union's Bargaining Unit membership as a percentage of the total number of unionized employees reporting through the position to be filled. However, each Union shall have the right to a minimum of one representative on the Selection Committee. The three (3) Unions shall mutually agree to the

correct distribution of representation within three (3) working days. Where either unit of the BCGEU, or the FSA decides, in their discretion, not to participate in the Selection Committee, that seat shall be given to the other Union. The Unions will make every reasonable effort to appoint individuals from the programme and/or service areas that report through to the position being filled.

- 3.3 The Selection Committee may seek the assistance of additional non-voting members where there is a need for additional expertise.
- 3.4 The Selection Committee shall be chaired by one of the Employer representatives on the Committee.
- 4. The Selection Committee shall:
 - 4.1 formulate and authorize the advertisement and decide within a budget supplied by the Employer where it shall be placed.

If a position needs to be filled on an expedited basis due to sudden resignation or other special circumstances, the Employer shall circulate the proposed advertisement to the Unions for their approval.

The Unions shall respond to the Employer with suggested changes or approval within three (3) working days. if a response is not received by the Employer within this time, the Unions will be deemed to have approved the proposed advertisement.

- 4.2 prepare criteria for screen, and screen applicants;
- 4.3 have the right to review the job description and, if necessary, to recommend changes to the Employer;
- 4.4 select the most suitable applicant for the position.
- 5. If the selected candidate becomes unavailable, the matter shall be referred back to the Selection Committee for review. The Committee will then select another candidate, commence a new selection process, or recommend that a new Committee be struck.
- 6. Where any of the Parties has a preferred candidate, the Selection Committee shall be so notified. If the Selection Committee wishes to select the preferred candidate, the position may be filled without advertising or competition.
- 7. Acting appointments of BCIT Managers may be made by mutual agreement for up to one year. It is understood that recommendations for acting appointments of BCIT Managers for more than two (2) months, or longer if mutually agreed, will be made through the Selection Committee process.
- 8. In the event that the Employer strikes a Selection Committee for Manager positions in the Employer's Labour Relations and Human Resources departments, it will be exempt from the above process, except that each Union may appoint one non-voting member to the Committee.

- 9. The process outlined in this Article will not apply in the case of non-managerial exempt support staff Selection Committees.
- 10. This memorandum of agreement will take effect on August 1, 2000.

July 28, 2000	"Clodine Sartori for Tomi Eeckhout"
(date)	for the Employer
	"O. I. D I. III
July 31, 2000	"Cal Davis"
(date)	for the BCIT Faculty and Staff Association
1.1.04/00	"D' 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
July 31/00	"Richard MacIntosh"
(date)	for the BCGEU Instructional Bargaining Unit
July 31,2000	"Rick Schaeffer"
(date)	for the BCEGU Support Staff Bargaining Unit
August 1/00	"Ken Holmes"
(date)	BCGEU Staff Representative
(uate)	BOOLO Stati Representative

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

between

the BRITISH COLUMBIA INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY (the "Institute")

and

the BCIT FACULTY & STAFF ASSOCIATION (the "FSA")

RE: ARTICLE 10.5 APPLICATION CRITERIA OTHER STAFF SUPER COMMITTEE

The Parties agree to the following application of Article 10.5 as it relates to the "Other Staff Super Committee" (the PD Committee responsible for funds accessed by Individuals under Article 10.5.2.2.)

The Super Committee ("Committee") may set out requirements regarding the completeness of an application, however, a Manager's endorsement will not be a criteria for a complete application. Department approval will be as determined through the application of Departmental process and the definition of Department under Article 1.8.

The Committee will adjudicate applications that meet its criteria for completeness even if there is no Managerial endorsement of the application.

The applicant must seek the Manager's endorsement as part of the department application approval process. The applicant must provide the Manager with 10 active working days to provide their endorsement or a letter indicating why such support was not granted.

The applicant must provide the Manager's endorsement or letter as part of their application, and if there is no endorsement or letter, must provide the Committee with evidence of his/her timely request.

A complete application must include the Manager's endorsement, letter or evidence of the applicant's timely request. The applicant shall be given an opportunity to respond to the reasons provided by the Manager.

Should a Manager fail to provide their endorsement or a letter outlining the reasons for not supporting an applicant's request for leave and/or funding within 10 days of the applicant's request, the Super Committee will consider the Manager's failure to endorse the application as a neutral factor in their consideration.

Once a complete application is received by the Committee, it will adjudicate the application through its normal process and will consider the Manager's comments as part of that process. The Manager's endorsement or support of the application, whether for leave or funding, is not limited to the ability or inability to find a suitable replacement.

This agreement does not limit the Super Committee's ability to establish criteria consistent with the remainder of Article 10.5 to be used during their adjudication process.

Paul Reniers	Clodine Sartori
Paul Reniers, Executive Director	Clodine Sartori, Manager,
BCIT Faculty & Staff Association	Labour Relations, BCIT
•	
"December 7, 2012"	_"December 7, 2012"
Date	Date

INDEX

ISSUE	PAGE NUMBERS
Academic Freedom Acting Appointment Academic and Non-Academic Managers	29 157
Acting Appointments Academic and Non-Academic Managers Return to Bargaining Unit from Management Advancement (Assistant Instructor) Advancement (Faculty) Advancement (Tech Staff) Agreement Responsibilities	28, 156 27 70 70 73
Allowances Administrative Allowances Allowance in lieu of LTD Coverage Auto Insurance Allowances Meal Allowances Mileage Allowances Review of List Arbitration Auxiliary Employees	107 107 112 111 111 111 144 15
Bargaining Agent Bargaining Unit Work Benefits	6 6
Accidental Death and Dismemberment Administration Dental Plan Eligibility Extended Health Extended Health Care Plan Extended Health deductible Health & Welfare Benefits - Part-Time Studies Instructors Hearing Aids Joint Benefits Review Committee Life Insurance Long Term Disability Medical Services Plan Pension Premiums Vision Care Break Periods	114 115 114 114 115 116 115 115 115 114 49, 114, 145 114 115 115, 116 114 40
Communication (Union & BCIT) Competition (Vacancies) Conflict of Regulations Consultation On Educational Matters Contracting Out Copyright and Patents Course Materials	6 21 2 10 6 32 31
Definitions Acknowledge/Acknowledgement Bargaining Unit Colleague Consultation Department	3 3 3 3 3

Departmental Objectives and Operations Division Employee Employer Month Mutual Agreement Release Time Search Committee Selection Committee Tech Rep Union Working Conditions Development Leave Developmental Review Direct Deposit (pay cheques) Discipline Emergency Procedures Dues (Union)	84 4 4 4 4 5 5 5 5 63 79 110 125 126 7
Early Retirement Economic Stability Dividend Employee Categories Auxiliary Guest Lecturers Regular Student Temporary Employee Information (Reports) Employment (Defined) Exchange Leave/Secondment Expedited Arbitration	119 152 18 18 19 18 19 18 9, 10 29 64 16
Grievance Procedure Employer Grievance Union Grievance Guest Lecturers	14 15 15 18
Holidays Hours of Work Nine Day Fortnight Travel Time	43 36 37 37
Increments Assistant Instructor (Full-time) Faculty Full-time Faculty Part-time Technical Staff, Full-time While on Leave Indemnity Industry Services Information regarding Employees Institute Courses	70 68 69 73 54 33 29 9, 10 64
Job Change	11
Job Description Assistant Instructor Laboratory Helper Nurses Others Technician I	137 133 140 139 134

Technician II Technician III	135 136
Labour/Management Committee Layoff Avoidance Strategy Review Bumping Employer Options Leave without Pay Procedures Recall Rights Rights of Employee with notice Severance Pay	10 20 119 122 123 123 120 124 121
Leave Supplemental Employment Benefit (Maternity/Parental Leave) Leaves Administrative Provisions Adoption Bereavement/Compassionate Compassionate Care Leave	52 50, 51, 52, 53, 54 54 51 49 49, 54, 131
Developmental Leave, Short-term (technical Staff and Assistant Instructors) Election Employer-Requested Upgrading Exchange/Secondment Jury Duty/Court Appearance Leave without Pay (General Leave) Maternity/Parental Parental Pooling Pre-Retirement	63 53 64 64 53 52 50 51 54
Professional Development Leave Fund (Other Staff) Professional Development Leave Without Pay Return from Leave Short-term Absences Sick Vacation Legislation (impact of) Long Term Disability	59, 60 63 54 53 46 43 2
Management Rights Manager of Labour Relations Markers Month free of teaching	14, 15, 30, 144 108 32
Non-Discrimination	2
Office hours Office Space On-duty Overtime	38 34 40 39
Parking	34
Part-Time Studies Instructors Appointment Employee Category Patents and Copyrights Performance Appraisal Contents of Department Head Appraisal Employee Rights	24 18 32 80 81 83 82

Non-Regular	82
Personnel Files	29
Picket Lines	34
Placement	00
Assistant Instructor	69
Committee	66
Faculty Data Adjustments	67
Reto Adjustments	76
Technical Staff Pooling (Leaves)	71 54
Pooling (Leaves) Pre-Retirement Leave/Payout	53
	28
President (Search) Probation	26 77
Professional Development	11
Computers/Equipment	57
Exchange/Secondment	64
Expenses/Funds	57
Professional Development Leave	60
Professional Development Leave without Pay	63
Upgrading Leave (Employer Request)	64
Professional Responsibilities	
Assistant Instructors	2
Specialized Faculty	2
Technical Staff	2
Professional Responsibilities	1
Teaching Faculty	1
Purpose of Agreement	1
Qualification Differential	112
Decognition	
Recognition Tech Reps	8
Union	6
Re-Employment	26
Regular Employees	18
Regularization (Temp. Employees)	20
Release Time (Union)	7
Resignation	117
Rest Periods	34
Retirement	-
Early Retirement	155
Return To Bargaining Unit From Management	27
Salaries	85
Selection Committee	22
Composition	22
Responsibilities Time Limits	22 22
Selection Procedures - Management	28
Academic and Non-Academic Managers	28
President	28
Seniority	30
Service	31
Shift Premium	112
Sick Leave	46
Pooling	54
Student Employees	19
Tech Reps Technological Change	8
Technological Change	11

Travel Time	18 37
Union Activities Union Dues	9
Union Facilities	9
Union Information	9, 10
Union Membership	6
Union Recognition	6
Vacation	
Accumulation on Leave	45
Calculation at Separation	45
Carryover	45
Entitlement Pay Advance	43 44
Pay Advance Proration	44 45
Selection	45
Wages	85
WCB (Absence Due to)	47
Workload	
Assistant Instructor	38
Break Periods	40
Day & PTS & Evenings	36
Faculty	38
Month Free Of Teaching	40
Office hours Overtime	38 39
Partial	39
Student/Staff Ratios	38
Technical Staff	39